Open Research Online



The Open University's repository of research publications and other research outputs

Investigation of dendritic cells as a vector for vaccine delivery

Thesis

How to cite:

Healey, Gareth D. (2005). Investigation of dendritic cells as a vector for vaccine delivery. PhD thesis The Open University.

For guidance on citations see \underline{FAQs} .

 \odot 2005 The Author

Version: Version of Record

Copyright and Moral Rights for the articles on this site are retained by the individual authors and/or other copyright owners. For more information on Open Research Online's data <u>policy</u> on reuse of materials please consult the policies page.

oro.open.ac.uk



Investigation of Dendritic Cells as a Vector for Vaccine Delivery

Gareth D. Healey BSc. (Hons)

Defence Science and Technology Laboratories

Porton Down

Salisbury

SP4 0JQ

Thesis Submitted to the Open University in fulfilment of the degree of Doctor of

Philosophy

October 2005

© Crown Copyright Dstl 2005

AUTHOR NO: 49742980 DATE OF JURMISSION: 17 JUNE 2005 DATE OF ANAMO: 25 OCTOBER 2005



NOTIFICATION OF REDACTION

THESIS TITLE: Investigation of dendritic cells as a vector for vaccine delivery

AUTHOR: Gareth D Healey

YEAR: 2005

CLASSMARK: 615.372 HEA

The following pages/sections have been redacted from this thesis:

| Page No. | Item/section redacted |
|-----------|-----------------------|
| 154 - end | APPENDICES |

Acknowledgements

I would like to thank my supervisors Dr Diane Williamson and Dr Margaret Morton, whose guidance and support throughout this project have been invaluable. Special thanks must also go to Dr Steve Elvin who has been my mentor during the latter half of this project. His technical expertise and helpful discussions have helped guide this work during its final stages.

I would also like to acknowledge Dr Steve Lever, Mr Tony Stagg and Professor Stella Knight for helpful discussion, and Ms Debbie Bell, Ms Debbie Rogers and Mr Dave Rawkins for expert technical assistance.

Dedication

This thesis is dedicated to my wife Angie and three boys Corey, Oliver and Dylan for their love and support and the happiness they bring to my life.

Declaration

I confirm that this thesis is my own original work and that all contributions have been appropriately acknowledged. None of the material herein has been previously submitted for a degree or other qualification to this or any other university or institution.

Signed:

Date: 25/10/05

Contents

| Acknowledgements Dedication Declaration Contents List of figures List of tables | ii iii iv v xi xiv xiv |
|--|--|
| Dedication Declaration Contents List of figures List of tables | iii iv v xi xiv |
| Declaration Contents List of figures List of tables | iv v xi xiv xiv |
| Contents List of figures List of tables | v xi xiv xv |
| List of figures List of tables | xi xiv xv |
| List of tables | xiv xv |
| | xv |
| Publications | |
| List of abbreviations | xvi |
| Abstract | xix |
| Chapter 1 Introduction | 1 – 37 |
| 1.1 Genus Burkholderia | 2 |
| 1.1.1 The pseudomona | ds 2 |
| 1.1.2 Burkholderia ma | llei 2 |
| 1.1.3 Burkholderia pse | rudomallei 3 |
| 1.1.3.1 Clinical manifest | ations 3 |
| 1.1.3.2 Epidemiology | 6 |
| 1.1.3.3 Reservoirs and tr | ansmission 6 |
| 1.2 Host-pathogen interactions | 8 |
| 1.2.1 The innate immu | ne response 9 |
| 1.2.1.1 Acute inflammat | ion 9 |
| 1.2.1.2 Invasion | 10 |
| 1.2.2 The adaptive imr | nune response 13 |

.

| | 1.2.2.1 | Dendritic cells | 13 |
|-----------|-----------|---|---------|
| | 1.2.2.1.1 | Haematopoietic development | 14 |
| | 1.2.2.1.2 | Pathogen recognition | 16 |
| | 1.2.2.1.3 | Antigen uptake | 18 |
| | 1.2.2.1.4 | Antigen processing and presentation | 20 |
| | 1.2.2.2 | T cell stimulation by dendritic cells | 24 |
| | 1.2.3 | Humoral immunity | 27 |
| | 1.2.3.1 | B cell stimulation | 27 |
| | 1.2.3.2 | Immunoglobulin isotype and function | 28 |
| | 1.2.3.3 | Antibody dependent cellular cytotoxicity | 29 |
| | 1.2.4 | Treatment of Burkholderia pseudomallei infection | 30 |
| | 1.2.4.1 | Current Burkholderia vaccines | 30 |
| | 1.2.5 | Pathogenesis of Burkholderia pseudomallei | 31 |
| | | disease | |
| 1.3 | Immunop | orophylaxis | 32 |
| | 1.3.1 | Rational vaccine design | 33 |
| 1.4 | Dendritic | cell immunotherapy and prophylaxis | 34 |
| | 1.4.1 | Dendritic cells as adjuvants for immunisation | 34 |
| | 1.4.2 | Potential problems associated with dendritic cell | 36 |
| | | vaccination | |
| 1.5 | Project o | bjectives | 37 |
| Chapter 2 | Methods | and Materials | 38 - 52 |
| 2.1 | Isolation | and culture of primary cells | 39 |
| | 2.1.1 | Experimental animals | 39 |

| | 2.1.2 | Isolation of lymphocyte populations from murine | 39 |
|-----|-----------|--|----|
| | | spleen | |
| | 2.1.3 | T cell separation from splenocyte cultures | 40 |
| | 2.1.4 | Isolation and culture of myeloid dendritic cells | 40 |
| | | from bone marrow progenitor cells | |
| 2.2 | Phenoty | pic analysis of cells | 41 |
| | 2.2.1 | Flow cytometry | 41 |
| 2.3 | Culture | of Burkholderia pseudomallei | 43 |
| | 2.3.1 | Culture of viable Burkholderia pseudomallei | 43 |
| | 2.3.2 | Heat inactivation of Burkholderia pseudomallei | 44 |
| 2.4 | Characte | erisation of the cellular immune response to | 44 |
| | Burkhold | deria pseudomallei | |
| | 2.4.1 | Maturation of dendritic cells | 44 |
| | 2.4.2 | Primary (naïve) lymphocyte proliferation assays | 45 |
| | 2.4.3 | Secondary (recall) lymphocyte proliferation assays | 46 |
| | 2.4.3.1 | Unseparated splenocyte proliferation | 46 |
| | 2.4.3.2 | Purified T cell proliferation | 47 |
| 2.5 | Cytokin | e analysis | 48 |
| | 2.5.1 | Cytometric bead array | 48 |
| 2.6 | Charact | erisation of the antibody response | 48 |
| | 2.6.1 | Serum antibody quantification using the enzyme | 48 |
| | | linked immunosorbant assay (ELISA) | |
| 2.7 | In vivo e | xperimentation | 50 |
| | 2.7.1 | Dendritic cell immunisation | 50 |

| | 2.7.2 | Immunisation with heat killed Burkholderia | 50 |
|-----------|-------------|--|----------|
| | | pseudomallei | |
| | 2.7.3 | Determination of the LD ₅₀ for Burkholderia | 51 |
| | | pseudomallei (NCTC 4845) | |
| | 2.7.4 | Burkholderia pseudomallei challenge studies | 51 |
| | 2.7.5 | Assessment of post-challenge bacterial burden | 52 |
| 2.8 | Statistica | l analysis | 52 |
| Chapter 3 | Results | | 53 - 100 |
| 3.1 | Growth, | manipulation and characterisation of ex vivo | 54 |
| | isolated c | ells | |
| | 3.1.1 | Culture of dendritic cells from bone marrow | 54 |
| | | progenitor cells | |
| | 3.1.2 | Dendritic cell responsiveness to maturation stimuli | 56 |
| | 3.1.2.1 | Effect on phenotype | 56 |
| | 3.1.2.2 | Effect on cytokine secretion | 57 |
| 3.2 | In vitro ii | mmune responses to Burkholderia pseudomallei | 58 |
| | 3.2.1 | Dendritic cell maturation following exposure to | 58 |
| | | heat killed Burkholderia pseudomallei | |
| | 3.2.1.1 | Effect on morphology and phenotype | 58 |
| | 3.2.1.2 | Effect on cytokine secretion | 59 |
| | 3.2.2 | In vitro lymphocyte proliferation to heat killed | 60 |
| | | Burkholderia pseudomallei | |
| 3.3 | Characte | erisation of immune response to dendritic cell | 61 |
| | immunis | ation | |
| | 3.3.1 | Investigation of cellular memory responses | 61 |

viii

.

| | 3.3.2 | Investigation of humoral responses | 62 |
|-----------|------------|---|-----------|
| | 3.3.3 | Attempt to establish a balanced immune response | 63 |
| | | and investigation of the intradermal and intranasal | |
| | | delivery routes | |
| 3.4 | Protectiv | e efficacy of dendritic cells as a vaccine delivery | 64 |
| | vector | | |
| | 3.4.1 | Determination of a LD ₅₀ for virulent Burkholderia | 64 |
| | | pseudomallei (NCTC 4845) | |
| | 3.4.2 | Challenge with virulent Burkholderia | 65 |
| | | pseudomallei | |
| | 3.4.2.1 | Intradermal dosed groups | 65 |
| | 3.4.2.2 | Intranasal dosed groups | 67 |
| 3.5 | Elucidati | on of the protective immune response | 68 |
| | 3.5.1 | Magnet assisted isolation of T cells from murine | 68 |
| | | spleen | |
| | 3.5.2 | CD 4^+ / CD 8^+ memory T cell responses to | 69 |
| | | immunisation | |
| | 3.5.3 | Antibody responses to immunisation | 70 |
| | 3.5.3.1 | Total IgG responses | 70 |
| | 3.5.3.2 | IgG subclass responses | 71 |
| Chapter 4 | Discussio | on and Conclusions | 101 – 117 |
| 4.1 | Introduc | tion | 102 |
| 4.2 | Dendriti | c cell culture, phenotype and maturation | 102 |
| 4.3 | In vitro r | esponses | 103 |
| 4.4 | In vivo re | esponses | 106 |

ix

| 4.5 | Elucidation of the protective response | 109 |
|-----|--|-----------|
| 4.6 | Conclusions | 114 |
| 4.7 | Future work | 116 |
| | References | 117 – 153 |
| | Appendix | 154 |

×

List of figures

•

| Figure | | Page |
|--------|---|------|
| 3.1 | Phase contrast images of dendritic cell culture | 72 |
| 3.2 | Forward and side scatter profile of purified dendritic cells | 73 |
| 3.3 | Immature dendritic cell phenotype | 74 |
| 3.4 | Comparison of the proportion of mature dendritic cells | 75 |
| | following culture in different cytokine environments | |
| 3.5 | Maturation of GM-CSF / TNF- α cultured dendritic cells | 76 |
| | following inflammatory stimuli | |
| 3.6 | Maturation of GM-CSF / TNF- α / IL-4 cultured dendritic cells | 77 |
| | following inflammatory stimuli | |
| 3.7 | Maturation of GM-CSF / TNF- α / IL-12 cultured dendritic cells | 78 |
| | following inflammatory stimuli | |
| 3.8 | Cytokine secretion by GM-CSF / TNF- α cultured dendritic | 79 |
| | cells following inflammatory stimuli | |
| 3.9 | Cytokine secretion by GM-CSF / TNF- α / IL-4 cultured | 80 |
| | dendritic cells following inflammatory stimuli | |
| 3.10 | Cytokine secretion by GM-CSF / TNF- α / IL-12 cultured | 81 |
| | dendritic cells following inflammatory stimuli | |
| 3.11 | Dendritic cell maturation following exposure to HK B. | 82 |
| | pseudomallei | |
| 3.12 | Dendritic cell maturation following exposure to HK B. | 83 |
| | pseudomallei | |
| 3.13 | Percentage of marker bright dendritic cells following exposure | 84 |
| | to HK B. pseudomallei | |

xi

| Dendritic cell morphological changes following exposure to | 85 |
|--|--|
| HK B. pseudomallei | |
| Dendritic cell cytokine secretion following exposure to HK B. | 86 |
| pseudomallei | |
| Dendritic cell IL-6 secretion following exposure to HK B. | 87 |
| pseudomallei | |
| Naïve lymphocyte proliferation to HK B. pseudomallei pulsed | 88 |
| dendritic cells | |
| Recall memory responses following immunisation (priming) | 89 |
| with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed dendritic cells or HK B. | |
| pseudomallei delivered in MPL + TDM | |
| Recall memory responses following immunisation (booster) | 90 |
| with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed dendritic cells or HK B. | |
| pseudomallei delivered in MPL + TDM | |
| Humoral responses following immunisation with HK B. | 91 |
| pseudomallei pulsed dendritic cells or HK B. pseudomallei | |
| delivered in MPL + TDM | |
| Cellular and humoral responses following intradermal | <i>92</i> |
| · | |
| immunisation | |
| Cellular and humoral responses following intranasal | 93 |
| immunisation Cellular and humoral responses following intranasal immunisation | 93 |
| Cellular and humoral responses following intranasal immunisation LD ₅₀ experiment survival curve | 93 94 |
| Immunisation Cellular and humoral responses following intranasal immunisation LD ₅₀ experiment survival curve Survival curve for intradermal immunised groups | 93 94 95 |
| | bendritte een niorphologiean enanges fonowing exposure to HK B. pseudomallei Dendritic cell cytokine secretion following exposure to HK B. pseudomallei Dendritic cell IL-6 secretion following exposure to HK B. pseudomallei Naïve lymphocyte proliferation to HK B. pseudomallei pulsed dendritic cells Recall memory responses following immunisation (priming) with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed dendritic cells or HK B. pseudomallei delivered in MPL + TDM Recall memory responses following immunisation (booster) with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed dendritic cells or HK B. pseudomallei delivered in MPL + TDM Humoral responses following immunisation with HK B. pseudomallei delivered in MPL + TDM Humoral responses following immunisation with HK B. pseudomallei Cellular and humoral responses following intradermal |

xii

| 3.26 | Splenic CD 4 ⁺ T cell recall responses following prime and | 97 |
|------|---|-----|
| | boost immunisations | |
| 3.27 | Splenic CD 8 ⁺ T cell recall responses following prime and | 98 |
| | boost immunisations | |
| 3.28 | Total IgG responses following prime and boost immunisations | 99 |
| 3.29 | IgG subclasses following different immunisation regimen | 100 |

List of tables

| Table | | Page |
|-------|--|------|
| 2.1 | Flow cytometric fluorochromes | 42 |
| 3.1 | Contaminating cell populations present in a dendritic cell | 55 |
| | culture | |
| 3.2 | Assessment of remaining bacterial burden in challenge | 67 |
| | survivors | |

Publications

Healey, G.D., Elvin, S.J., Morton, M. & Williamson, E.D. Humoral and cell-mediated adaptive immune responses are required for protection against *Burkholderia pseudomallei* challenge and bacterial clearance post infection. *Infection and Immunity* **73** (9), 5945 – 5951.

(See appendix)

List of abbreviations

| | 2-ME | 2-mercaptoethanol |
|---|--------|--|
| Α | ABC | Adenosine triphosphate-binding cassette |
| | ACDP | Advisory committee on dangerous pathogens |
| | ANOVA | Analysis of variance |
| | APC | Antigen presenting cell |
| | ATP | Adenosine triphosphate |
| B | Bsa | Burkholderia secretion apparatus |
| C | СВА | Cytometric bead array |
| | CCR | Chemokine receptor |
| | CD | Cluster of differentiation |
| | CI | Confidence interval |
| | CLIP | Class-II-associated Ii peptide |
| | CMI | Cell-mediated immunity |
| | Con A | Concanavalin A |
| D | DC | Dendritic cells |
| | DNA | Deoxyribonucleic acid |
| | DTH | Delayed type hypersensitivity |
| E | ELISA | Enzyme linked immunosorbant assays |
| | EPS | Exopolysaccharide |
| | ER | Endoplasmic reticulum |
| F | FBS | Foetal bovine serum |
| | Flt-3L | fms-like tyrosine kinase receptor ligand |
| G | GM-CSF | Granulocyte macrophage – colony stimulating factor |

| | GT | Granulocyte macrophage - colony stimulating factor + tumour |
|---|--------|---|
| | | necrosis factor - alpha |
| | GT4 | Granulocyte macrophage - colony stimulating factor + tumour |
| | | necrosis factor – alpha + interlukin 4 |
| | GT12 | Granulocyte macrophage – colony stimulating factor + tumour |
| | | necrosis factor – alpha + interlukin 12 |
| | GTP | Guanosine triphosphate |
| Н | HI | Heat inactivated |
| | НК | Heat killed |
| | HLA | Human leukocyte antigen |
| | HNP - | Human neutrophil peptide - |
| I | ID | Intradermal |
| | IFN | Interferon |
| | IL - | Interlukin - |
| | IN | Intranasal |
| | IM | Intramuscular |
| | IP | Intraperitoneal |
| | iNOS | Inducible nitric oxide synthase |
| | ITAM | Immune tyrosine-based activation motif |
| L | LAMP - | Lysosome-associated membrane glycoprotein - |
| | LPS | Lipopolysaccharide |
| | LSM | Lymphocyte separation medium |
| M | MACS | Magnet assisted cell sorting |
| | МНС | Major histocompatibility complex |
| | MIP- | Macrophage inflammatory protein - |

| | MNGC | Multinucleate giant cells |
|---|-----------|---|
| | MPL + TDM | Monophosphoryl lipid A + Trehalose dicorynomycolate |
| | MRNA | Messenger ribosomal nucleic acid |
| N | NCTC | National collection of type cultures |
| | NF - | Nuclear factor - |
| Р | PAMPs | Pathogen associated molecular patterns |
| | PBS | Phosphate buffered saline |
| | PDC | Plasmacytoid DC |
| | PRRs | Pathogen recognition receptors |
| | PSG | Penicillin / Streptomycin / Glutamine |
| R | ROI | Reactive oxygen intermediates |
| | RNA | Ribonucleic acid |
| | rRNA | Ribosomal ribonucleic acid |
| | RNI | Reactive nitrogen intermediates |
| | RPMI | Roswell Park Memorial Institute |
| S | SCF | Stem cell factor |
| Т | ТАР | Transporters associated with antigen processing |
| | TCR | T cell receptor |
| | TGF - | Transforming growth factor - |
| | Th | T helper |
| | TLR - | Toll-like receptor - |
| | TNF - | Tumour necrosis factor - |

Abstract

Dendritic cells (DC) are an attractive target for both vaccine targeting and use as a delivery vehicle due to their ability to direct innate and adaptive immune responses. In this study a procedure was developed where DC were employed as a vehicle to induce cell-mediated immune responses to the Gram negative bacillus *Burkholderia pseudomallei*. This bacterium is the causative agent of melioidosis, a disease endemic to areas of south-east Asia and northern Australia, to which presently no licensed vaccine exists.

Purified DC were pulsed with heat-killed (HK) whole cell *B. pseudomallei* and used to immunise syngeneic mice. The use of this immunisation method elicited strong cellular immune responses against *B. pseudomallei*, which have historically been difficult to generate. Antibody responses following immunisation with DC were low. Booster immunisations of either a second dose of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC or HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM adjuvant were administered to increase the immune response. Immunised animals were challenged with fully virulent *B. pseudomallei* and protection was demonstrated in animals immunised with a combination of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM adjuvant. The protective immune response demonstrated was then further elucidated to reveal a role for both cell-mediated and humoral immunity in protection against *B. pseudomallei* infection. The data also demonstrate the potential for DC as vaccine delivery vectors and as a screening mechanism for the evaluation of potential vaccine candidates.

Chapter 1

Introduction

Chapter 1 – Introduction

1.1 Genus Burkholderia

1.1.1 The pseudomonads

The pseudomonads are a major group of chemoorganotropic aerobic gram-negative rods with three important genera, *Pseudomonas, Commamonas* and *Burkholderia*. Phylogenetically, the various genera of pseudomonads scatter within the purple bacteria. They are thought to be derived from ancestral phototropic bacteria, which dispensed with the property of photosynthesis in evolving to colonise habitats where the ability to carry out anaerobic photosynthesis was not a significant advantage, such as in soil or on the surfaces of animals (132).

The original description of the genus *Burkholderia* was in 1992 (234) for seven species belonging to the RNA homology group II of genus *Pseudomonas*: *P. cepacia*, *P. mallei*, *P. pseudomallei*, *P. caryophylli*, *P. gladioli*, *P. pickettii* and *P. solanacearum*. To date, 42 species have been identified as belonging to the genus *Burkholderia* on the basis of DNA-DNA homology, 16s rRNA base sequences and various phenotypical characteristics (160). While the majority of these species are saprophytes or plant pathogens (56) three, *B. cepacia*, *B. mallei* and *B. pseudomallei* can cause potentially fatal disease in humans (6).

1.1.2 Burkholderia mallei

Glanders, a zoonotic disease primarily of solipeds, which can be traced back almost two thousand years (73), is occasionally transmitted to humans (48). At the turn of the twentieth century glanders was prevalent world-wide due to the extensive use of solipeds. The general decline in their use, however, together with the introduction of strict health enforcement procedures has led to a significant reduction in disease occurrence and it is now found primarily in Asia, Africa and the Middle East (5).

B. mallei was first isolated in 1882 by Loeffler and Schutz (19) and is a Gram-negative, non-motile, oxidase-positive, aerobic bacillus, 0.3-0.5 μ m in width and 1-3 μ m long and an obligate animal pathogen (51,160,220). Human susceptibility to it has not been studied in great detail although it has proven highly infectious in laboratory settings (29,73,95,193).

1.1.3 Burkholderia pseudomallei

First isolated by Whitmore and Krishnaswami (1912) from members of the population of Rangoon in Burma, exhibiting a glanders-like disease (225), *B. pseudomallei* has now been isolated from every continent on the globe (47). Confirmation of the taxonomic relatedness between *B. mallei* and *B. pseudomallei* vindicated Whitmore's original proposal of the specific epithet 'pseudomallei' (48) and later, Stanton and Fletcher (1921) suggested the term melioidosis, derived from the Greek $\mu\eta\lambda\iota\xi$, meaning glanders or distemper of asses (48). *B. pseudomallei* is a Gram-negative, motile, facultative anaerobic bacillus usually less than 2 μ m in length (96) that is responsible for a broad spectrum of illnesses observed in both humans and animals (48,96) and is a common cause of human pneumonia and fatal bacteraemias in endemic areas (35).

1.1.3.1 Clinical manifestations

The manifestations of melioidosis vary greatly from an asymptomatic state to chronic illness to acute overwhelming septicaemia (217,229). Its non-pathognomonic symptoms (123), together with the need for relatively sophisticated laboratory facilities

(50), often complicate diagnosis leading to the disease being mistaken for malaria, plague, pneumonia or miliary tuberculosis (96,123).

The literature reports that the vast majority of infections appear to be sub-clinical (48), an observation supported by the fact that nearly 80% of children by the age of four years old (114) and up to 30% of adults (229) in endemic areas have antibodies to *B. pseudomallei*. Seroconversion during these mild and sub-clinical infections has been associated with a flu-like illness (7) although this is obviously difficult to confirm in every case. Since the description of the non-pathogenic *B. thailandensis* (192), which is antigenically cross reactive with *B. pseudomallei* (192) however, it is important to consider the possibility that the prevalence of seroconversion might in fact be due to *B. thailandensis* rather than *B. pseudomallei*, and that re-evaluation of this data may be appropriate.

Latency periods as long as 62 years between *B. pseudomallei* infection and disease have been reported (123,136), with relapses usually occurring at times of stress, such as acute infections or trauma (48). The mechanisms of persistence still require further elucidation although localised foci of melioidosis in the lung, liver and spleen have been reported in animals and the utilisation of intracellular survival mechanisms is thought likely to play a part (229). In a 5-year study conducted in Sappasitprasong Hospital in north-eastern Thailand, Chaowagul *et al* (1993) (34) showed that nearly all suspected cases of recrudescence were actual melioidosis relapses and also estimated the rate to be approximately 15.3% (95% CI, 10.5% - 22.3%) per year of follow-up. Difficulties in identifying individuals with latent infection however, means the exact numbers of seropositive people at risk from future relapse is unknown (48). Only a small proportion of *B. pseudomallei* infections are sufficiently severe to come to medical attention. Sixty percent of these cases however, have positive blood cultures for *B. pseudomallei* and they usually present clinically as 'community-acquired sepsis syndrome' with a short history (1 day to 2 months) of pyrexia and rigors (35). The acute form of the disease can be divided into two groups, acute pulmonary, which is associated with pulmonary distress on presentation (22) and acute septicaemic forms. Approximately half of patients have evidence of a primary focus of infection (usually the lung, skin or subcutaneous tissues) and confusion, stupor, jaundice and diarrhoea may also be prominent features (48). Laboratory investigations usually reveal anaemia, neutrophilia, coagulopathy and renal and hepatic failure. Such patients deteriorate rapidly, developing widespread metastatic abscesses (particularly in the lungs, liver and spleen) and metabolic acidosis, which is accompanied by Kussmaul's breathing. The onset of septic shock is associated with mortality approaching 95% and the majority of patients die within 48 hours of hospital admission (35,48). Even with vigorous appropriate antibiotics and supportive therapy, mortality is still 40% or greater (229).

If patients survive the acute phase of the disease, the manifestations of multiple septic foci, resulting from bacteraemic dissemination become prominent. The most common foci of infection are the lungs, liver, spleen, skin and soft tissues (48). The nervous system can also become involved in a syndrome known as neurological melioidosis, which is characterised by peripheral motor weakness, brain stem encephalitis, aseptic meningitis and respiratory failure (48).

A sub-acute form of the disease also occurs, which has been described as a prolonged febrile illness (22). There is multiple abscess formation, although rarely on the brain,

5

and *B. pseudomallei* can be readily cultured from the blood, pus, urine and other bodily tissues and secretions in the later stages of disease (22,123).

1.1.3.2 Epidemiology

Endemic areas of melioidosis typically border 20° north and south of the equator although the incidence has been shown to be particularly high in Southeast Asia and northern Australia (35,47,48,49). The first indigenous case in Thailand was described in 1995 (47). It is now estimated that 20% of community acquired septicaemia and 40% of deaths associated with bacterial sepsis in north-east Thailand can be attributed to *B. pseudomallei* (35), and 2000-5000 patients per year present with melioidosis (55). In northern Australia, melioidosis has been recognised as endemic since 1949 (83) although the exact route by which it was introduced remains unclear. The disease is also becoming increasingly prevalent in China, where it has been routinely isolated since 1975 (236), and in the Indian subcontinent, and recent surveys have shown that the organism is generally much more prevalent than previously believed (47).

1.1.3.3 Reservoirs and transmission

Stanton and Fletcher (1932) first identified melioidosis in animals, and concluded that the disease was a zoonosis with a reservoir in rodents. This theory was later disproved by French workers in French Indochina who observed a prevalence of disease occurrence following contact with muddy waters and that rats were rarely infected. Later they proved that *B. pseudomallei* was in fact an environmental saprophyte that could be readily isolated from soil and surface water in endemic areas (30). In particular the organism is associated with rice paddy fields (being readily isolated from 68 - 78% of rice fields in Thailand) (48) and these habitats are thought to be the primary reservoirs from which susceptible hosts acquire infection (123).

Ecologically, B. pseudomallei is thought to persist in deeper clay layers during the dry season, rising to the surface after the annual rains and thus enhancing the potential for exposure of humans and animals (22). This supposition is one that fits with the marked seasonal variation seen with melioidosis whereby 75% of cases present during the rainy season in Thailand (201). It also fits with dramatic increases in incidence that frequently coincide with heavy monsoon rains in Australia (49), although as Dance (1998) (48) points out, this pattern implies that most cases are recently acquired. The incubation period of melioidosis (2 days to 62 years) (23,147,232) suggests that some other seasonal factor(s) might also precipitate relapses of latent infections. Two studies have contradicted the seasonal variation theories by paradoxically finding a higher isolation rate of B. pseudomallei during the dry season than the rainy season (23,232), although technical reasons, such as the processing of larger samples during the dry season (232) or the dilution of B. pseudomallei during the rainy season (49) were noted as possible explanations for the findings. These studies suggest that the seasonal variation seen in melioidosis presentation may be due to increased exposure during rice planting or harvesting, rather than an actual increase in the number of organisms present in the soil (49).

The most common route of infection for humans and animals is believed to be the inoculation or contamination of wounds or the mucine surfaces with soil or water (35,123). This tends to explain the prevalence of disease amongst rice farmers and their families who labour in the rice paddies without the benefits of protective clothing (35,123). However, specific episodes of exposure are only identified in approximately 6% of cases in Thailand (201) and between 19% and 51% of cases in Australia (49). Aerosols have also been proposed as a possible route of infection, and were thought to

7

be a source of infection (aerosolised dust and fomites) for helicopter crews during the Vietnam War (96). While only two cases of person-to-person spread have been described (137), occasional iatrogenic infections from contaminated injections as well as laboratory-acquired infections have together led to the classification of *B. pseudomallei* as an Advisory Committee on Dangerous Pathogens (ACDP) category 3 pathogen (1,116). There are currently no reports of disease transmission from animals to humans (122,123).

1.2 Host-pathogen interactions

For an invading pathogen to establish a successful infection it must first circumvent the plethora of innate (non-specific) and adaptive (specific) host defences that exist to combat the infective process. The role of the innate immune system is to prevent entry into the host or, if this occurs, to inhibit the establishment of infection. In addition however, the innate immune response is involved in the activation of adaptive immunity. This system provides a pathogen-specific defence mechanism aimed at stifling the infection process but also, importantly, establishing immunological memory such that future infections with the same pathogen are more efficiently combated (81).

As discussed, the inoculation or contamination of wounds or the mucine membranes is likely the most common route of *B. pseudomallei* infection (35,123). Both the mucine and epithelial membranes however, are usually highly effective barriers to pathogen entry. Breech past the epithelial membranes is usually only possible through existing wounds or via vectors such as biting insects and the mucine membranes, while certainly more vulnerable to invasion, incorporate a number of effective barriers to infection such as mucus, cilia and their normal flora, which compete with invading pathogens for adhesion sites and nutrients essential for the establishment of infection. Should breech occur, the resulting physiological response is inflammation.

1.2.1 The innate immune response

1.2.1.1 Acute inflammation

The result of infection and/or tissue damage is an immediate, initially non-antigenspecific, physiological response, which attempts to repair any damage and works in coordination with the adaptive immune response to eliminate foreign bodies from the tissues. The release of inflammatory mediators, such as bradykinin and fibrinopeptides, from injured tissues causes localised vasodilation within minutes (13). The associated increase in blood volume reaching the affected area and increased vascular permeability, brought about by inflammatory mediators, results in localised oedema and an increase in leukocyte extravasation. Activation of the complement system produces anaphylotoxins (C3a, C4a and C5a), which augment the response inducing localised mast cell degranulation and the release of histamine (86,134). Within hours of the initiation of localised inflammation, neutrophils, which migrate along chemotactic gradients produced by the inflammatory response, begin adhering to the vascular endothelium and enter the tissue spaces. Macrophages are also recruited to the site of infection by the secretion of the macrophage inflammatory proteins (MIP-1a and MIP-1B), and together with neutrophils form the first wave of defence against invading bacteria. Paradoxically however, macrophages also provide a niche within which B. pseudomallei, a facultative intracellular parasite, can grow and multiply (62,229).

1.2.1.2 Invasion

The role of neutrophils and macrophages in terms of the innate immune response is to phagocytose and kill the bacteria in an attempt to prevent the establishment of infection and spread to other host tissues. However, entry to the intracellular environment is also an essential requirement for survival in the infective process for B. pseudomallei. For many intracellular bacteria, infection of neutrophils leads to killing of the pathogen due to the highly phagocytic nature and potent antibacterial activity of these cells (4,90,115). The significant contribution to reducing bacterial load early in infection provided by neutrophils has been demonstrated in experimental listeriosis, an acute disease characterised by extensive neutrophil infiltration at sites of listerial growth (38). Removal of the infiltrating neutrophils using monoclonal antibodies (mAb) exacerbated listeriosis in mAb treated mice (172). In addition to their highly potent antibacterial activity (90) the ability of neutrophils to sequester intracellular bacteria in intracellular niches (115), limiting bacterial spread, and their short life-span (4,90), providing insufficient time for an infection to become established, make neutrophils an unsuitable target. Macrophages and non-phagocytic cells however, provide an environment within which B. pseudomallei can survive and proliferate for prolonged periods (111,162). It is this ability to persist in the intracellular environment, which is thought to be responsible for the pathogenesis of *B. pseudomallei* infection and its recrudescence (44) and may also provide some explanation of why melioidosis is refractory to antibiotic therapy (198), although the antibiotic resistance of B. pseudomallei has also been demonstrated in vitro (222).

Entry into the intracellular environment, whether due to invasion or phagocytosis, is ultimately a function of the host cell defence mechanisms (115), although in terms of facultative intracellular pathogens such as *B. pseudomallei* it is often induced through

10

molecules that first mediate adhesion to the host cell. Adhesion induces uptake through host cell receptor signalling in a process that has been termed the 'zipper mechanism' (40,202). While a specific receptor for this mechanism in terms of *B. pseudomallei* infection has not yet been identified, a cluster of *B. pseudomallei* genes with homology to the type III protein secretion systems of *Salmonella typhimurium* and *Shigella flexneri* has been identified (10,164,199). These secretion systems have been likened to a molecular syringe (198) whereby bacterial proteins are injected directly into the cytosol or plasma membrane of the target, which then interact with host cell receptors and proteins and bring about the uptake of the bacterium. These systems have been demonstrated to induce bacterial uptake in a variety of non-phagocytic cells for both *Salmonella* and *Shigella*. The *Burkholderia* homologues identified (termed the *Burkholderia* secretion apparatus, Bsa) have also been shown to facilitate bacterial invasion of HeLa cells (reviewed in (198)).

Uptake into the intracellular environment of the professional phagocyte should, in terms of a successful immune response, lead to the formation of a phagolysosome. The purpose of the phagolysosome and other associated endocytic vesicles is to effect bacterial killing through a number of mechanisms, such as the production of reactive oxygen and nitrogen intermediates (ROI and RNI), defensins (184) and lysosomal enzymes (115) and also provide immunogenic proteins to enable the establishment of adaptive immunity. Most intracellular bacteria however, interfere with the maturation of the phagosome and alter its composition to facilitate and support their own survival (115).

Transmission electron microscopy has indicated that *B. pseudomallei* can escape from endocytic vesicles as early as fifteen minutes after internalisation (89). It has been hypothesised that the Bsa is likely to play a role in this, due to observations that dependence on a type III secretion system is a feature of endosomal escape in *Shigella* infection. It has also been demonstrated that *B. pseudomallei* mutants lacking putative components of the Bsa are confined to endosomes with intact membranes in J774.2 macrophages (199). Furthermore the mutant bacteria were found to co-localise with lysosome-associated membrane glycoprotein-1 (LAMP-1), which is a marker of late endosomes, whereas the wild type bacteria did not, suggesting a role for the Bsa in endosomal escape (199).

Following escape from the endosomal compartment, B. pseudomallei attempts to establish a successful infection while the host attempts to stifle it. An important factor in the ensuing battle is intracellular iron, which is required by the bacteria and also required for the production of ROI and RNI by the host. To improve iron supply the host utilises transferrin and lactroferrin molecules, which bind iron in the extracellular environment and allow uptake into the cell via transferrin receptors. Iron is then released from the transferrin in the reducing conditions of the early phagosome and transported to the cytosol. Bacteria also utilise a number of mechanisms such as siderophores, transferrin-binding proteins, haem-like proteins and adenosine triphosphate (ATP)-Binding Cassette (ABC) transporters (115) to scavenge iron from the invaded cell for the purposes of infection. The importance of iron in B. pseudomallei infection is highlighted by work undertaken by Bancroft and colleagues, who also demonstrated an obligatory role for interferon-gamma (IFN- γ) in host survival in the murine model of *B. pseudomallei* infection (177). When infected, mice developed an acute lethal infection unless a rapid IFN-y response was mounted within the first 24 hours. Following such a response, a chronic infection was induced that lasted between 2 and 16 months before lethality (177). IFN-y activated macrophages down-modulate transferrin receptor expression, resulting in a significant reduction in iron availability within the phagosome and thus ultimately the cell (115). Thus it could be hypothesised that reduced iron, in addition to heightened killing activity, might be an important infection limiting control.

Once the host's defensive mechanisms have been stifled a successful infection can then be established. *B. pseudomallei* is then able to induce the formation of actin-based membrane protrusions (199), an ability shared by other intracellular bacteria such as *Shigella, Listeria* and *Rickettsia* spp., that allows the formation of conduits between cells, enabling the spread of infection. In addition to actin-based motility, *B. pseudomallei* is also capable of inducing cell fusion, an attribute unique to this bacterial pathogen (116). The mechanisms behind the formation of multinucleate giant cells (MNGC) during *B. pseudomallei* infection are yet to be fully elucidated. However the formation of MNGC has been observed both *in vitro* (116) and in human melioidosis patients (228) suggesting it is likely to play a role in the protection of *B. pseudomallei* from the adaptive immune response and to allow recrudescence (115).

1.2.2 The adaptive immune response

In the vast majority of cases an innate immune response alone is insufficient to contain proliferation of the invading pathogen. Thus an adaptive, pathogen-specific, response must be established to aid clearance and protect against future infections with the same pathogen. Central to the establishment of adaptive immunity are dendritic cells (DC).

1.2.2.1 Dendritic cells

Dendritic cells (DC) are a rare, heterogeneous population that reside in most peripheral tissues and organs representing approximately 1-2% of the total cell population

(81,130). They belong to a group of cells called antigen-presenting cells (APCs) defined by their ability to express surface major histocompatibility complex (MHC) and deliver a co-stimulatory signal via CD 80 and CD 86 (the B7 molecules B7-1 and B7-2 respectively) to activate naïve CD 4^+ and CD 8^+ T cells. A variety of cells can function as APCs following induction to express MHC and/or co-stimulatory molecules, although these cells usually only function in this capacity during sustained inflammation and for short periods (81). Of the 'professional' APCs, DC are by far the most potent and the only cells to constitutively express high levels of MHC, CD 80 and CD 86. They are also the only cells capable of efficiently activating naïve T cells without further stimulation from other immune cells (12,45,143,181).

1.2.2.1.1 Haematopoietic development

The development of DC has been described along a number of different pathways that encompass both myeloid and lymphoid lineages (72,157,174). In humans three generalised types of DC have been described: myeloid, plasmacytoid (170) and lymphoid DC. *In vitro* the development of myeloid DC can be achieved from CD 34⁺ progenitor cells under the influence of the growth stimulating cytokine granulocyte macrophage-colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) and the inflammatory cytokine tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) (27,126,157). Under this environment CD 34⁺ bone marrow progenitors differentiate into CD 14⁺, CD 11c⁺, CD 1a⁺ cells that resemble epidermal DC (Langerhans cells) and contain the characteristic Birbeck granules (27,157). The addition of transforming growth factor (TGF)- β 1 to the culture again results in a DC with a CD 14⁺, CD 11c⁺, CD 1a⁺ phenotype, but these cells lack Birbeck granules and are known as dermal or interstitial DC (79). In addition, the development of an intermediate DC stage from CD 34⁺ progenitors has been demonstrated under the influence of interlukin (IL) -1 β , IL-3, IL-6, erythropoietin (EPO) and stem cell factor

14

(SCF) (178,180). This cytokine cocktail produces a CD 14⁺ CD 1a⁻ cell that has bipotential for both DC and monocytes and also represents the precursor to plasmacytoid DC (PDC). The differentiation of PDC can thus be induced from these cells under the influence of GM-CSF and IL-4, or directly from progenitor cells in the presence of fmslike tyrosine kinase receptor ligand (Flt-3L). PDC belong to a group of cells designated type I interferon (IFN)-producing cells owing to their capacity to secrete high concentrations of type I IFN after viral challenge (126,157,170,213). They have been described in the peripheral blood and lymph nodes of patients with infectious diseases and recent work suggests their primary role is likely to be in antimicrobial defence (37).

In addition to these myeloid related pathways, a potential link between DC development and lymphocytes has also been demonstrated (74). A subset of CD 34⁺, CD 38⁺, Lin⁻, CD 10⁺ progenitor cells has been identified in human bone marrow that are capable of giving rise to T, B, Natural Killer and DC but not myeloid cells upon exposure to multiple cytokines (74,181). Lymphoid DC have also been shown to develop from CD 34⁺, CD 38^{dim} thymic precursors under the influence of IL-1 α , IL-3, IL-7, SCF and GM-CSF (157,181) and from CD 19⁺ precursors in the presence of IL-1 β , IL-3, IL-7, SCF, Flt-3L and TNF- α in the presence of serum (74,157,181,187). A number of functions have been proposed for lymphoid DC although their capacity for inducing apoptosis and involvement in the elimination of self-reacting T cells has lead to the suggestion that their role is primarily one of regulation rather than stimulating effector functions (181).

In the mouse, DC can be divided into three main subclasses on the basis of their phenotype. While all murine DC express the CD 11c intergrin they can be distinguished by their expression of CD 8 α , CD 4, CD 45R (B220) and Gr1. CD 8 α^+

15
DC, which differentiate along the myeloid lineage (214) (denoted by the expression of the myeloid marker CD 11b), have been described in the thymic cortex and T cell areas of the secondary lymphoid organs (Reviewed in (188)). There is currently no human counterpart to CD $8\alpha^+$ DC that has been identified and this also appears to be the only group of DC specialised in the capture of apoptotic bodies from B cells and tumour cells (104). CD $8\alpha^-$ DC are also of myeloid lineage, differentiating from the same myeloid precursor as CD $8\alpha^+$ DC, and expressing CD 11b. This population can be further divided into CD 4⁺ and CD 4⁻, both of which are found to reside in the marginal sinus of the spleen, subepithelial dome of Peyer's patches and in the peripheral tissues. The differentiation of DC from monocytes in mice has also been demonstrated (165) and recently a CD 11c⁺ population of DC also positive for CD 45R and Gr1 but with only low expression of CD 11b has been described in the mouse. This population of DC resembles human PDC in their capacity to secrete type I IFN following viral stimulation (37) and are thus now considered the murine equivalent of PDC.

In both humans and mice different DC subsets appear to have specialised functions focused on driving effector and/or regulatory T-cell differentiation (170). A considerable degree of elucidation is still required however, before the mechanisms underlying the plasticity exhibited by DC can be determined. Central to their role in the control of the adaptive immune response however, is their ability to recognise and differentiate the array of pathogens encountered by the immune system.

1.2.2.1.2 Pathogen recognition

Despite the antigen specificity of B and T cells they lack the ability to direct and control immune responses. This complex task is one carried out by DC via germ line-encoded pattern recognition receptors (PRRs) (105,140). Although tremendously diverse,

microorganisms possess common structural features such as, lipopolysaccharide (LPS), peptidoglycan, lipoteichoic acid, lipoarabinomannan, unmethylated DNA and bacterial lipoproteins, which are known as pathogen-associated molecular patterns (PAMPs). The role of PRRs in the detection of PAMPs was first hypothesised by Janeway (1992) (105) following the discovery of the gene for the *Drosophila* Toll protein that is involved in the secretion of the anti-fungal peptide drosomycin in response to microbial invasion (reviewed in (113)). In 1997, the first human homologue of Toll was described and later designated Toll-like receptor (TLR) 4, due to the identification of additional murine and human TLR proteins since the discovery of the *Toll* gene in the early 1980s. Mammalian TLR proteins have since been shown to represent a conserved family of innate immune recognition receptors that are found in mammals, insects and plants (139). These receptors are coupled to signalling pathways that enable the activation of immune cells in response to infectious agents in a manner similar to the PRRs envisioned by Janeway (1992) (105).

Research into the functions of PRRs and their ability to recognise PAMPs demonstrated that they offered cells of the innate immune system, such as DC, a means of discriminating between different stimuli. For example, LPS signals through TLR 4, peptidoglycans through TLR 2, CpG bacterial DNA through TLR 7 and 9 and bacterial flagellin signals through TLR 5. Research has also shown that many PAMPs signal through more than one TLR and it has been suggested that it is these combinations of TLR activation that lead to the appropriate expression of cytokines to drive a specific immune response (2,98,139,163,223).

DC have been demonstrated to be the principle cell involved in antigen presentation to naïve T cells (43,85,233) and thus to fulfil this function and initiate adaptive immunity,

DC must engage and activate other immune cells to establish an effective response. Once endocytosed the invading pathogen is digested and processed by the DC to form antigenic peptides. These peptides are then presented, in the context of MHC class I and II molecules, to naïve T cells allow other immune system cells to recognise the invading pathogens and mount a pathogen-specific response (102,145). In addition, the recognition of pathogen-specific immunogenic peptides also enables the production of memory T cells and immunological memory such that future infections can be combated with greater speed and efficacy (39,57,58,64).

1.2.2.1.3 Antigen uptake

Under physiological conditions DC reside in an immature or un-activated state during which they are primed for the uptake and processing of antigenic peptides. In this form DC express relatively low levels of MHC class II and the co-stimulatory molecules CD 80 and CD 86, making them inefficient T cell activators (12,84). They do however, express a plethora of markers involved in the uptake of antigenic peptides and microbes. Immature DC are located at the major portals of microbial entry, such as the skin and mucine membranes, which allows them to perform a sentinel-like function, their external environment phagocytosis continuously sampling via and macropinocytosis (170).

Both phagocytosis and macropinocytosis are actin dependent mechanisms the latter requiring membrane ruffling and resulting in the formation of large intracellular vacuoles (84). While phagocytosis is receptor-mediated, macropinocytosis is a cytoskeletal dependent type of fluid-phase endocytosis, which is constitutive in immature DC and can be transiently induced in macrophages (176). Macropinocytosis represents a major antigen uptake mechanism in immature DC allowing them to rapidly

18

and non-specifically sample large amounts of the surrounding extracellular fluid. Phagocytosis, in contrast, involves the engagement of specialised receptors, such as Ctype lectins like the macrophage-mannose receptor (MMR) (175) or CD 205 (110), or the use of specialised regions of the plasma membrane termed clathrin-coated pits (191,195). This process does not require membrane ruffling and is initiated by a signal in the cytoplasmic tail of an endocytic receptor, which leads to invagination of the membrane and macromolecule internalisation. Thus for both receptor-mediated endocytosis and phagocytosis the first step is the contact between an invading microbe and the DC. During this event, many parallel signalling pathways are simultaneously activated defining the cellular response and regulating internalisation (218). A large number of endocytic receptors are selectively expressed on subpopulations of immature DC including: Fcy-receptors, C-type lectins, complement receptors, scavenger receptors, lectins, heat shock proteins and integrins such as fibronectin and vitronectin (84,218). Of these, some are involved in transmitting intracellular signals to trigger antigen uptake, while others are primarily involved in binding or increasing the efficiency of internalisation. This latter group of receptors including, chemokine receptor (CCR) 5 (156) and dendritic cell-specific- ICAM 3-grabbing nonintergrin (DC-SIGN) (78), also serves as a target for pathogens, being exploited to facilitate infection (221).

The production of proinflammatory signals and activation of antimicrobial mechanisms usually accompanies microbe internalisation. While certain phagocytic receptors, such as Fc-receptors (166), trigger inflammatory responses directly, others such as complement receptors do not (231,235). In these cases the activation of inflammatory responses during phagocytosis is mediated by additional receptors (not themselves phagocytic) such as TLR's (218). This inflammatory response alone however, is insufficient to mount a defence against microbial invasion. The ingested pathogen must be processed to form antigenic peptides, which can be used to activate the adaptive immune response.

1.2.2.1.4 Antigen processing and presentation

As previously described, immature DC are poor activators of naïve T cells. Thus pathogen recognition serves two major purposes. First, it triggers effector cells of the innate immune system such as macrophages and neutrophils, which represent an immediate defence at sites of pathogen entry. Second, it spurs DC into an integrated developmental program known as maturation, which transforms them into efficient T cell stimulators (84) allowing the initiation of an adaptive immune response.

The precise coordination between the phenotypical, morphological and functional modifications induced during maturation has yet to be completely elucidated (84). Current opinion is that after an encounter with a pathogen, DC leave the peripheral tissues in an intermediate state of maturation and migrate to the draining lymph nodes where they become fully mature under the control of antigen specific T cells. During this migration, previously internalised microbes and antigens are degraded intracellularly and loaded onto MHC molecules for future presentation to naïve T cells (reviewed in (84)). The DC invokes a strict compartmentalisation on the biogenesis of MHC class I and class II molecules meaning that while both exogenous and endogenous antigens are loaded onto MHC class II molecules, only selected endogenous antigens are loaded onto MHC class I molecules (16).

The loading of peptides from recently processed pathogens onto MHC class II molecules occurs via the endocytic pathway. Shortly after their synthesis in the

20

endoplasmic reticulum (ER), three α/β MHC class II dimers associate to a trimer of invariant (Ii) chains forming a nonameric molecule (41). Under the influence of transport signals present in the cytoplasmic region of the Ii chain the nonamers then pass through the Golgi apparatus where they are packaged before transport to the endocytic pathway (41). Here they fuse with endosomes and lysosomes, encountering an acidic, protease-rich environment, which leads to the degradation of the Ii chain leaving only a class-II-associated Ii peptide (CLIP) in the peptide binding groove (118,212). Competency to bind antigenic peptides then develops under the control of two nonpolymorphic MHC class II molecules HLA-DM and HLA-DO in humans and H2-M and H2-O in mice, which catalyse the exchange of CLIP for antigenic peptides (118). In parallel to the generation of competent MHC class II molecules, the endocytic pathway also produces antigenic peptides, called epitopes through the proteolysis of ingested pathogen-associated proteins. These bind competent MHC class II molecules forming a MHC class II-epitope complex that is transported to the plasma membrane (159,224).

In their immature form DC exert a tight regulation on the amount of MHC class IIepitope complexes that are expressed on the cell surface through several intracellular mechanisms. First, antigen degradation in immature DC is very inefficient, due to the low efficiency of several of the proteases involved in the endocytic pathway (66). This means that internalised antigen can remain intact for several days in the lysosomal compartments, restricting the availability of antigenic peptides for MHC class II loading (101). Second, low protease activity (specifically cathepsin S) means that some MHC class II haplotypes with a strong affinity for Ii remain associated with a partially degraded form of Ii, called Iip 10, which blocks access to the peptide binding groove (158). Even in cases where Iip 10 is degraded in the lysosomal compartment, MHC class II-epitope complexes that reach the cell surface are rapidly internalised again either to be associated with new epitopes in recycling endosomes or to be directed to lysosomes where they are degraded (28). In either case this results in a very short-term presentation of MHC class II-epitope complexes on the immature DC surface that is insufficient to stimulate naïve T cells into an effector response.

Maturation signals encountered by DC induce the coordinated modification of all aspects of MHC class II-epitope complex formation and transport (84). A transient increase in MHC class II synthesis occurs (28) accompanied by increased cathepsin S and other protease activity (66) resulting in the increased availability of MHC class II molecules and antigenic peptides with which to form complexes. Once formed, the MHC class II-epitope complexes are rapidly transported to endosomal vesicles where they co-localise with the co-stimulatory molecules CD 80 and CD 86 and MHC class I molecules. The result is a cluster of molecules involved in T cell stimulation that are transported to the cell surface (216). In order to restrict the specificity of T cell stimulation to those antigens encountered in the periphery, maturation is also accompanied by a significant down-modulation of endocytic activity. Most antigen receptors, including Fc receptors, MMR, CD 205 and receptors for heat shock proteins and apoptotic bodies are significantly down-regulated representing the first level of control on antigen uptake (75). The only exceptions to this are clathrin-coated pits and vesicles involved in receptor-mediated endocytosis, which are not down regulated. Secondly, the overall levels of phagocytosis and macropinocytosis are reduced via the GTPase, Cdc42, which plays a central role in the blocking of macropinocytosis and phagocytosis (212). Stabilisation of MHC class II-epitope complexes on the surface is achieved through a significant reduction in the transport of internalised MHC class II molecules to lysosomes for degradation. Later, there is a further focusing of the T cell

response to only those antigens encountered in the periphery. This occurs through down regulation of MHC class II synthesis and the fact that the association of epitopes with newly synthesised MHC class II molecules becomes very inefficient (84).

MHC class I presentation to CD 8⁺ T cells is generally limited to those proteins that are actively synthesised within the cell. Epitopes from endogenous antigens are generated in the cytosol by proteosome degradation and then transported to the ER by proteins present in the membrane of rough ER called transporters associated with antigen processing (TAP). Once transported, epitopes are then loaded onto MHC class I molecules, under the control of a loading complex composed of ER resident chaperone proteins such as tapasin, calnexin and calreticulin (42), ready for presentation. Once formed. MHC class I-epitope complexes are rapidly transported through the Golgi and on to the plasma membrane (84). The control exerted on MHC class I biogenesis and loading by the DC varies to that of MHC class II. Studies have shown that the expression of MHC class I-epitope complexes is up-regulated upon the induction of DC maturation (171) although to a lesser extent than MHC class II (28). In contrast however, MHC class I complexes are still efficiently synthesised and transported to the plasma membrane in mature DC indicating a functional difference in the regulation of antigen presentation to CD 4⁺ and CD 8⁺ T cells (171). While this pathway is suitable for the presentation of viral protein by infected cells and self-proteins, in terms of bacterial, including B. pseudomallei, infection cytotoxic immune responses need to be initiated against exogenous antigens not synthesised by the DC.

In most cells the cytosol and ER do not exchange material with the endocytic compartments (80), which means that epitopes from exogenous antigens do not have access to MHC class I molecules. The process of presenting exogenous peptides on

class I molecules was first described by Bevan 1976 (16), who demonstrated that priming of cytotoxic T lymphocyte (CTL) responses *in vivo* could occur after presentation of exogenous antigens by MHC class I molecules, a process he called cross-priming (16). More recent studies have demonstrated the ability of DC to carry out cross-priming of antigens from virally infected cells (189), tumour cells (97), apoptotic and necrotic cells (3,237). Both macropinocytosis (148) and phagocytosis (186) are thought to be major routes of antigen uptake for the cross-presentation of exogenous antigens and dendritic cells are considered especially efficient for generating CTL responses via the cross-presentation pathways (237).

Thus DC act as coordinator of the immune response aiding innate immunity and also bridging the gap between innate and adaptive immunity as well as providing the driving force behind the type of adaptive immune response generated. The ultimate effect of DC maturation is to produce antigenic epitopes from foreign antigens and transform the cell into an efficient APC capable of stimulating naïve T cells to proliferate.

1.2.2.2 T cell stimulation by dendritic cells

Following their exit from the thymus, all $\alpha\beta$ CD 4⁺ T cells have a naïve phenotype and require an activation stimulus before they can differentiate into effector cells capable of mediating either type 1 (cellular) or type 2 (humoral) effector responses. The phenotypic similarities of effector T cells mediating type 1 (Th1) and type 2 (Th2) responses means that reliably distinguishing between the two subgroups often relies on an assessment of their functional characteristics (146). Such differentiation is based on the profile of cytokines produced by each subset following activation. Th1 cells can be defined by their production of cytokines such as interferon (IFN)- γ and tumour necrosis factor (TNF)- β while Th2 cells produce interlukin (1L)-4, IL-5, IL-6, IL-10 and IL-13 (146). A third subset of CD 4^+ T cells, Th0 cells, producing a mixed cytokine profile (39,70,151) has also been described. The use of *in situ* mRNA hybridisation (allowing the detection of cytokines from individual cells) (26) and intracellular protein staining (150), however, has suggested that the Th0 subset is likely a mixed population of Th1 and Th2 cells (39) rather than a distinct population.

The activation and clonal expansion of CD 4⁺ T cells is mediated by the engagement of surface bound receptors on the T cell. The T cell receptor (TCR) is a membrane bound protein heterodimer composed of either α and β or γ and δ chains. Unlike the B cell receptor, which directly recognises antigenic peptides derived from invading pathogens, the TCR must have antigenic peptides presented to it in association with molecules of the major histocompatibility complex (MHC) family on the surface of antigen presenting cells (120). This recognition of MHC associated antigen by the TCR is the central event in T cell activation. The TCR itself consists of a mostly extracellular heterodimeric ligand binding unit, and an intracellular signalling unit. The signalling unit consists of three different polypeptide chains collectively known as CD 3, which associate with the TCR at the T cell membrane and are involved in mediating signal transduction (120). The signalling process is initiated by the engagement of the peptide-MHC complex with the TCR, which causes cross-linking and allows the association of the protein tyrosine kinase, Fyn, with the cytoplasmic tail of the TCR-CD 3 complex (91). This event also causes the translocation of the accessory molecules CD 4 (in class-II restricted T cells) or CD 8 (in class-I restricted T cells), which bring with them the Lck protein tyrosine kinase, that is bound to their intracellular domains, allowing association with the cytoplasmic tails of the TCR. Once associated, the phosphorylation of the immune tyrosine-based activation motif (ITAM) occurs under the control of the leukocyte common antigen CD 45, which is a transmembrane tyrosine

phosphatase that removes phosphates from the inhibitory sites of Fyn and Lck. This in turn leads to the activation of ZAP-70 (91) that initiates a number of signalling pathways ultimately leading to the activation (by dephosphorylation) of the T-cellspecific nuclear factor, NF-AT, together with NF- κ B. These nuclear factors translocate to the nucleus and initiate transcription of the various genes required for activation and clonal expansion (120).

Naïve T cells however, also require a second signal from the co-stimulatory molecule CD 28, which is activated by CD 80 and CD 86 (12). Activation of this molecule initiates a signalling cascade that results in the activation of several other nuclear factors that induce gene transcription strengthening the activation of the T cell (18,120).

Approximately 48 hours after activation, the naïve T cell enlarges into a blast cell and begins a phase of rapid cell division, 2-3 times per day for 4-5 days, which generates a large number of clone progeny cells. These cells then further differentiate into effector T cells, which carry out required immunological functions such as B cell help (CD 4⁺ T cells) or cytotoxic killing activity (CD 8⁺ cytotoxic T cells), or memory T cells (121). Memory T cells are longer lived than effector cells and can be derived from both naïve and effector cells following an encounter with antigen (46,121). Once differentiated, memory cells reside in the G₀ phase of the cell cycle but possess a lower activation threshold enabling a more rapid activation upon subsequent antigen exposure (121).

Aside from TCR engagement, the outcome of T cell stimulation is influenced by a variety of other factors such as, the subset of DC providing T cell stimulation and the maturation-inducing signals encountered by the DC. Previous work has demonstrated that monocyte-derived human DC matured by CD 40 ligand, IFN- γ , LPS, CpG's or

double-stranded RNA produce high levels of IL-12 and thus a type 1 response. In contrast however, stimulation with prostaglandin E2 does not lead to IL-12 secretion and thus causes a type 2 response (reviewed in (84)). The ability to alter the effector immune response in this way is a concept called polarised maturation. CD 4^+ T cells can be skewed to produce a Th1 or Th2 response through the use of maturation signals or co-stimulatory molecules that favour one response over the other. A similar effect is seen from pathogen-derived signals, which play a critical role in the regulation of cytokine secretion by DC. In the yeast stage, *Candida albicans* induces IL-12 production and a type 1 response; while at the hyphae stage it has been demonstrated to induce IL-4 secretion favouring a type 2 response (84). Tissue specific environmental conditions also play a role as DC from different tissues have been shown to induce different responses to the same stimuli (103). Equally important in determining the outcome of T cell contact is the duration of DC stimulation, since over-stimulated DC have been shown to prime mostly Th2 and non-polarised, or central memory T cells expressing chemokine receptor (CCR) 7 (206).

1.2.3 Humoral immunity

1.2.3.1 B cell stimulation

B cell development begins in the bone marrow as lymphoid stem cells differentiate into progenitor B cells (127,135,173). Maturation of the B cell from this early stage requires not only several local environmental factors such as IL-7 (14,54), but also the rearrangement of the immunoglobulin (Ig) (the B cell receptor) DNA (173). This rearrangement results in the production of a receptor with a unique antigenic specificity and also enables the B cell population to produce receptors to antigens never previously encountered (127,173). As the B cell continues to mature IgM and IgD are expressed on the cell surface (127) and the population then proceeds through a process of clonal deletion such that B cell receptors reactive against host antigens are removed from the host's repertoire (141,142) before export from the bone marrow.

Once mature, B cells circulate in the blood for a few weeks until they undergo apoptosis (141). Activation within this time is purely a function of encounter with antigen and the result is dependent on whether the antigen is thymus dependent (TD) or thymus independent (TI). An encounter with TI antigens, such as LPS or bacterial flagellin, which does not necessarily lead to an antigen specific response, is dominated by the secretion of IgM and does not lead to the production of memory cells (138).

In contrast to TI antigen activation of B cells, TD antigen activation is dependent on Th cells (94). After binding of antigen by monoclonal Ig on the surface of the B cell, the antigen is internalised and processed through the endocytic pathway into antigenic peptides. Simultaneously, the surface expression of MHC class II and the co-stimulatory molecules CD 80 and CD 86 is up regulated, enhancing the B cells antigen presentation capability (94,141). Antigenic peptides are then loaded onto MHC class II molecules and transported to the cell surface to enable binding to and activation of Th cells. This event causes the secretion of cytokines such as IL-2, IL-4 and IL-5 from the Th cell which bind the B cell leading to clonal expansion and differentiation into antibody secreting plasma cells and memory B cells (94,138).

1.2.3.2 Immunoglobulin isotype and function

Antibodies perform two important activities: the specific binding to an antigen; and the participation in various biological effector functions, which is determined by the isotype of the heavy-chain constant domain. There are five main classes of Ig in mammals;

IgM, IgG, IgA, IgD and IgE, each of which confers class specific structural and functional properties.

IgM mediates opsonisation, which involves the coating of an invading pathogen with antigen specific antibody. Phagocytic cells, recruited to the site of infection, then bind to the opsonising antibody via Fc receptors (specific for the Fc portion of Ig) expressed on the phagocytic cell surface, an event that leads to phagocytosis and destruction of the invading pathogen. IgM is also involved in the activation of the complement pathway, which culminates in the formation of the membrane attack complex that perforates the membrane of Gram positive bacteria and host infected cells causing lysis and death. IgG is divided into 4 subclasses, designated 1 to 4 in humans and 1, 2a, 2b and 3 in mice, each of which has a different biological function. In humans, IgG1 and 3 are the predominant activators of complement and the strongest opsonising isotypes although IgG2 and 4 are also opsonising (81). In mice the IgG2a and 2b subtypes are predominantly involved in the activation of complement and all isotypes are involved in opsonisation (106).

1.2.3.3 Antibody dependent cellular cytotoxicity

In addition to these mechanisms of antibody-assisted killing, a third mechanism, antibody dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC) utilises antibody to facilitate the killing of infected host cells (63,106). IgG secreted during an infection binds to infected host cells through recognition of foreign antigen displayed on the cell surface. This enables non-specific cytotoxic cells, such as natural killer cells, monocytes, macrophages, neutrophils and eosinophils (63), and some evidence suggests, lymphocytes (129), to bind to the target cell, via the Fc region of the antibody, and mediate killing in the absence of complement. Evidence suggests that target cell killing is mediated through the release of lytic enzymes, perforin, TNF and granzymes (9,15,81) the cumulative effect of which causes lysis and cell death, preventing the spread of infection.

1.2.4 Treatment of Burkholderia pseudomallei infection

B. pseudomallei is intrinsically resistant to many antibiotics including aminoglycosides and early β -lactams (48). A complete lack of response to both penicillin and gentamicin, a commonly used combination for the treatment of septicaemia in the tropics, is characteristic of melioidosis (35,109). Despite this, β -lactam drugs such as ceftazidime, co-amoxiclav and imipenem have halved the mortality of melioidosis since the mid 1980's (50). A number of studies have also demonstrated the susceptibility of *B. pseudomallei* to a number of other antibiotics including some third generation cephalosporins (such as cefotaxime and ceftriaxone), ureidopenicillians, tetracyclins, trimethoprim-sulphamethoxazole and fluoroquinolones (reviewed in (33)). Treatment is usually given in two phases, an acute parenteral phase that lasts between 10 – 14 days (50) and 4 weeks (109), followed by an oral eradication phase lasting 3 to 6 months (50,109). Despite many advances in melioidosis treatment, acute mortality, especially in Thailand, still remains high (50).

1.2.4.1 Current Burkholderia vaccines

Increasing recognition of melioidosis as a significant cause of morbidity and mortality together with complications in treatment has led to a number of studies investigating immunoprophylaxis for the disease (229). While presently no vaccine exists to protect against melioidosis, a number of approaches have shown promise, including immunoglobulin therapy (21,24) and conjugate vaccines (reviewed in (22)). Other approaches include the use of recombinant vaccines based both on *B. pseudomallei* (8)

and other bacteria (56), and attenuated mutants of *B. pseudomallei*, which have been used with some success (8).

1.2.5 Pathogenesis of Burkholderia pseudomallei disease

The literature suggests that the vast majority of *B. pseudomallei* infections are subclinical (7,48,114,229), although this literature does not take into account the degree of seroconversion caused by *B. thailandensis* (20). If, however this is in fact the case, then it suggests that the immune response to *B. pseudomallei* in immunocompetent individuals is usually sufficient to suppress the emergence of disease. However, in a minority of cases of primary infection or during recurrence, an acute, septic infection results, which overwhelms the host immune response and death usually ensues (126,229).

The exact reasons for such a difference in disease presentation still require elucidation. There is evidence that host resistance is strongly influenced by the cell-mediated response. This was first suggested by studies showing an impaired cellular immune state in melioidosis (207), and later through the demonstration that the use of the immunopotentiating agent levamisole as a treatment for melioidosis patients, substantially improved their recovery rate (208). More recent studies have demonstrated a key role for IFN- γ in controlling melioidosis in the mouse model (177), and that natural killer cells and CD 8⁺ T cells, activated by a cytokine-dependent bystander mechanism, are the most important sources of the rapid production of IFN- γ (124). In contrast, despite the apparent frequency of seroconversion in melioidosis endemic areas, evidence of a role for the humoral immune response in protection is often contradictory. A number of studies into the pathogenesis of and immunity to melioidosis have found no correlation between circulating antibody and protection

31

against disease (7,114,229). In contrast however, the success of passive immunity studies utilising both immune sera (24) and monoclonal antibodies (112) has also been demonstrated.

These combined data demonstrate that significant further work is required to properly elucidate the immune mechanisms required for protection against melioidosis that would in turn provide a platform from which rational vaccine design could be implemented.

1.3 Immunoprophylaxis

The first accounts of the use of immunoprophylaxis date to about 1000 AD in China (65) where the scabs from smallpox patients that were only mildly affected by disease were used to intranasally inoculate healthy individuals (125). The process was known as variolation and was fairly successful in comparison to the number of victims of natural smallpox infection (65). Vaccine research began during the late 18th century (107,108) and progressed, sometimes using questionable techniques, over the next century leading to the production of vaccines with variable efficacy, against anthrax (154,155), cholera, tuberculosis, typhoid (125), rabies (153) and yellow fever (210,211).

The advent of molecular biology as a scientific discipline radically altered vaccine research and development, with the ability to screen entire proteomes, and even more recently genomes for immuno-stimulatory proteins enabling a much more rapid and rational approach to vaccine development. Together with this improved efficacy, modern day techniques have also enabled improvements in safety, in an increasing number of examples, by removing the need for the use of whole cell killed or attenuated vaccines.

Of equal importance to the identification of immunogenic proteins as vaccine candidates is the formulation in which they are delivered. As discussed, different activation stimuli can have a profound effect on the type of immune response generated highlighting the need to both target the appropriate cell type with the antigen of choice and stimulate the right type of immune response to achieve protection against the infectious agent.

1.3.1 Rational vaccine design

The ultimate goal of a vaccine is to induce long-term immunological memory. Until the early 1990's vaccine programs often failed to effectively prime cellular responses to provide protection against disease, rather focusing on inducing high antibody titres (reviewed in (64)). This strategy had until recently been successful because the pathogens being targeted either did not cause chronic infections or were antigenically stable. Thus the need to understand the mechanisms of cellular immunity has arisen from a requirement to develop vaccines against persistent, chronic and intracellular infections (64).

The primary goal of vaccination is to prime the immune system enabling the host's immune system to respond more rapidly and effectively following infection than would normally be the case after first encountering a pathogen. Thus rational vaccine design requires consideration of the protective immune response, the nature of the immunising antigen, route of exposure, dose and adjuvants to be used. Once the antigen or antigens have been identified consideration then needs to be given to the appropriate route and mechanism of delivery that will induce the optimal immune response (64).

33

1.4 Dendritic cell immunotherapy and prophylaxis

1.4.1 Dendritic cells as adjuvants for immunisation

The modulation of immunity is an important goal in the treatment and prevention of infectious diseases. Several methods have been employed in attempts to enhance or suppress specific immune responses. These include; the administration of antigens encoded by DNA or viral vectors together with adjuvants, heat shock proteins or cytokines (reviewed in (168)), the adoptive transfer of antigen-specific T cells, or the use of monoclonal antibodies (reviewed in (17)).

DC, as discussed, are initiators and modulators of immune responses against microbial, tumour and self-antigen (12) and the most efficient APC capable of initiating primary immune responses. Following experiments by Inaba *et al* (99), which showed that the injection of *ex vivo* antigen pulsed DC sensitised normal mice to protein antigens, it was suggested that DC might be used directly as a vaccine thus avoiding problems with variable *in vivo* targeting. The immunogenicity of antigens delivered on DC was later demonstrated in human studies involving the single subcutaneous injection of 2-4 x 10^6 antigen-pulsed DC, which led to the rapid expansion of CD 4⁺ and CD 8⁺ T cell immunity. A subsequent boost several months later led to the expansion of cytotoxic T cells with increased affinity against viral peptide, an observation never made with any other vaccination strategy (57,58).

Several clinical studies have now been published using DC-based immunotherapy although the vast majority of these are in cancer patients (reviewed in (71)). Studies focused on the use of DC-based immunotherapy in chronic infectious diseases such as human immunodeficiency virus infection are far fewer and have as yet not yielded such encouraging results (71).

In contrast, studies in healthy volunteers have repeatedly demonstrated the immunogenicity of DC. The subcutaneous administration of mature DC pulsed with tetanus toxoid, keyhole limpet haemocyanin and human leukocyte antigen restricted influenza matrix protein, has been shown to prime individuals to each of the pulsing antigens (58). Immune responses were seen to peak one to three months following injection declining between six and nine months. The maintenance of memory was also established following the re-injection of pulsed DC, which resulted in greater, more rapid and higher avidity CD 8^+ T cell responses (57).

In mice, the use of DC as vaccine delivery vehicles has also been demonstrated. Worgall *et al* (2001) (230) showed that immunisation with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* pulsed DC stimulated a CD 4^+ T cell dependent cell-mediated immune (CMI) response although no antibody production was noted following DC immunisation. They also demonstrated that immunisation with *P. aeruginosa* pulsed DC afforded an increased survival rate in 45% of the population following subsequent intrapulmonary challenge with *P. aeruginosa* (230). Potent type 1, protective responses have also been demonstrated against chlamydial genital tract infection following immunisation with DC pulsed *ex vivo* with killed Chlamydiae (200). In this case immunisation with DC represents the best vaccine available for prevention of disease and achieves levels of protection equivalent to that following infection. In contrast however, Shaw *et al* (2002) (185) later demonstrated a CD 4^+ T cell response following immunisation with DC pulsed with a chlamydial outer membrane protein, which was type 2 in nature and failed to provide protection against disease. This switch in immunity and loss of protection highlights the need for rational vaccine design and demonstrates the importance of the nature of the antigen used on the final Th1-Th2 balance of the immune response *in vivo* (185).

1.4.2 Potential problems associated with dendritic cell vaccination

Although to date no significant toxicities relating to DC immunisations have been reported (17), a few potential concerns have been highlighted. One such concern is the development of autoimmunity following immunisation with DC pulsed with shared antigens of tumour and self cells. Most examples of this have been low-grade reactions although autoimmune syndromes have been reported (131). In addition, allergic reactions to bovine albumin following administration of foetal bovine serum cultured DC have been documented (131), thus suggesting the need for investigations into serum free culture conditions for DC to be used in immunotherapies. There is also the risk of viral contamination, especially retroviral, of cultured DC, which may then infect the patient rather than having the desired prophylactic effect. Beside clinical problems, another issue is the ability to generate the large numbers of DC needed for large-scale Although rapidly advancing, current culture systems are presently immunisation. inadequate for such a task suggesting the need to develop strategies that can provide protective immune responses with minimum amounts of vaccine and limited boosting (11). Approaches aimed at overcoming this problem include the use of DC-poietins, cytokines that mobilise DC in vivo, and 'intelligent missiles', which are generic vaccines containing immunogens, and DC activation molecules that together can be targeted to specific DC subsets (11).

DC are attractive targets for the therapeutic manipulation of the immune system (11). Whilst their plasticity can provide a platform from which host immunity could be guided to produce the best response for the infectious disease being targeted, their suitability over other vaccination regimens still remains to be proven (17).

1.5 **Project objectives**

The need for an efficacious vaccine against melioidosis is increasingly highlighted, as complications in treatment become more prevalent (229). A number of approaches to vaccination are currently under investigation, the most successful of which have involved the use of an attenuated mutant of *B. pseudomallei* (8) or passive protection through the use of monoclonal antibodies (112). The effectiveness of passive protection as a technique, whilst initially good, is reduced over time as circulating antibody levels wane. It also fails to stimulate immunological memory meaning it is unsuitable as a vaccination strategy due to the high logistical burden imposed by the requirement for repeated immunisations. The use of live attenuated bacteria is an approach to vaccination used since the beginnings of vaccine research. The success of these studies for *B. pseudomallei* infection suggests that further characterisation of the protective immune response is likely to provide a rational basis for design and aid future vaccine development work on the disease.

The intracellular nature of *B. pseudomallei* suggests the need for the development of long-term cell-mediated immunity in protection against infection. Thus, in this project, DC were selected for investigation as a delivery vector capable of stimulating a strong CMI response. Herein the potential of DC to fulfil this role is evaluated and the appropriateness of their use for *B. pseudomallei* infection considered. The question of rational vaccine design is also addressed through work that begins to elucidate the role of type 1 and type 2 immunity in protection against *B. pseudomallei* infection.

Chapter 2

Materials and Methods

2.1 Isolation and culture of primary cells

2.1.1 Experimental animals

Female BALB/c mice (10-12 weeks old) were obtained from Charles River Ltd, UK. All animals were housed at Dstl, Porton Down under specific pathogen free (SPF) conditions with free access to food and water. All procedures were carried out in accordance with the requirements of the Animal (Scientific Procedures) Act 1986.

2.1.2 Isolation of lymphocyte populations from murine spleen

Spleens were isolated and placed in RPMI-1640 (Sigma, UK) for transport to a class II microbiological safety cabinet. In the cabinet, spleens were gently passed through sterile 70 µm nylon sieves (BD Falcon, UK) to create a single cell suspension and the splenic capsule discarded. After washing by centrifugation at 300g for 10 minutes and discarding the supernatant, the cell pellet was re-suspended in 5 mL sterile complete medium. Complete medium comprised, RPMI-1640 containing 10% heat inactivated foetal bovine serum; HI FBS (Sigma, UK), 1% penicillin / streptomycin / glutamine; PSG (Sigma, UK) and 50 μ M 2-mercaptoethanol; 2-ME (Sigma, UK). The cell suspension was layered onto 3 mL lymphocyte separation medium (LSM) (MP Biomedicals, Europe) and centrifuged at 800g for 30 minutes with no braking to prevent mixing during the deceleration phase. After centrifugation, lymphocytes were visible as a band of cells at the interface between the LSM and complete medium. These cells were removed using a plastic pipette, washed by centrifugation at 300g for 10 minutes and then a viable count performed using an ethidium bromide / acridine orange stain, before proceeding to magnetic separation. The counting medium was prepared by adding ethidium bromide and acridine orange to sterile phosphate buffered saline (PBS) at a final concentration of 5 μ g mL⁻¹ and 3 μ g mL⁻¹ respectively.

2.1.3 T cell separation from splenocyte cultures

The separation of CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cells for further use was achieved using the magnet assisted cell separation (MACS) kit specific for each population. Cell isolation kits and all reagents were purchased from Miltenyi Biotech, UK. All procedures were carried out in accordance with the manufacturer's instructions unless otherwise stated.

2.1.4 Isolation and culture of myeloid dendritic cells from bone marrow progenitor cells

The method for the culture of myeloid dendritic cells (DC) was developed from established methods (100,130,183,204). Mice were culled by cervical dislocation and the tibiae and fibulae excised using scissors and forceps. Excess tissue was removed before the bones were sterilised with 70% ethanol and placed in complete medium for transport to a class II microbiological safety cabinet. In the cabinet the bone epiphyses were removed and the bone marrow flushed from the shafts with complete media using a 25-gauge needle and syringe. Gentle pipetting was then used to break up any bone marrow pellets and the cells then washed by centrifugation at 300g for 10 minutes. Following washing, the cell pellet was re-suspended and a viable count was performed with an ethidium bromide / acridine orange stain. The cell concentration was then adjusted to 2×10^6 cells mL⁻¹ in complete medium.

Granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor (GM-CSF) (R&D Systems, Europe) at 20 ng mL⁻¹ and tumour necrosis factor-alpha (TNF- α) (R&D Systems, Europe) at 10 ng mL⁻¹ were routinely added to the cell suspensions. Additional cytokines, interlukin-(IL-) 4 and IL-12 (both obtained from R&D Systems, Europe) were added to DC cultures at a final concentration of 10 ng mL⁻¹during experiments to determine optimum DC culture conditions. The final cell suspension containing the appropriate cytokines

was then plated out into 6-well tissue culture plates (Sterilin, UK) at 2 mL per well and the plates incubated at 37°C in a fully humidified environment in the presence of 5% CO_2 for 4 days.

On day four of the culture the plates were removed from the incubator and the cells gently scraped from the well surface. The suspension was then pooled, centrifuged at 300g for 10 minutes and re-suspended in 5 mL of complete medium per 6-well plate. The suspension was layered in 10 mL aliquots onto 2 mL of 13.7% (w/v) metrizamide (Sigma, UK). Metrizamide was prepared prior to use by adding 7.25g metrizamide to 45 mL RPMI-1640 containing 1% PSG. Once dissolved, 5 mL of HI FBS was added to the metrizamide, which was then separated into 2 mL aliquots and stored at -20°C until use (133). Once layered onto the metrizamide, the cells were centrifuged at 800g for 10 minutes with no braking to prevent any mixing during the deceleration phase. After centrifugation the DC were visible as a band of cells at the interface between the metrizamide and the culture medium that could be easily removed using a plastic pipette. After isolation, the DC were washed twice by centrifugation at 300g to ensure all metrizamide was removed from the cells, counted using an ethidium bromide / acridine orange stain, and re-suspended ready for use.

2.2 Phenotypic analysis of cells

2.2.1 Flow cytometry

Flow cytometric analysis was used to characterise cell populations. Cells to be analysed were washed by centrifugation at 300g for 10 minutes and pellets were re-suspended in buffer (phosphate buffered saline containing 2.5% HI FBS). Cells were then washed again and re-suspended in fresh buffer at a concentration of $1 \times 10^7 \text{ mL}^{-1}$. Aliquots of

cells (100 μ L) were pipetted into polystyrene flow cytometry tubes (BD Falcon, UK) and Fc block (anti-CD 16 / CD 32) (BD Biosciences, Pharmingen, International) added to each tube at a concentration of 1 μ g per 1 x 10⁶ cells. Antibodies appropriate to the investigations being undertaken were then added to each tube. Antibodies obtained from BD Biosciences, Pharmingen, International and Serotec, UK were used as described in table 2.1. For staining, cells and antibodies were incubated together for 30 minutes at 2-8°C. Further antibody binding was then halted by the addition of 4% paraformaldehyde to each tube to fix the cells. Cells were fixed for at least 1 hour at 2-8°C and stored for no longer than 72 hours before analysis.

In all flow cytometry studies corresponding isotype controls were used to establish quadrants and / or regions for analysis. Analyses were performed using Cell Quest Pro flow cytometry analysis software.

| Supplier | Coupled fluorochrome | Concentration (µg per 1 x 10 ⁶ cells) |
|----------------|-----------------------------------|---|
| BD Biosciences | Fluorescein isothiocyanate (FITC) | 1.0 |
| Pharmingen | | |
| BD Biosciences | R-phycoerythrin (R-PE) | 0.2 |
| Pharmingen | | |
| BD Biosciences | Peridinin chlorophyl-a protein | 0.2 |
| Pharmingen | (PerCP) | |
| BD Biosciences | R-PE-Cychrome (Cy) 5 | 0.2 |
| Pharmingen | | |
| BD Biosciences | PerCP-Cy 5.5 | 0.2 |
| Pharmingen | | |
| Serotec, UK | FITC | 5.0 |
| Serotec, UK | R-PE-Cy 5 | 2.0 |

Table 2.1Flow cytometric fluorochromes

Fluorochromes used for flow cytometry analysis and the concentrations at which they were used.

2.3 Culture of Burkholderia pseudomallei

2.3.1 Culture of viable Burkholderia pseudomallei

All procedures involving the culture of viable *B. pseudomallei* were performed under ACDP category III conditions. Stock *B. pseudomallei* (NCTC 4845) was previously prepared by Mr Tony Stagg and Mr Richard Beedham (Biomedical Sciences, Dstl, Porton Down) (Stagg, A. J., personal communication) and stored at -80°C on protect beads (Technical Service Consultants Ltd, UK). Cultures were prepared by adding five beads to 10 mL nutrient broth and incubating at 37°C for 24 hours in a static culture. This culture system has been shown to typically yield 1 x 10^8 cfu mL⁻¹ (Stagg, A. J., personal communication) and thus for the purpose of calculating challenge doses such a yield was assumed.

Accurate viable counts were obtained by setting up serial dilutions of the culture and preparing spread plates using 100 μ L aliquots of the serial dilutions on nutrient agar (in triplicate). Once spread, plates were incubated at 37°C overnight before manual enumeration of the number of colony forming units (cfu). A dilution was then chosen at which between 20 and 200 cfu were present on the plates and a mean colony count determined from the triplicate. The original stock concentration was then calculated using the equation below:

Number of cfu mL⁻¹ = Mean cfu x 10 x dilution factor

2.3.2 Heat inactivation of Burkholderia pseudomallei

Heat inactivation was kindly performed by Ms Michelle Nelson (Biomedical Sciences, Dstl, Porton Down).

Bacterial cells were harvested by centrifugation and washed three times in PBS, before re-suspending in one tenth the original volume of PBS. The suspension was then placed in O-ring sealed centrifuge tubes (Sorvall, Connecticut, USA) in a water bath at 80°C for 3 hours, with occasional shaking. Following inactivation, the suspension was checked for viability by inoculating 10 mL volumes of nutrient broth with 0.5 mL aliquots of the suspension to a total volume of 5 mL or 10% of the total volume (whichever was smaller) and incubating at 37°C for seven days. Nutrient agar plates were then inoculated with the total volume of the broth cultures and incubated at 37°C for a further seven days to check for bacterial growth. If no growth occurred on the agar plates the bacterial suspension was considered inactivated.

2.4 Characterisation of the cellular immune response to Burkholderia pseudomallei

2.4.1 Maturation of dendritic cells

Dendritic cells were cultured and purified as described in 2.1.4. The cells at a concentration of 2 x 10^6 mL⁻¹ were transferred to 24-well tissue culture plates in 1 mL aliquots and 'rested' for 24 hours at 37°C in a fully humidified atmosphere in the presence of 5% CO₂. After 'resting', the desired maturation stimuli were added to the DC at the appropriate time points; TNF- α at 50 ng mL⁻¹, lipopolysaccharide (LPS) at 10 µg mL⁻¹ or heat killed (HK) *B. pseudomallei* at 1 x 10^7 cfu mL⁻¹. After co-culture for

the desired length of time, cells were removed from the wells and stained for flow cytometric analysis (see 2.2.1) before fixing and storage at 2-8°C.

2.4.2 Primary (naïve) Lymphocyte proliferation assays

Dendritic cells were cultured and purified as described in 2.1.4. HK *B. pseudomallei* was then added to the culture at the desired concentration and incubated with the DC for 18 hours at 37°C in a fully humidified atmosphere in the presence of 5% CO₂. After incubation, the DC were washed by centrifugation at 300g for 10 minutes. The supernatant was discarded and the pellet re-suspended in fresh complete medium. This was repeated twice to ensure any extracellular antigen had been removed and the DC were finally re-suspended to a concentration of 5 x 10^5 cells mL⁻¹ in complete medium without cytokines.

Spleens from naïve mice were removed and gently passed through sterile 70 μ m nylon sieves (BD Falcon, UK) into complete medium. The suspension was centrifuged at 300g for 10 minutes and the supernatant discarded. Three mL of sterile 0.85% ammonium chloride (Sigma, UK) was added to the cell suspension, which was then incubated for 5 minutes at room temperature with occasional agitation to ensure thorough mixing. After incubation the cells were washed twice by centrifugation at 300g for 10 minutes to remove any ammonium chloride. After the final wash the cells were counted and re-suspended to a concentration of 5 x 10⁶ cells mL⁻¹.

The splenocyte suspension and antigen-pulsed DC were plated out in 100 μ L aliquots. Unstimulated DC, HK *B. pseudomallei* alone and complete medium alone were used as negative controls and Concanavalin A (Con A) (Sigma, UK) at a final concentration of 1 μ g mL⁻¹, was used as a positive control in all assays. Plates were incubated at 37°C in a fully humidified environment in the presence of 5% CO_2 for 1 – 6 days depending on the experiment being performed. After the required incubation period 37 MBq (1 µCu) methyl-tritiated thymidine (Amersham Biosciences, UK) was added to each well on the plates, which were then returned to the incubator for a further 24 hours. After this incubation, the cells were harvested onto 96-well GF-C filter microplates (PerkinElmer Life Sciences, UK) using an automated cell harvester (PerkinElmer Life Sciences, UK) and allowed to dry overnight. Once dry, 20 µL of scintillation liquid (Amersham Biosciences, UK) was added to each well of the filter plate and the degree of methyl ³H-thymidine incorporation measured using a microplate scintillation counter (PerkinElmer Life Sciences, UK).

Data were presented as mean counts per minute (CPM), which is calculated from the mean of five replicates from pooled lymphocytes from five separate spleens, \pm standard error of the mean (SEM).

2.4.3 Secondary (recall) lymphocyte proliferation assay

2.4.3.1 Unseparated splenocyte proliferation

Splenocytes for memory proliferation assays were prepared in the same manner as those in 2.4.2. Spleens from immunised mice were used to assess the degree of memory proliferation and splenocytes from naïve animals were used as controls. Once prepared, the lymphocyte suspensions were plated out in 100 μ L aliquots. The antigen against which the memory response was being investigated was prepared to twice the optimum concentration in complete medium and then added to the appropriate wells on the assay plate in 100 μ L aliquots. Lymphocytes from naïve spleens were used in all assays as a negative control. Complete medium only and HK *B. pseudomallei* only negative controls and Con A positive controls were also included on all plates. Plates were incubated at 37° C in a fully humidified environment in the presence of 5% CO₂ for 1-6 days as required. The degree of lymphocyte proliferation was then assessed by the incorporation of methyl ³H-thymidine as described in *2.4.2*.

2.4.3.2 Purified T cell proliferation

Antigen-pulsed DC were prepared as described in 2.4.2 and isolated lymphocyte populations were prepared from immunised animals as described in 2.1.2 and 2.1.3. Once isolated, lymphocyte populations were centrifuged at 300g for 10 minutes to remove the isolation medium and re-suspended to a concentration of 2.5 x 10^6 cells mL⁻¹ in complete medium. DC and lymphocytes were then aliquoted into 60-well terasaki plates (Greiner Labortechnik Ltd, UK) in 10 µL volumes. Lymphocyte only, DC only and complete medium only negative controls were included on each plate. Con A at a final concentration of 1 µg mL⁻¹ was included as a positive control. Naïve lymphocytes were also incubated with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and the data included for comparison. Plates were inverted to allow cells to converge at the bottom of the medium drop in each well, and incubated in a fully humidified atmosphere at 37°C in the presence of 5% CO₂ for 4 days.

After incubation, 37 MBq (1 μ Cu) methyl ³H-thymidine was added to each well and the plates returned to the incubator for a further 24 hours. Cells were then transferred to the wells of a 96-well tissue culture plate containing 100 μ L complete medium, harvested and counted as described in 2.4.2. Data from these assays was presented as the mean stimulation index (SI), ±SEM. This was due to the fact that the assays required multiple

proliferation plates to be set up on a weekly basis rather than all at the same time. All plates were set up with the appropriate negative control (naïve unstimulated T cells), which was used to calculate the SI:

 $SI = \underline{CPM of test}$

CPM of negative control

Mean SI was derived from four replicates of the pooled lymphocytes of two test subjects.

2.5 Cytokine analysis

2.5.1 Cytometric Bead Array

Cytokine analysis of serum and supernatant samples was carried out using Cytometric Bead Array (CBA) kits and was performed in accordance with the manufacturers' instructions. Kits used were either the mouse inflammation CBA kit (552364, BD Biosciences, UK) or the mouse Th1 / Th2 CBA kit (551287, BD Biosciences, UK).

2.6 Characterisation of the antibody response

2.6.1 Serum antibody quantification using the enzyme linked immunosorbant assay (ELISA)

Assay plates were prepared by coating 96-well ELISA plates (Immulon 2, Dynex Technologies, UK) with the HK *B. pseudomallei*. Fifty μ L PBS containing HK *B. pseudomallei* at a concentration of 1 x 10⁶ cfu mL⁻¹ was added to each well of the desired number of 96-well plates. Wells to be used for the generation of a standard curve were coated with Fab specific mouse IgG at 5 μ g mL⁻¹. The plates were covered

and incubated overnight at 2-8°C. After incubation the plates were washed three times with PBS containing 0.02% Tween 20 (Sigma, UK) using a SKATRON-SkanWasher 400 automated plate washer.

Blotto (2% (w/v) skimmed milk powder in PBS) was added to each well in 200 μ L aliquots and the plates blocked for 1 hour at 37°C. After the blocking step plates were again washed three times.

Test samples were diluted 1/100 in 2% Blotto and mouse total IgG standard (Sigma, UK) was diluted to the optimum starting concentration (100 ng mL⁻¹), also in 2% Blotto. After washing, 100 μ L aliquots of the standard (in triplicate) and test samples (in duplicate) were added to the appropriate top wells of the plate and 50 μ l of 2% Blotto added to all other wells on the plates. The standard and samples were then double diluted down the plate. Plates were covered and incubated at 37°C for 2 hours. After incubation the plates were washed and 50 μ L anti-mouse total IgG-horse radish peroxidase (HRP) conjugate (Immunologicals direct, UK) (diluted 1/2000 in 2% Blotto) added to each well. Plates were incubated for a further 2 hours at 37°C. After incubation the plates were washed for the final time and 100 μ L ABTS substrate - 3 ABTS tablets (Sigma, UK) in 50 mL citrate buffer + 5 μ l hydrogen peroxide (Sigma UK) - added to each well. The plates were left for 20 minutes for the colour to develop and read at 414nm.

Optical density readings were converted to antibody concentrations using the standard curves set up on each ELISA plate. Analysis was performed using 'Ascent'

49

spectrophotometer analysis software. Results were displayed as mean concentration, of five test subjects each assayed in duplicate \pm SEM.

2.7 In vivo experimentation

All procedures involving the use of *B. pseudomallei* were carried out under ACDP containment level III conditions unless the bacteria had been previously demonstrated to be dead. Under such circumstances, procedures were carried out under ACDP containment level II conditions.

2.7.1 Dendritic cell immunisation

HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC were prepared as described in 2.4.2. Following incubation the DC were removed from the incubator and washed by centrifugation at 300g for 10 minutes, discarding the supernatant and re-suspending the cell pellet in sterile PBS. This was repeated twice to ensure any extracellular antigen was removed. After the final wash, DC were re-suspended to 1×10^6 cells per 100 µL in sterile PBS for intra-nasal (IN) immunisation.

DC administered via the ID route were given in 100 μ L aliquots (50 μ L into each hind leg), while IN immunisation was carried out using 50 μ L aliquots into the nostrils of animals under Halothane (RMB Animal Health Ltd, UK) sedation.

2.7.2 Immunisation with heat killed Burkholderia pseudomallei

HK *B. pseudomallei* were prepared to a concentration of 5×10^4 cfu mL⁻¹ in sterile PBS. A vial of MPL + TDM adjuvant system (Sigma, UK) was warmed to 37° C and then reconstituted with 2 mL of the HK *B. pseudomallei* in PBS preparation. In accordance with the manufacturers' instructions the vial was then vortexed for 2 to 3 minutes, inverted and vortexed for a further minute before use. Immunisation was performed with 100 μ L aliquots of the emulsion (50 μ L into each hind leg), which had cooled to room temperature, via the intra-muscular (IM) route.

2.7.3 Determination of LD₅₀ for Burkholderia pseudomallei (NCTC 4845)

Viable *B. pseudomallei* were prepared as described in 2.3.1 and serially diluted to produce a dose range between 10 cfu mL⁻¹ and 1 x 10⁵ cfu mL⁻¹. Aliquots (100 μ L) of each of the challenge inocula were then plated out onto nutrient agar (in triplicate) and incubated at 37°C overnight to provide accurate counts for the final dose calculation (*see 2.3.1*).

Groups of 5 female BALB/c mice were challenged with 100 μ L viable *B. pseudomallei* via the intra-peritoneal (IP) route with a challenge dose from the dose range described. Animals were closely observed for 35 days following challenge, at which point the experiment was terminated and any survivors humanely culled. Time to death and / or number of survivors was recorded for each group and the LD₅₀ then calculated using the method of Reed and Muench (169).

2.7.4 Burkholderia pseudomallei challenge studies

Viable *B. pseudomallei* were prepared as described in 2.3.1 and diluted to give an approximate challenge dose of 1×10^5 cfu mL⁻¹. Challenge was performed with 100 µL aliquots of the challenge inoculum via the IP route. After challenge, mice were closely observed for 35 days, at which point experiments were terminated and any survivors humanely culled.
2.7.5 Assessment of post-challenge bacterial load

Tissue samples from survivors were collected for bacteriology at day 35 post-challenge. Brains, spleens, livers, lungs and blood were taken to provide samples for analysis. Organs were passed through 70 μ m nylon sieves into sterile PBS to create a cell suspension and blood diluted 1 in 2 in sterile PBS. Aliquots of 100 μ L of each of the tissue samples were then spread onto nutrient agar plates and incubated at 37°C for 24 hours. After incubation the plates were assessed for bacterial growth and the number of colonies manually enumerated.

2.8 Statistical analysis

Statistical analyses were performed, with the kind assistance of Mr Robert Gwyther (Dstl, Biomedical Sciences). Analysis of the mature population of DC following culture (*section 3.1.2.1*) was performed using general linear model Analysis Of Variance (ANOVA) while all remaining *in vitro* experiments were analysed using two-way ANOVA's. The only exception was analysis of the naïve *in vitro* proliferation assays (*section 3.2.2*), which were analysed using a multivariate ANOVA. Analysis of the challenge and LD₅₀ data was performed using PRISM graph pad survival analysis software, and p-values calculated using the log rank test for trend.

Chapter 3

Results

3.1 Growth, manipulation and characterisation of *ex vivo* isolated cells

3.1.1 Culture of dendritic cells from bone marrow progenitor cells

DC were initially cultured for 7-10 days in the presence of GM-CSF with media changes on days 4 and 8 as described in the literature (183,203). Whilst these systems succeeded in generating DC, yields were often not sufficient and removing the DC from the culture plates, by dislodging proliferating aggregates, caused a high degree of non-specific maturation. Using magnetic sorting methods to further purify the cells compounded this problem and also induced maturation.

The method was further refined and TNF- α was added to cultures in an attempt to improve yields. The use of metrizamide as a density gradient on which to purify the DC was also investigated. The addition of low concentrations (1 ng mL⁻¹) of TNF- α to the culture also significantly improved the culture rate such that proliferating aggregates of DC were abundant by day four of the culture (Figure 3.1). Flow cytometric analysis of DC at day 4 of the culture following metrizamide purification revealed a cell population with a high forward scatter / side scatter profile, which typically constituted greater than 80% of the total population (Figure 3.2). Further flow cytometric analysis of these cells with a panel of antibodies revealed a phenotype typically expressed by myeloid DC; MHC class II⁺⁺, CD 11c⁺, CD 80⁺, CD 86⁺⁺, CD 205⁺, CD 11b⁺, CD 14⁺, CD 34⁺, CD 8 α^+ , CD 54⁺ and CD 40⁺ (Figure 3.3) (this phenotypic pattern was consistently noted in five separate experiments). It also demonstrated that the cell population contained a low percentage (typically less than 20%) of contaminating cell populations, assessed on the basis of the T cell marker CD 3, the B cell marker CD 19, the macrophage / monocyte marker F4/80 and the granulocyte marker Ly.6G (Table 3.1).

| Cell Marker | Cell Lineage association | Percentage expression in | |
|-------------|--------------------------|--------------------------|--|
| | | DC population | |
| CD 3 | T cells | 4.76% (±0.38) | |
| CD 19 | B cells | 1.14% (±0.2) | |
| F4/80 | Macrophages / Monocytes | 7.82% (±0.35) | |
| Ly.6G | Granulocytes | 7.3% (±0.59) | |

Table 3.1 Contaminating cell populations present in a dendritic cell culture

Percentage expression of non-dendritic cell lineage cell markers within the metrizamide purified dendritic cell population. Contamination by other leukocyte populations was typically approximately 20%. Number in parentheses equals standard error of the mean (SEM), calculated from expression observed in five separate cultures.

The effect of adding either IL-4 or IL-12 to the culture was also investigated. The addition of either of these cytokines resulted in no notable phenotypic differences to the DC population (data not shown). However, while typical cultures with GM-CSF and TNF- α (GT), and GM-CSF, TNF- α and IL-4 (GT4) produced yields of between 7 and 10 x 10⁶ DC per mouse, a pronounced reduction in yield (2 to 3 fold) was noted in all cultures including IL-12 (GT12).

3.1.2 Dendritic cell responsiveness to maturation stimuli

3.1.2.1 Effect on phenotype

The proportion of mature to immature DC present in purified DC populations affects their ability to process and present antigen. If too high a proportion of the DC were already mature before exposure to antigen, their ability to generate an appropriate immune response would be hindered as a result of the reduced uptake and processing faculties of mature DC. A mature DC phenotype is characterised by high MHC class II expression. The mature proportion of cells observed for the GT and GT12 cultures was 24.45% and 23.91% respectively, while the GT4 culture produced a mature population of 31.05% (Figure 3.4) although this was not found to be significantly greater (p>0.05).

The responsiveness of the DC population to maturation stimuli was investigated, which allowed the establishment of their suitability for further experimentation. DC cultured under the three cytokine conditions, GT, GT4 and GT12, were exposed to either the inflammatory cytokine, TNF- α , or the bacterial cell wall component, lipopolysaccharide (LPS) from *Salmonella typhimurium*. Cell maturation status was assessed on the basis of high MHC class II expression in addition to high expression of the co-stimulatory molecules CD 80 and CD 86 and the cell adhesion molecule CD 54, at 6, 24 and 48 hours post-exposure. Increased expression of MHC class II, CD 80, CD 86 and CD 54 is associated with DC maturation and is essential for the interaction with, and stimulation of naïve T cells. Figures 3.5 to 3.7 illustrate the effect of each maturation stimulus on DC cultured in each of the cytokine environments compared to control unstimulated DC.

For DC cultured in the GT cytokine environment (Figure 3.5), exposure to TNF- α induced an increase in the percentage of MHC class II and CD 86 bright cells after 6 hours, which continued increasing to 48 hours post exposure. An increase in the percentage of CD 54 bright cells was noted 24 hours after exposure, which increased further after 48 hours. No increase in the percentage of CD 80 bright cells was observed. A similar pattern of expression was noted for MHC class II, CD 86 and CD 54 following exposure to LPS. In addition, an increase in the percentage of CD 80 bright cells was observed, which was at its greatest 48 hours post exposure.

This pattern of marker expression over the 48 hours post exposure was also observed for DC cultured in the GT4 and GT12 cytokine environments (Figures 3.6 and 3.7 respectively), although the final percentages of expression varied. The only exception to this was exposure of the GT12 cultured DC to TNF- α . This population initially showed an increase in the percentage of MHC class II, CD 86 and CD 54 bright cells up to 24 hours post-exposure, which was followed by a reduction in the percentage of bright cells for each marker by 48 hours.

3.1.2.2 Effect on cytokine secretion

At each of the flow cytometric analysis time points, supernatant samples were taken and analysed for the cytokines IFN- γ , IL-5, IL-2, IL-10 and IL-6. Concentrations observed at 6, 24 and 48 hours after exposure were normalised against that observed from control unstimulated DC. No increase in IL-6 secretion was noted for any of the DC groups (GT, GT4 or GT12) and although assessed in later experiments, IL-4 and IL-12p70 concentrations were not measured due to the inability to distinguish between cytokine added to the culture and cytokine secreted by the DC. For the GT cultured DC (Figure 3.8), stimulation with TNF- α resulted in a significant increase in IL-10 (p<0.05) by 24 hours post-exposure. An increase in IL-2, IL-5 and IFN- γ secretion was also observed by 24 hours although these were not found to be significant (p>0.05). Exposure of the GT cultured DC to LPS produced a similar pattern of cytokine secretion although there was an approximately two-fold increase in IL-10 secretion (p<0.05). Again, increases in IL-2, IL-5 and IFN- γ secretion were not found to be statistically significant.

Exposure of the GT4 cultured DC to TNF- α induced an initial increase in IL-10 secretion (p<0.05), which fell by 24 hours post-exposure. Increases in IFN- γ , IL-2 and IL-5 were not significant. Exposure of this group to LPS led to a significant increase in IFN- γ and IL-10 secretion by 24 hours post-exposure (p<0.05) compared to control unstimulated DC. IL-10 secretion was also noted to increase in the GT12 group following exposure to LPS, which had the greatest level of IL-10 secretion (p<0.01) 48 hours post-exposure. Increases in the other cytokines following LPS exposure and all cytokines following TNF- α exposure were not found to be significant (p>0.05).

3.2 In vitro immune responses to Burkholderia pseudomallei

3.2.1 Dendritic cell maturation following exposure to heat killed Burkholderia pseudomallei

3.2.1.1 Effect on morphology and phenotype

Following successful establishment of DC responsiveness to maturation stimuli, their responsiveness to *B. pseudomallei* was assessed. An important step in the ability of DC to 'deliver' *B. pseudomallei* associated antigens to naïve T cells and generate a

protective immune response, is their ability to respond to the bacteria and undergo maturation. Maturation status was determined by the cell surface expression of MHC class II, CD 80, CD 86 and CD 205 at 0, 12, 24, 48, 72 and 96 hour time points. The maturation response to HK *B. pseudomallei* was more rapid than that observed to TNF- α and LPS, with significantly increased cell surface expression of all four markers noted by 12 hours post exposure (p<0.01) (Figures 3.11 and 3.12). Continued culture in the presence of HK *B. pseudomallei* over the next 84 hours demonstrated that the mature population of DC, identified by high expression (bight fluorescence) of the four markers, persisted throughout the culture (figure 3.13).

In addition to flow cytometric analysis, morphological responses to *B. pseudomallei* exposure were observed using phase contrast microscopy over the first 24 hours of the culture. Figure 3.14 demonstrates the resulting morphological changes of the DC following exposure to HK *B. pseudomallei*. Elongation of the DC can be seen by 3 hours post exposure. A mature DC morphology with the presence of long dendrite like projections was apparent by 18 hours post exposure, and a gradual increase in mature morphological phenotype can be seen over the remainder of the 24-hour observation period.

3.2.1.2 Effect on cytokine secretion

Supernatants from DC exposed to HK *B. pseudomallei* were assayed for the presence of IFN- γ , IL-5, IL-4, IL-2, IL-12p70, IL-10 and IL-6. Figures 3.15 and 3.16 show the cytokine secretion profile of DC 12 hours (the time at which phenotypic maturation was observed) after exposure to HK *B. pseudomallei* compared to control unstimulated DC. IL-6 is depicted in a separate graph due to the much larger scale required for this cytokine. An increase in all cytokines assayed was noted except IL-4, which did not

increase above control levels. Significant increases in IL-10 (p<0.05), IL-6 (p<0.01) and IL-12p70 (p<0.05) were noted compared to control unstimulated DC.

3.2.2 In vitro lymphocyte proliferation to heat killed Burkholderia pseudomallei

The ability of the DC population to present B. pseudomallei associated epitopes to naïve T cells was next assessed. Proliferation assays were optimised by varying both the concentration of HK B. pseudomallei to which the DC were exposed and the ratio of DC to lymphocytes. Figure 3.17 demonstrates the proliferative responses of naïve lymphocytes to a range of stimulation conditions. For all concentrations of HK B. *pseudomallei* and DC to lymphocyte ratios investigated, the proliferative response was significantly greater than that of the negative control (p<0.001). For all concentrations of HK *B. pseudomallei*, except 1 x 10⁶ cfu mL⁻¹, the greatest proliferative response was seen with a DC to lymphocyte ratio of 1 to 10. Multivariate analysis of variance revealed that this ratio produced significantly greater proliferation (Mean Log CPM = 3.703, 95% CI = 3.685 to 3.721) as compared to the 1 to 100 (Mean Log CPM = 3.605. 95% CI = 3.589 to 3.622) and 1 to 1000 (Mean Log CPM = 3.340, 95% CI = 3.323 to 3.358) ratios. Analysis of the different concentrations investigated revealed that the greatest level of proliferation observed was for the concentration 1 x 10^4 cfu mL⁻¹ (= 5 x 10^3 cfu per 1 x 10^6 DC) (Mean Log CPM = 3.668, 95% CI = 3.647 to 3.689). This concentration was observed to elicit significantly greater proliferative responses (p<0.05) compared to the other concentrations investigated except 1 x 10⁷ cfu mL⁻¹ (Mean Log CPM = 3.632, 95% CI = 3.611 to 3.653), which was not found to be statistically different. Analysis of the proliferation observed over each of the six days of the proliferation assays, demonstrated that optimum proliferation was observed after four days of co-culture (Mean Log CPM = 3.697, 95% CI = 3.673 to 3.721), and this

proliferation was found to be significantly different from that measured on other days of the assay (p<0.05).

On the basis of these data a pulsing concentration of 1×10^4 cfu mL⁻¹ was selected and used for all future studies.

3.3 Characterisation of immune responses to dendritic cell immunisation

Having successfully established the ability of the DC to generate primary immune responses to *B. pseudomallei* associated antigens *in vitro*, the immune responses generated following immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC were characterised. Review of the literature had suggested that successful *in vivo* immune responses to DC immunisation took four to five weeks to become established (17,119). Thus, an immunisation regimen of prime at day 0 and boost at day 28 was chosen to allow for such a lag phase in the establishment of an adaptive immune response. Intradermal (ID) and intranasal (IN) administration routes were investigated.

3.3.1 Investigation of cellular memory responses

Groups of five mice were immunised with either DC pulsed with HK *B. pseudomallei*, via the ID route, or HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM, via the intramuscular (IM) route. Immune memory status was assessed four weeks following the priming dose (Figure 3.18) and then five weeks after the booster dose (Figure 3.19), which gave an indication of the immune status at the point of challenge. Memory responses following priming with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM peaked after six days of culture at which point responses were significantly greater (p<0.05) than the level of proliferation seen for the naïve control group. Immunisation with a priming

dose of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC stimulated a significantly greater memory response (p<0.001) than that observed following immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM, which was also much more rapid, peaking after four days of culture. Memory responses following the booster dose were more rapid for both the test groups. Proliferation for the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM was greater (p<0.05) than that seen after the priming dose and also peaked a day earlier at five days after culture. While no significant difference was observed in the level of memory proliferation seen in the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC, proliferation was noted to peak a day earlier after the booster dose at three days of culture demonstrating a faster recall response. These initial data therefore suggested that the regimen chosen was suitable for the generation of a rapid recall response.

3.3.2 Investigation of humoral responses

In addition to cellular responses, humoral responses were also investigated following immunisation (Figure 3.20). Immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM (IM) induced a strong anti-*B. pseudomallei* antibody response, which was significantly greater than both the DC immunised (ID) and naïve groups (p<0.05) after a single immunisation. Boost immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM (IM) at day 28 augmented the response to approximately two-fold the levels achieved after the priming dose. No antibody production was observed following immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC above that seen in the naïve group at either time point.

3.3.3 Attempt to establish a balanced immune response and investigation of the intradermal and intranasal delivery routes.

Despite the successful establishment of a strong cellular recall response following immunisation with pulsed DC, protection against virulent *B. pseudomallei* challenge has been demonstrated using HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM (8,112), which suggested that antibody may play a role. Thus the immunisation regimen was altered such that an additional group of mice was primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC at day 0 and then boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM at day 28. The aim of this modification was to establish a balanced immune response following immunisation, which would generate both humoral and cellular responses upon challenge. The effect of delivering the DC via the IN route was also investigated to compare any differences observed.

Figures 3.21 and 3.22 show a comparison of the cell mediated and humoral immunity at day 63 (five weeks after the booster dose) for each of the immunisation groups following either ID or IN delivery of the DC respectively. HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM was administered via the IM route only and the group that received two doses of this formulation is included on both the ID (Figure 3.21) and IN (Figure 3.22) graphs for comparison purposes. Following priming with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC via either the ID or IN, a significantly greater memory recall response (p<0.001) was observed compared to IM immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM. Antibody responses for the groups immunised with two doses of HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM (IM) were significantly greater than those observed in the groups that received HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC (p<0.05) via either the ID or IN route.

63

For the group primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC via the IN route, substitution of the day 28 DC dose with a dose of HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM afforded no significant changes in either the cellular or antibody responses observed (p>0.05). For the group primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC via the ID route however, a significant increase in antibody production was observed (p<0.05) when the day 28 DC dose was substituted with a dose of HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM (compared to the group that received two doses of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC). No significant change in the cellular recall response was observed as a result of this substitution (p>0.05).

3.4 Protective efficacy of dendritic cells as a vaccine delivery vector

3.4.1 Determination of the LD₅₀ for virulent *Burkholderia pseudomallei* (NCTC 4845)

Before proceeding to challenge experiments to test the efficacy of DC immunisation, a naïve challenge experiment to determine the LD_{50} via the IP route for the strain of *B. pseudomallei* being used was performed. Figure 3.23 shows the survival curve for each of the challenge groups, together with the mortality data table constructed to allow calculation of the LD_{50} .

Calculation of the LD_{50} was performed as follows in accordance with the method of Reed and Muench (169).

Interpolated value = _____50%

50% - % mortality below 50%

% mortality above 50% - % mortality below 50%

 $\therefore \text{ Interpolated value} = \frac{50 - 0}{80 - 0} = 0.625$

 $Log LD_{50} = Log dose below 50\%$ mortality + interpolated value

 $\therefore LD_{50} = 10^{(1.886 + 0.625)} = 324.7 \, cfu$

Following calculation of the LD_{50} a target challenge dose of approximately 1 x 10⁴ cfu (\approx 30 LD₅₀ doses) per mouse was chosen to ensure that an acute infection was induced following challenge.

3.4.2 Challenge with virulent Burkholderia pseudomallei

3.4.2.1 Intradermal dosed groups

Following successful establishment of an LD_{50} and a standardised challenge dose, the protective efficacy of DC immunisation was next tested. Mice immunised with either HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC via the ID route, HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM via the IM route or a combination of the two formulations were challenged with virulent *B. pseudomallei* (NCTC 4845) injected into the peritoneal cavity (IP route) (Figure 3.24). Due to the inability to quantify challenge doses prior to challenge, mice were challenged with 5.3 x 10^4 cfu (163 LD₅₀) rather than the target challenge dose of 1 x 10^4 cfu. Animals were closely observed for 35 days following challenge, during which time any animals showing signs of severe illness were humanely culled.

All naïve mice died on day 10 post challenge. All mice primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC died by day 16 post challenge. The group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM displayed a significantly delayed time to death and 20% survival rate (p<0.005) compared to the naïve controls. The final group primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and then boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM displayed a significant delay in time to death and a 60% survival rate (p<0.005) compared to the naïve controls. In addition, a significant increase in time to death and survival rate was noted (p<0.005) for this last group when compared to the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC (Figure 3.24).

Assessment of the remaining bacterial burden (Table 3.3) demonstrated evidence of bacterial clearance. One mouse from each of the groups with survivors had no *B. pseudomallei* present in any of the tissues cultured (brain, liver, spleen and blood). While the remaining survivors in the group that was primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM did have evidence of *B. pseudomallei* in the spleen samples, this was limited (<10 cfu). Taken with the inability to culture organisms from one of the survivors and the fact that no hepatosplenomegaly was present or abscesses apparent on any organs suggests effective bacterial clearance was in progress and had the experiment been extended, complete clearance may have been achieved.

| Immunisation group | Number of colony forming units counted | | | |
|--|--|-------|--------|-------|
| | Brain | Liver | Spleen | Blood |
| Pulsed DC ¹ / B.ps ² | 0 | 0 | <10 | 0 |
| Pulsed DC / B.ps | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |
| Pulsed DC / B.ps | 0 | 0 | <10 | 0 |
| B.ps / B.ps | 0 | 0 | 0 | 0 |

¹ DC pulsed with HK B. pseudomallei

² HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM

Table 3.2Assessment of remaining bacterial burden in challenge survivors

Challenge survivors were assessed for *B. pseudomallei* present in tissues (brain, liver, spleen and blood). One mouse from each of the groups with survivors had no *B. pseudomallei* present in any of the tissues cultured. While the remaining survivors in the group primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM did have evidence of *B. pseudomallei* in the spleen samples, this was limited.

3.4.2.2 Intranasal dosed groups

Mice immunised with either HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC via the IN route, HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM via the IM route or a combination of the two formulations were challenged with virulent *B. pseudomallei* (NCTC 4845) via the intraperitoneal (IP) route (Figure 3.25). Again due to the inability to quantify challenge doses prior to challenge, mice were challenged with 8.8 x 10^4 cfu (271 LD₅₀) rather than the target challenge dose of 1 x 10^4 cfu. Animals were closely observed for 35 days following challenge, during which time any animals showing signs of severe illness were humanely culled.

All the naïve mice and those primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC died by day 9 post challenge. No delayed time to death or survival was observed in the group that had been primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM. The group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM again demonstrated a 20% survival rate, which was found to be statistically significant (p<0.05) when compared to the naïve controls.

3.5 Elucidation of the protective immune response

Data so far had indicated a possible role for antibody in protection against *B. pseudomallei*, which due to its intracellular nature, was unexpected. Thus the protective immune response (following immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM) demonstrated by the challenge experiments was further investigated. Groups of 18 mice were immunised with each of the different immunisation combinations, HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC were delivered via the ID route and HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM via the IM route as previous. At weekly intervals following the day 0 immunisation two mice from each group were cardiac punctured while under terminal anaesthesia (halothane) and their spleens excised. CD 4^+ and CD 8^+ T cells were then purified and assayed for memory phenotype as described in *2.4.3.2*. Sera were assayed for anti-*B. pseudomallei* antibodies, which were also isotyped.

3.5.1 Magnet assisted isolation of T cells from murine spleen

Magnetic separation of CD4⁺and CD8⁺ T cells from murine spleen was performed in accordance with the manufacturer's instructions. Isolation was performed on a single column, which afforded around 91% (\pm 4.7%) purity in the isolated cell type, as

determined by flow cytometry analysis (data not shown as consistent with manufacturer reported purity).

3.5.2 CD 4⁺ / CD 8⁺ memory T cell responses to immunisation

Figure 3.26 shows the CD 4⁺ T cell memory response at weekly intervals during the immunisation regimen. Immunisation with a priming dose (Day 0) of either HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC or HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM produced a significant increase in the CD 4^+ memory T cell recall response (p<0.05) compared to the naïve controls. Prime immunisation with pulsed DC produced a significantly greater (p<0.01) recall response than that produced following immunisation with HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM. In both cases the response peaked 2 to 3 weeks following the priming dose and then returned to naïve levels by day 30 of the immunisation regimen. After administration of the booster doses (Day 28) the group primed and boosted with HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM failed to respond to the boost dose, while the group primed and boosted with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC did respond. Although this response was significantly greater (p < 0.05) than that of the naïve controls, it was not as pronounced as the recall response following the priming dose and had returned to naïve levels by day 44. The group primed with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC and boosted with HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM exhibited a lag phase for the first week after the booster immunisation during which time the recall response continued to drop. By day 44 the recall response had increased to approximately two-fold the levels achieved after the priming dose. This response was significantly greater than all the other test groups (p<0.01) and was also more prolonged, not returning to naïve levels until day 65.

CD 8⁺ T cell recall responses (Figure 3.27) also demonstrated a biphasic response to immunisation. Priming with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC resulted in a peak recall response by day 16, which was greater than that of the other test groups (p<0.05), and had returned to naïve levels by day 30. The group primed with HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM did not produce a recall response greater than that observed for the naïve controls (p>0.05). Following the booster dose, recall responses greater than the naïve controls were observed from the group primed and boosted with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC (p<0.05). No statistically significant increase was noted for the group primed and boosted with HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM (p>0.05). The group primed and boosted with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC also showed an increased CD 8^+ T cell recall response out to day 44 of the immunisation regimen (p<0.05). The group primed with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC and boosted with HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM again exhibited a lag phase for the first week following booster immunisation. This lag phase, gave way to a significantly increased recall response (p<0.05), which continued to increase out to day 58, the increase between days 58 and 65 was not found to be significant (p>0.05).

3.5.3 Antibody responses to immunisation

3.5.3.1 Total IgG responses

Total IgG responses were determined at weekly intervals during the immunisation regimen and are shown in Figure 3.28. Priming doses for all groups did not stimulate any significant antibody production above that of naïve levels (p>0.05). Whilst this was expected for DC immunisation, it was unusual following immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM, which previous experiments had shown was very effective at stimulating antibody production (figure 3.20). Following booster

immunisation, the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC, as expected, produced no antibody above naïve levels. The other two immunisation groups showed a steady increase in total IgG over the next 5 weeks. Both these responses were found to be significantly greater compared to the naïve controls (p<0.05) although the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM had significantly less total IgG by week five post-booster immunisation than in previous experiments.

3.5.3.2 IgG subclass responses

In the naïve group very little anti-*B. pseudomallei* antibody was detected for any of the isotypes (<200 ng mL⁻¹), especially IgG1 where concentrations were below detection limits (figure 3.29). Mice primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC also failed to mount an anti-*B. pseudomallei* antibody response for any of the isotypes tested (p>0.05), compared to the naïve controls. Mice primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM showed significantly greater concentrations of IgG2a, 2b and 3 than the naïve controls (p<0.05) (figure 3.29). Greater concentrations of IgG2a and 2b were also noted compared to the group primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM (p<0.05). This latter group was however noted as having significantly greater IgG1 concentrations compared to all other test groups (p<0.001) (figure 3.29).





Figure 3.1 Phase contrast images of dendritic cell culture

- a) Phase contrast image of proliferating balls of dendritic cells (x20 magnification) indicated by the white arrows. Balls of proliferating cells were observed after four days of the culture of bone marrow progenitor cells in the presence of GM-CSF and TNF-α.
- b) Phase contrast image (x40 magnification) of a proliferating ball of dendritic cells.



Figure 3.2 Forward and side scatter profile of purified dendritic cells

Flow cytometry forward scatter (FSC-H) / side scatter (SSC-H) profile of dendritic cells following purification from culture using metrizamide density centrifugation gradient. Dendritic cells (gated in red) exhibit a typical high FSC-H / SSC-H profile and typically constituted greater than 80% of the culture population.



Figure 3.3 Immature dendritic cell phenotype

Phenotype of immature dendritic cells obtained after four days of culture in the presence of GM-CSF and TNF- α , and purified on a metrizamide density gradient: MHC class II⁺⁺, CD 11c⁺, CD 80⁺, CD 86⁺⁺, CD 205⁺, CD 11b⁺, CD 14⁺, CD 34⁺, CD 8 α ⁺, CD 54⁺ and CD 40⁺. Blue open curve shows negative control, purple closed curve the stained cell population. Expression pattern was consistently observed in five separate experiments.



MHC Class II





Figure 3.5 Maturation of GM-CSF / TNF- α cultured dendritic cells following inflammatory stimuli

Maturation was assessed in terms of the increase in percentage of mature cells, depicted by high expression of MHC class II (blue), CD 80 (red), CD 86 (yellow) and CD 54 (turquoise), as compared to control unstimulated dendritic cells.

- a) Maturation following exposure to 50 ng mL⁻¹ TNF- α resulted in a marked increase in all markers, except CD 80, with the greatest expression observed 48 hours after exposure.
- b) Maturation following exposure to 10 ng mL⁻¹ LPS stimulated a marked increase in all markers. Maturation resulting from LPS exposure occurred more rapidly and to a greater extent than that stimulated by exposure to $TNF-\alpha$.



Figure 3.6 Maturation of GM-CSF / TNF-α / IL-4 cultured dendritic cells following inflammatory stimuli

Maturation was assessed in terms of the increase in percentage of mature cells, depicted by high expression of MHC class II (blue), CD 80 (red), CD 86 (yellow) and CD 54 (turquoise), as compared to control unstimulated dendritic cells.

- a) Maturation following exposure to 50 ng mL⁻¹ TNF- α resulted in a marked increase in MHC class II, CD 86 and CD 54, with the greatest expression observed 48 hours after exposure.
- b) Maturation following exposure to 10 ng mL⁻¹ LPS stimulated a marked increase in all markers. Maturation resulting from LPS exposure occurred more rapidly and to a greater extent than that stimulated by exposure to TNF- α , peaking after 24 hours.



Figure 3.7 Maturation of GM-CSF / TNF-α / IL-12 cultured dendritic cells following inflammatory stimuli

Maturation was assessed in terms of the increase in percentage of mature cells, depicted by high expression of MHC class II (blue), CD 80 (red), CD 86 (yellow) and CD 54 (turquoise), as compared to control unstimulated dendritic cells.

- a) Maturation following exposure to 50 ng mL⁻¹ TNF- α resulted in an increase in MHC class II, CD 86 and CD 54 by 24 hours. Further culture, however, was associated with decreased expression by 48 hours.
- b) Maturation following exposure to 10 ng mL⁻¹ LPS stimulated a marked increase in all markers. Maturation resulting from LPS exposure occurred more rapidly and to a greater extent than that stimulated by exposure to TNF- α , peaking after 48 hours.



Figure 3.8 Cytokine secretion by GM-CSF / TNF- α cultured dendritic cells following inflammatory stimuli

Cytokine secretion from DC cultured in the presence of GM-CSF and TNF- α . Cytokines assayed were IFN- γ (blue), IL-5 (red), IL-2 (turquoise) and IL-10 (orange bar). IL-4, IL-12p70 and IL-6 were also assayed but no increase in secretion was noted. All concentrations are normalised against control unstimulated DC. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of three replicates.

- a) Cytokine secretion following exposure to 50 ng mL⁻¹ TNF- α was seen to increase for all cytokines assayed by 24 hours, of which the increase in IL-10 was found to be significant (p<0.05). IL-2 was not detectable by 48 hours post-exosure.
- b) Cytokine secretion following exposure to $10 \ \mu g \ mL^{-1} LPS$ demonstrated the same pattern as for TNF- α exposure with approximately a twofold increase in concentration. Again IL-10 was found to be significantly greater (p<0.05) compared to control secretion levels.



Figure 3.9 Cytokine secretion by GM-CSF / TNF-α / IL-4 cultured dendritic cells following inflammatory stimuli

Cytokine secretion from DC cultured in the presence of GM-CSF, TNF- α and IL-4. Cytokines assayed were IFN- γ (blue), IL-5 (red), IL-2 (turquoise) and IL-10 (orange bar). IL-4, IL-12p70 and IL-6 were also assayed but no increase in secretion was noted. All concentrations are normalised against control unstimulated DC. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of three replicates.

- a) Cytokine secretion following exposure to 50 ng mL⁻¹ TNF- α was too variable to be able to discern any significant patterns.
- b) Cytokine secretion following exposure to 10 μ g mL⁻¹ LPS was seen to significantly increase for both IFN- γ (p<0.05) and IL-10 (p<0.05) compared to control unstimulated DC.



Figure 3.10 Cytokine secretion by GM-CSF / TNF-a / IL-12 cultured dendritic cells following inflammatory stimuli

Cytokine secretion from DC cultured in the presence of GM-CSF, TNF- α and IL-12. Cytokines assayed were IFN- γ (blue), IL-5 (red), IL-2 (turquoise) and IL-10 (orange bar). IL-4, IL-12p70 and IL-6 were also assayed but no increase in secretion was noted. All concentrations are normalised against control unstimulated DC. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of three replicates.

- a) Cytokine secretion following exposure to 50 ng mL⁻¹ TNF- α was too variable to be able to discern any significant patterns.
- b) Cytokine secretion following exposure to 10 μ g mL⁻¹ LPS was seen to significantly increase for both IFN- γ (p<0.05) and IL-10 (p<0.01) compared to control unstimulated DC.



Figure 3.11 Dendritic cell maturation following exposure to HK *B. pseudomallei* Dendritic cell maturation following exposure to heat killed *B. pseudomallei*. Cell surface expression of MHC class II (a) and CD 80 (b) was noted to peak 12 hours post exposure (purple closed curve). Blue open curve depicts expression at 0 hours.



Figure 3.12 Dendritic cell maturation following exposure to HK *B. pseudomallei* Dendritic cell maturation following exposure to heat killed *B. pseudomallei*. Cell surface expression of CD 86 (a) and CD 205 (b) was noted to peak 12 hours post exposure (purple closed curve). Blue open curve depicts expression at 0 hours.



Figure 3.13 Percentage of marker bright dendritic cells following exposure to HK B. pseudomallei

Continued culture of the DC in the presence of HK *B. pseudomallei* resulted in a sustained mature population of cells. This population, identified by the expression of high levels of MHC class II, CD 80, CD 86 and CD 205, was noted to persist over the 96 hours of culture. Error bars signify +SEM, calculated from the mean of five experiments



Figure 3.14 Dendritic cell morphological changes following exposure to HK B. pseudomallei

Changes in DC morphology following exposure to 1×10^4 cfu HK *B. pseudomallei* per 2×10^6 cells. Elongation of the DC is apparent by 3 hours with long dendritic like projections becoming clearly visible by 18 hours.



Figure 3.15 Dendritic cell cytokine secretion following exposure to HK *B*. *pseudomallei*

Dendritic cell cytokine secretion, 12 hours after exposure to HK *B. pseudomallei*. Increases in IFN- γ , IL-5 and IL-2 secretion were noted together with significant increases in IL-12p70 (p<0.05) and IL-10 (p<0.05) secretion. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of three replicates.



Figure 3.16 Dendritic cell IL-6 secretion following exposure to HK *B*. *pseudomallei*

Dendritic cell secretion of IL-6, 12 hours after exposure to HK *B. pseudomallei*. A significant increase in IL-6 (p<0.01) secretion was observed compared to control unstimulated DC. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of three replicates.




Figure 3.17 Naïve lymphocyte proliferation to HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed dendritic cells

For all concentrations and ratios investigated, proliferation was significantly greater than that of the negative control (p<0.001). A DC to lymphocyte ratio of 1 to 10 resulted in the greatest level of proliferation (p<0.05). The optimum concentration was determined as 1 x 10^4 cfu mL⁻¹ (p<0.05) and the greatest level of proliferation occurred between two and four days of co-culture (p<0.05). Blue bars represent the DC to lymphocyte ratio 1 to 10, red bars 1 to 100 and yellow bars 1 to 1000. Turquoise bars represent the lymphocyte only control. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of five replicates from pooled lymphocytes from five separate spleens.



Figure 3.18 Recall memory responses following immunisation (priming) with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed dendritic cells or HK B. pseudomallei delivered in adjuvant

Memory responses four weeks after the priming dose with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM peaked after six days of culture at which point responses were significantly greater (p<0.05) than the level of proliferation seen for the naïve controls. Immunisation with a priming dose of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC however, stimulated a significantly greater memory response (p<0.001) than that observed following immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM, which was also much more rapid peaking after four days of culture. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of five replicates from pooled lymphocytes from five separate spleens.



Figure 3.19 Recall memory responses following immunisation (booster) with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed dendritic cells or HK B. pseudomallei delivered in adjuvant

Memory responses five weeks after the booster dose were noted to be more rapid for both the test groups. Proliferation for the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM was greater than that seen after the priming dose and also peaked a day earlier after five days of culture. While no significant difference was observed in the level of memory proliferation seen in the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC, proliferation was noted to peak a day earlier after the booster dose after three days of culture demonstrating a faster recall response. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of five replicates from pooled lymphocytes from five separate spleens.



Figure 3.20 Humoral responses following immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed dendritic cells or HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in adjuvant

Immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM (IM) induced a strong anti-*B. pseudomallei* antibody response, which was significantly greater than both the HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC immunised (ID) and naïve groups (p<0.05) after a single immunisation. Booster immunisation at day 28 augmented the response to approximately four-fold the levels achieved after the priming dose. No antibody production was observed following immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC above that seen in the naïve group at either time point. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of four replicates from sera from five test subjects.



Figure 3.21 Cellular and humoral responses following intradermal immunisation Following ID immunisation, groups primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC displayed a significantly greater cellular recall response (p<0.001) than immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM (IM). Antibody responses however, for the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM were significantly greater than those observed in the groups that received HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC (p<0.05) as one or both immunisation doses. Substitution of the booster DC dose with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM resulted in a significant increase in antibody production (p<0.05) as compared to the group that received two doses of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC. No significant change in the cellular recall response was observed as a result of this substitution. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of five replicates from pooled lymphocytes from five separate spleens.



Figure 3.22 Cellular and humoral responses following intranasal immunisation Following IN immunisation, groups primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC displayed a significantly greater cellular recall response (p<0.001) than immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM (IM). Antibody responses however, for the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM were significantly greater than those observed in the groups that received HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC (p<0.05) as one or both immunisation doses.

For the IN dosed groups, substitution of the day 28 HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC dose with a dose of HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM afforded no significant changes in either the cellular or antibody responses observed. Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of five replicates from pooled lymphocytes from five separate spleens.

| Percent Survival | 100 50- 0 | | | , 40 | |
|------------------|------------------------------------|--------------------------|-------------------|-----------|------------|
| | | | | | |
| | | Da | iys | | |
| { | - 7.7cfu ← 77 cfu ⊽- 770 cfu | - <u>+</u> 77(○- 77(| 00 cfu 000 cfu | | |
| (C) D'hation | | Diad Suminad | | Mortality | |
| ose (cfu) | Dilution | Died | Survived | Katio | Percentage |
| 77000 | 1 x 10 ⁻⁴ | 5 | 0 | 5/5 | 100 |
| 7700 | 1 x 10 | 5 | 0 | 5/5 | 100 |
| 770 | 1 x 10 ⁻⁶ | 4 | 1 | 4/5 | 80 |
| 77 | 1×10^{-3} | 0 | 5 | 0/5 | 0 |
| 7.7 | 1×10^{-7} | 0 | 5 | 0/5 | 0 |

Figure 3.23 LD₅₀ experiment survival curve and mortality data table

All test subjects from the groups challenged with 7.7 x 10^4 cfu and 7.7 x 10^3 cfu *B*. *pseudomallei* (NCTC 4845) died by days 12 and 28 respectively. The 7.7 x 10^2 cfu challenged group exhibited a 20 % survival rate while the remaining two groups challenged with 77 or 7.7 cfu both showed 100% survival. The mortality data table shows the doses and dilutions for each test group together with the mortality data allowing calculation of the LD₅₀ using the method of Reed and Muench (169).



→ HK B. pseudomallei Pulsed DC / HK B. pseudomallei Pulsed DC
 -△ - HK B. pseudomallei Pulsed DC/ B. pseudomallei in MPL+TDM
 → B. pseudomallei in MPL+TDM / B. pseudomallei in MPL+TDM
 -○ - Naive

Figure 3.24 Survival curve for intradermal immunised groups

All naïve mice died by day 10 post challenge. All mice primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC died by day 16 post challenge. The group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM displayed a significantly delayed time to death and 20% survival rate (p<0.005) compared to the naïve controls. The final group primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and then boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM displayed a significant delay in time to death and a 60% survival rate (p<0.005) compared to the naïve controls. In addition, a significant increase in time to death and survival rate was noted (p<0.005) for this last group when compared to the group that was primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC.



→ HK B. pseudomallei Pulsed DC / HK B. pseudomallei Pulsed DC
 -☆ - HK B. pseudomallei Pulsed DC / B.pseudomallei in MPL+TDM
 → B.pseudomallei in MPL+TDM / B.pseudomallei in MPL+TDM
 - ↔ - Naive

Figure 3.25 Survival curve for intranasal immunised groups

All the naïve mice and those primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC died by day 9 post challenge. No delayed time to death or survival was observed in the group that had been primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* delivered in MPL + TDM. The group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM again demonstrated a 20% survival rate, which was found to be statistically significant (p<0.05) when compared to the naïve controls.



Figure 3.26 Splenic CD 4⁺ T cell recall responses following prime and boost immunisations

Priming with either HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC or HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM produced a significant increase in the CD 4^+ memory T cell recall response (p<0.05) compared to the naïve controls. Immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC produced a significantly greater (p<0.01) recall response than immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM. After booster immunisation the greatest recall response was noted for the group primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM (p<0.01). Error bars signify ±SEM, which is calculated from the mean of four replicates from the pooled T cells from two test subjects.



Figure 3.27 Splenic CD 8⁺ T cell recall responses following prime and boost immunisations

Immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC resulted in the greatest recall response following priming (p<0.05). Following booster immunisation, recall responses greater than the naïve controls were observed from the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC (p<0.05). This immunisation group also showed a trend of increased CD 8^+ T cell recall responses out to day 44 (p<0.05). The group primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM showed a significantly greater response than all other groups (p<0.05). Error bars signify ±SEM, which is calculated from the mean of four replicates from the pooled T cells from two test subjects.



Figure 3.28 Total IgG responses following prime and boost immunisations

Prime doses for all groups did not stimulate any significant antibody production above that of naïve levels. Whilst this was expected for DC immunisation, it was unusual following immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* in adjuvant, which previous experiments had shown was very effective at stimulating antibody production. Following boost immunisation the group receiving two doses of pulsed DC, as expected, produced no antibody above naïve levels. The other two immunisation groups, show a steady increase in total IgG over the next 5 weeks. Both these responses were found to be significantly greater compared to the naïve controls although the group administered two doses of HK *B. pseudomallei* in adjuvant had significantly less total IgG than in previous experiments. Error bars signify \pm SEM, which is calculated from the mean of four replicates from the sera from two test subjects.

Chapter 3 - Results



Figure 3.29 IgG subclasses following different immunisation regimen

Mice primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC failed to mount an antibody response greater than that seen for the naïve controls. Mice primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM showed significantly greater concentrations of IgG2a, 2b and 3 than the naïve controls (p<0.05). Greater concentrations of IgG2a and 2b were also noted compared to the group primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM (p<0.05). This latter group was however noted as having significantly greater IgG1 concentrations compared to all other groups (p<0.001). Error bars signify +SEM, which is calculated from the mean of four replicates from the sera from two test subjects.

Chapter 4

Discussion and Conclusions

4.1 Introduction

The need for an efficacious vaccine against *B. pseudomallei* is clear, particularly in the context of the increasing antibiotic resistance of the organism (35,48,190). This study addresses a particular approach to vaccination, utilising dendritic cells as a vaccine delivery vehicle, and has also partially elucidated the immune response required to achieve protection against *B. pseudomallei* infection.

4.2 Dendritic cell culture, phenotype and maturation

The isolation and culture of a wide range of DC subtypes has been reported, which provides evidence of the heterogeneity of the DC population. The data from this study describes the generation of high yield, high purity cultures of DC in a relatively short DC produced in this culture system, when the culture medium was time scale. supplemented with GM-CSF and TNF- α , were phenotypically myeloid. The addition of either IL-4 or IL-12 to the culture, which has previously been shown to have a polarising effect on DC (92), did not result in any notable phenotypic changes to the DC produced from this culture system. Cytokine secretion patterns did vary however, under the different cytokine environments. The addition of IL-4 to the culture was associated with an increase in IFN-y secretion following LPS stimulation, compared to the GT cultured DC (p<0.05), suggesting a homeostatic response from the DC population in response to the high levels of IL-4, which would have produced a Th2 cytokine bias. The presence of IL-12 in the culture however, did not stimulate an opposite homeostatic response, which might have been expected. The most notable difference from the group cultured in the presence of IL-12 was a significant increase in IL-10 secretion following LPS stimulation, compared to the GT cultured DC (p<0.01). IL-10 is a potent antiinflammatory factor that has been shown to inhibit macrophage activation resulting in

the reduced expression of pro-inflammatory cytokines such as TNF- α , IL-1, IL-6, IL-12 and GM-CSF (52,69). Thus the presence of high concentrations of IL-12 in the culture might have stimulated the production of IL-10 in response to the artificial inflammatory environment created by IL-12 in the culture medium. The presence of TNF- α in the culture would also likely have compounded this effect, and may account for the IL-10 secretion seen in all three culture environments.

Maturation responses, assessed through increases in the cell surface markers MHC class II, CD 80, CD 86 and CD 54, revealed similar patterns of expression during the 48 hours following exposure to inflammatory stimuli. However the varying effect of adding either IL-4 or IL-12 to the culture meant that only GM-CSF and TNF- α were used as a supplement to the culture for further experimentation.

4.3 In vitro responses

Further work then assessed the response of the dendritic cells following exposure to HK *B. pseudomallei*. The time-to-maturation response, compared to LPS or TNF- α exposure, was quicker following exposure to HK *B. pseudomallei*. There are a number of potential explanations for this; the most likely of which is concentration. Although the number of bacteria added to the DC culture was standardised, molar comparisons were not made between LPS concentrations from the HK *B. pseudomallei* and that of the purified LPS, so that the concentration of LPS added when using HK *B. pseudomallei* may have been optimum for inducing maturation. In addition, the presence of other inflammatory and/or maturation-inducing bacterial products, when HK *B. pseudomallei* was added to the culture, are also likely to have had a stimulatory effect on maturation. In addition to quicker maturation, the high expression of MHC

class II, CD 80, CD 86 and CD 205 was maintained over 96-hours of *in vitro* culture with no further stimulation (Figure 3.13).

Cytokine secretion from the DC following exposure to HK *B. pseudomallei* demonstrated a mixed cytokine profile (Figures 3.15 and 3.16). No IL-4 secretion was observed (consistent with the literature, which suggests that professional APC's do not secrete IL-4 (59)) and changes in IL-2, IL-5 and IFN- γ secretion were not statistically significant. Significant increases in IL-12p70 (p<0.05), IL-10 (p<0.05) and IL-6 (p<0.01) were however noted.

These three cytokines play contrasting roles in the generation of immune responses. IL-12 has been shown to play a central role in the generation of type 1 T helper cell responses and cell-mediated immunity (77,161); stimulating the proliferation of activated T and NK cells (76,117,197,227), enhancing the lytic activity of NK cells and cytotoxic T lymphocytes (36,117,227) and inducing the production of IFN- γ by both T and NK cells (31,117,197,227).

In contrast, IL-6 is more often associated with Th2 T cell development and the stimulation of antibody mediated immunity (149), inducing the expression of the IL-4 gene during T cell activation (59). Produced by a number of cell types including DC (59) in response to inflammatory stimuli, IL-6 also induces the synthesis of acute phase proteins in heptocytes, the terminal differentiation of B cells to plasma cells, differentiation of monocytes to macrophages and the growth of haematopoietic stem cells (93).

IL-10 is a pleiotropic cytokine that has an important role in regulating the immune response (226) and is produced by a range of cells including DC (68,144). The main biological functions of IL-10 are to limit and terminate inflammatory responses, block pro-inflammatory cytokine secretion and regulate the differentiation of T cells, B cells, NK cells and mast cells (226).

The conflicting roles of these cytokines meant that few conclusions could be drawn regarding likely *in vivo* immune responses on the basis of the *in vitro* data alone. Of initial concern however, in terms of attempting to generate primary immune responses *in vivo* was the high level of IL-10 secretion noted from the DC cultures. IL-10 has been shown to inhibit the production of IL-2, IFN- γ , IL-4 and IL-5 (53,182,205) by CD 4⁺ T cells, stifling T cell responses. It has also been shown to suppress APC activation and antigen presentation by inhibiting the expression of MHC class II, CD 80 and CD 86 on macrophages and dendritic cells (32,60). Although the maturation data (Figures 3.11 to 3.13) had suggested that such an effect on the maturation of the DC was not present, it was important to assess the ability of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC to generate primary immune responses.

To achieve this aim DC, pulsed with varying concentrations of HK *B. pseudomallei*, were incubated with T lymphocytes in different ratios. This enabled not only an assessment of their ability to generate primary immune responses, but also an opportunity to optimise conditions for later *in vivo* work. Statistically, optimum *in vitro* proliferation was observed at the relatively low pulsing concentration of 1 x 10⁴ cfu mL⁻¹ of HK *B. pseudomallei*. However, actual differences between the peak proliferation observed at each of the concentrations investigated were relatively small, suggesting that the observed statistical difference might not correlate with an *in vivo* biological

difference. Repeat experiments and the investigation of pulsing doses below 10^4 cfu mL⁻¹, which were unable to be carried out due to project time constraints, may have better clarified any such effect. What was evident from this data was that the DC were generating primary immune responses. This was inferred from the fact that the unpulsed DC failed to generate equivalent responses to the pulsed DC, demonstrating the lack of a non-specific proliferative response from the DC alone. Later experiments (e.g. Figure 3.18) also showed that the addition of HK *B. pseudomallei* to naïve lymphocytes, although stimulatory, was not as effective at inducing lymphocyte proliferation as HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC. Thus, taken together these data indicate that the primary responses seen were *B. pseudomallei* specific. This was of particular importance in the context of *B. pseudomallei* infection, as an intracellular pathogen, and also when considering the suitability of DC as a vaccine system, which could demonstrably produce an effective CMI response.

4.4 In vivo responses

Investigation of the *in vivo* immune responses following immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC or *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM, demonstrated a superior T cell recall response (p<0.001) after immunisation with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC following both prime and booster immunisations. Investigation of the humoral responses to immunisation demonstrated a significantly lesser anti-*B. pseudomallei* antibody response from the group immunised with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC, which failed to generate any antibody above naïve levels, compared to the group immunised with HK *B pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM (p<0.05). Due to the lack of available literature on the protective immune response requirements for *B. pseudomallei* infection, the immunisation regimen was further altered in an attempt to generate a more balanced immune response for better comparison. Hence the two vaccine

formulations were combined to create a regimen of a priming (day 0) dose of HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC followed by a booster (day 28) dose of HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM. The effect of delivering the HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC via the IN instead of the ID route was also investigated. This immunisation group was originally intended for an aerosol challenge experiment, but laboratory equipment problems at the time of challenge prevented the experiment going ahead. As a result the immunised mice were challenged via the IP route to allow a comparison of the different routes of immunisation. Following ID immunisation of the HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC and a booster immunisation with HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM (IM), an increase in the concentration of circulating anti-B. pseudomallei antibody (p<0.05) compared to immunisation with two doses of HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC was noted. The same combination of formulations, but utilising the IN route for delivery of the HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC, resulted in no such increase in humoral response (p>0.05), despite a CMI recall response that was equivalent to that noted following ID administration of the HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC. The reasons for this difference have not been investigated here due to project monetary constraints, but are possibly due to the very different routes of administration between the prime and booster immunisations when the IN route was used. In vitro proliferation data demonstrated that both routes of immunisation (ID and IN) successfully primed cellular systemic immunity, but it is possible that IN administration of the HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC may not have primed for systemic humoral immunity. It is difficult to speculate as to the exact reasons and mechanisms for the lack of humoral immunity following the booster dose of HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM. Especially since exposure of APC to antigen in the lungs generally favours a humoral over a cellular response, due to the potential consequences to the host of damage to pulmonary tissues resulting from a strong cytotoxic response (128). It does however, highlight the importance of the route

of immunisation on the type of immune response that ensues and also the need for rational vaccine design.

Challenge investigations using the different immunisation regimens suggested that antibody might play an important role in protection against B. pseudomallei infection. Following ID immunisation, the group receiving two doses of HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC (ID) all died, despite a superior cell-mediated immune response (p<0.001). Whilst those receiving two doses of HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM (IM) or the combined regimen, which both had increased antibody levels (p<0.05), exhibited 20% (p<0.005) and 60% (p<0.005) survival rates respectively. In addition, a significant increase in time to death and survival rate (p<0.005) was noted for the combined regimen when compared to the group that received two doses of HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC only. Data from the IN administered groups also corroborated these results. since the group receiving two doses of HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM again exhibited a 20% survival rate (p < 0.05) while the group primed and boosted with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC via the IN route all died. In addition, the group primed with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC (IN) and boosted with HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM, which failed to mount a significant humoral response, also all died. This data therefore supported passive protection studies (21,24,111), which have previously suggested that antibody might play a role in protection against B. pseudomallei, with high circulating antibody concentrations being correlated with survival in mice and rats.

Assessment of the survivor's bacterial burden at day 35-post challenge demonstrated that bacteria could not be cultured from any of the tissue samples from one subject of both groups with survivors. While the remaining survivors did have evidence of a bacterial burden, this was limited and only present in splenic tissues, suggesting the infection might have been completely cleared had the experiment been extended.

4.5 Elucidation of the protective immune response

Taken together, these data provided strong evidence of a role for both humoral and cellmediated immunity in protection against *B. pseudomallei* infection since although the presence of a significant anti-*B. pseudomallei* antibody response (compared to naive controls) was correlated with survival, the presence of a superior CMI response improved survival rates from 20% to 60% (p<0.05). Thus the immune responses generated by the different immunisation regimens were further characterised in an attempt to determine the protective immune response. IN administration of the DC was not considered here since no protection was afforded using this delivery route.

Characterisation of the CD 4⁺ and CD 8⁺ T cell recall responses over the nine weeks of the immunisation regimen demonstrated a stark difference in the immune response generated. Significantly greater T cell recall responses (both CD 4⁺ and CD 8⁺) were noted following priming with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC (ID) and boosting with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM (IM). In addition, the CD 8⁺ T cell recall response was observed to improve over the nine weeks of the regimen unlike the other groups in which it had diminished to naïve levels by two weeks post-boosting. This continued increase following this immunisation regimen resulted in a significantly greater CD 8⁺ T cell response at the point of challenge (day 65 of the immunisation regimen). It is particularly noteworthy that such an increase in CD 8⁺ T cell recall response was not observed in the group primed and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC. This suggested that the combination of priming with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and boosting with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM was required to generate such a response.

Recent work by Bancroft and colleagues (88) has suggested that CD 8⁺ T cells may play little or no role in protection against *B*, *pseudomallei* infection in the mouse model of melioidosis. This is based on the observation that mice immunised with the 2D2 mutant of *B. pseudomallei* (8) and then challenged following ablation of CD 8⁺ T cells with monoclonal antibodies, showed no observable increase in morbidity or mortality. CD 8⁺ T cells however, have been shown to contribute to rapid IFN- γ production following *B. pseudomallei* infection (124), which would serve to improve innate host cell killing mechanisms, augmenting the cytotoxic effect. The rapid induction of IFN- γ has also been shown to prevent acute *B. pseudomallei* infection (177).

In contrast to the CD 8^+ data, ablation of CD 4^+ T cells during the 2D2 work showed that they were required for protection (88) as their removal significantly reduced the time-to-death in mice challenged with fully virulent *B. pseudomallei*. This suggests that the significantly improved CD 4^+ T cell response, observed following immunisation with a combination of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM, might have contributed to the improved survival in this group.

In addition to the role of CMI, the antibody data also provided some insight into the role of humoral immunity in protection against *B. pseudomallei* infection. Total IgG antibody responses increased as expected following booster immunisation in the groups receiving either two doses of HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM or the group primed with HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and boosted with HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM. Although increased anti-*B. pseudomallei* IgG titres were correlated with survival

in the challenge experiments (Figure 3.24), there was a disparity between the concentration of antibody observed and survival, in that the greatest survival was not observed from the group with the highest antibody concentration. The significantly improved cell-mediated response (particularly CD 4^+ T cells) in the group immunised with a combination of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM (Figure 3.21) may provide an explanation for this observation. However, further clarification of the role of antibody might have been gleaned from investigation of the IgG subclasses produced by immunisation and was therefore carried out.

Analysis of the IgG subclasses revealed another stark difference between the group immunised with the combination regimen and the group immunised with two doses of HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM. Despite the typically greater antibody response of the group receiving two doses of HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM, it was found to be predominantly an IgG2a response with no detectable IgG1. In contrast the group primed with HK B. pseudomallei pulsed DC and boosted with HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM developed a predominantly IgG1 response (p<0.05) although all the isotypes were present. In the mouse, the IgG2a and 2b isotypes are the only isotypes to activate complement although this is unlikely to be the mechanism of bacterial killing in the group immunised with two doses of HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM, because of the resistance of B. pseudomallei to complement lysis (196). Opsonisation is however, likely to play a role and may facilitate improved uptake and killing by phagocytes, although this has not been formally demonstrated for B. pseudomallei. The reasons for the low survival rate observed following immunisation with only HK B. pseudomallei in MPL + TDM, are likely several-fold. Efficient opsonisation would require high antibody concentrations and the intracellular nature of B. pseudomallei infection would only provide a small window of opportunity for such a mechanism of

bacterial clearance. Once intracellular, the lack of a significant cell-mediated response to augment the humoral response would also mean that effective bacterial killing and clearance would be stifled.

IgG1, generated only following immunisation with a combination of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM, while also opsonising, is also the only isotype in mice to bind to the low affinity Fc γ RII (CD 32). This receptor is the most widely distributed of the Fc γ receptors (219) and is significantly more effective at inducing phagocytosis (61) than Fc γ RI (CD 64) and RIII (CD 16). Of particular importance with regard to Fc γ RII, is its role in antibody dependent cellular cytotoxicity (ADCC). This process enables the killing of target cells in the absence of complement activation and CD 8⁺ cytotoxic T lymphocyte activity. During ADCC, lysis occurs following specific contact between the Fc γ RII on the effector cells and IgG1 located on the target cells (63,167). Further more, ADCC occurs at antibody concentrations well below that required for complement lysis or efficient killing mediated by phagocyte uptake of opsonised bacteria (63).

As discussed in section 1.2.2.2, cytokines secreted during T cell stimulation play a pivotal role in the type of immune response that ensues. Differences in the cytokine environment during T cell stimulation are also likely to have had an influencing role on the different IgG subclass profiles observed from each of the immunisation regimens. This could be either from the DC used as a delivery vector or from host DC, which have been shown to be the primary cell involved in antigen presentation following immunisation with protein in adjuvant (85). In vitro, DC pulsed with HK B. pseudomallei demonstrated a mixed cytokine profile that did not appear to favour a particular type of immune response. By considering the *in vivo* responses to

immunisation however, it is possible to better understand how each of these cytokines potentially influenced the ensuing immune response.

Following immunisation with two doses of HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM, significant levels of anti-*B. pseudomallei* IgG antibody were noted, predominantly composed of the IgG2a subclass and with no detectable IgG1. This suggests a dominant role for IL-12 (secreted following pulsing of the DC with HK *B. pseudomallei*, Figure 3.15) during immunisation with this regimen, which has been shown to decrease IgG1 production and enhance the production of IgG2a (215). The high concentration of antibody produced however, also indicates the influence of IL-6 and IL-10 (also secreted following pulsing of the DC with HK *B. pseudomallei*, Figures 3.16 and 3.15 respectively). IL-6 is involved in the terminal differentiation of B cells to plasma cells (93) and IL-10 enhances B cell survival and is a co-factor for the proliferation of B cell precursors and mature B cells (226). Indeed IL-6 and IL-10 have been shown to be essential for the production of IgG and other isotypes by B cells (25).

Subclass switching to IgG1, as observed following immunisation with a combination of HK *B. pseudomallei* pulsed DC and HK *B. pseudomallei* in MPL + TDM, occurs predominantly under the control of IL-4 (149). Thus IL-6 is again essential since APC do not produce IL-4, but rather IL-6, which then stimulates the secretion of IL-4 by activated CD 4^+ T cells (59). IL-10 has also been shown to have an effect on isotype switching (25) and in addition increases the expression of Fcy RII, a function that has been correlated with improved ADCC (209). In terms of the T cell response observed from immunisation with the combination regimen, IL-10 has been shown to have any to have a stimulatory effects on CD 8^+ T cells, inducing their recruitment, cytotoxic activity and proliferation (82,179). These data suggest this cytokine might have been central to the

in vivo response that developed from this regimen, allowing the induction of a strong CD 8^+ T cell proliferative response and isotype switching to IgG1.

These functions of IL-10 do not however, negate a role for IL-12, which as previously mentioned is also pivotal in stimulating the proliferation of activated T cells (76,117,197,227) and in enhancing the lytic activity of cytotoxic T lymphocytes (36,117,227). Both these functions also suggest a possible role for this cytokine in the immune response generated by immunisation with the combination regimen.

Consideration of immune regulatory functions of each of these cytokines suggests that they are each equally likely to have played a role in the developing immune response. It is unclear from this study, the precise effects of the cytokines secreted by the DC *in vitro* and further *in vivo* work is required to properly elucidate the role of the cytokine milieu post immunisation and post challenge.

4.6 Conclusions

The complexities of *B. pseudomallei* infection, coupled with its plethora of immune evasion strategies have so far eluded successful prophylaxis. Recent work is now beginning to shed light on the type of immune response required for protection against infection (8,88,124).

The data presented here suggest that the immune response needed for protection against *B. pseudomallei* infection is likely to require strong humoral responses of the appropriate isotype and possibly subclass to facilitate both the innate and adaptive cellular responses. Although further work is required to verify its role in protection, ADCC provides a plausible mechanism for the role of antibody in *B. pseudomallei*

infection, enabling the killing of bacteria during the extracellular phase of infection and targeting of infected cells once the infection becomes intracellular. It also offers an explanation for the previously demonstrated protection in passive transfer studies, in which the greatest levels of protection against *B. pseudomallei* were achieved when using IgG1 monoclonal antibodies to the exopolysaccharide (EPS), as compared to other monoclonal antibodies against EPS (IgG2a and IgG2b), LPS (IgG2a) and protein (IgG2a and IgG3) (112). In addition, data presented in this study highlights a potential relationship between immunoglobulin isotype and subclass and protection. This suggests that further work to ascertain whether such a correlation is also apparent in survivors of *B. pseudomallei* infection might be appropriate to aid future therapeutic and diagnostic efforts.

Although mechanisms for the intracellular survival of *B. pseudomallei* are yet to be elucidated (62,111), these data, together with other studies (88,177), demonstrate the potential importance of an effective CMI response both in controlling infection and achieving bacterial clearance following survival of the primary infective phase. Further work is still required to fully elucidate the role of T cells in protection, although data form this study does support the work of Bancroft and colleagues (88) who suggests a role for CD 4⁺ T cells. In addition a potential role for CD 8⁺ T cells is suggested by the data, most likely mediated through cytotoxic effector function or the secretion of IFN- γ . However the data from this study does not answer the question as to whether this role is essential for survival following *B. pseudomallei* infection.

Finally, DC are a heterogeneous population consisting of distinct subsets with common as well as unique functions (152). This plasticity of function and unique capacity to induce and regulate immune responses makes them an attractive target not only as

115

vectors for the delivery of immunogenic antigens, but also as *in vivo* targets for immune modulation (152). The data presented demonstrates the suitability of DC as a delivery vector capable of generating effective CMI responses against intracellular bacteria. While this is not the first time this has been demonstrated, it does show the effective application of this technology to a pathogen capable of causing significant morbidity and mortality to which there is currently no licensed vaccine.

4.7 Future work

This work has demonstrated the considerable potential of DC as candidates for the induction of cellular immune responses, but further work is required to optimise them as a delivery vehicle. There are many avenues of investigation such as alternative culture methods, different DC subtypes and the type and amount of antigen used for priming, which could potentially enable the required immune response to be generated using DC alone.

The drawbacks associated with using DC as vaccine delivery vectors are well published (11,17,45,57,58,67,71,87), but there is also significant potential for the use of DC as a mechanism for the evaluation of potential vaccine candidates. Further investigation of the protective immune response to *B. pseudomallei* infection is also perhaps warranted especially with regard to the different roles of humoral and cell-mediated immunity. In particular, the role and functionality of CD 4^+ T cells and of different immunoglobulin isotypes and subclasses in protection against infection requires further elucidation. Such information would likely provide an effective platform for future rational vaccine design against *B. pseudomallei*.

References

- Advisory Committee on Dangerous Pathogens. (1995) Categories of Biological Agents According to Hazard Categories of Containment. HSE Books. Suffolk, UK.
- 2. Akira, S. (2001). Toll-like receptors and innate immunity. Advances in Immunology 78, 1-56.
- 3. Albert, M. L., Sauter, B., and Bhardwaj, N. (1998). Dendritic cells acquire antigen from apoptotic cells and induce class I-restricted CTLs. *Nature* 392, 86-89.
- 4. Allen, L. H. (2003). Mechanisms of pathogenesis: evasion of killing by polymorphonuclear leukocytes. *Microbes and Infection* 5, 1329-1335.
- Amemiya, K., Bush, G. V., DeShazer, D., and Wagg, D. M. (2002). Nonviable Burkholderia mallei induces a mixed Th1- and Th2-like cytokine response in BALB/c mice. Infection and Immunity 70, 2319-2325.
- Anuntagool, N. and Sirisinha, S. (2002). Antigenic relatedness between Burkholderia pseudomallei and Burkholderia mallei. Microbial Immunology 46, 143-150.
- Ashdown, L. R., Johnson, R. W., Koehler, J. M., and Cooney, C. A. (1989). Enzyme-linked immunosorbant assay for the diagnosis of clinical and subclinical melioidosis. *Journal of Infectious Disease* 160, 253-260.

- Atkins, T., Prior, R. G., Mack, K., Russell, P., Nelson, M., Oyston, P. C. F., Dougan, G., and Titball, R. W. (2002). A mutant of *Burkholderia pseudomallei*, auxotrophic in the branched chain amino acid biosynthetic pathway, is attenuated and protective in a murine model of melioidosis. *Infection and Immunity* 70, 5290-5294.
- 9. Atkinson, E. A. and Bleackley, R. C. (1995). Mechanisms of lysis by cytotoxic T cells. *Critical Review in Immunology* 15, 359.
- Attree, O. and Attree, I. (2001). A second type III secretion system in Burkholderia pseudomallei: who is the real culprit? Microbiology 147, 3197-3199.
- Banchereau, J., Schuler-Thurner, B., Plucka, A. K., and Schuler, G. (2001).
 Dendritic cells as vectors for therapy. *Cell* 106, 271-274.
- Banchereau, J. and Steinman, R. M. (1998). Dendritic cells and the control of immunity. *Nature* 392, 245-252.
- Baumann, H. and Gauldie, J. (1994). The acute-phase response. Immunology Today 15, 74-80.
- Benschop, R. J. and Cambier, J. C. (1999). B cell development: signal transduction by antigen receptors and their surrogates. *Current Opinion in Immunology* 11, 143.
- Berke, G. (1995). Unlocking the secrets of CTL and NK cells. *Immunology Today* 16, 343.

- Bevan, M. J. (1976). Cross-priming for a secondary cytotoxic response to minor H antigens with H-2 congenic cells which do not cross-react in the cytotoxic assay. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 143, 1283-1288.
- Bhardwaj, N. (2001). Processing and presentation of antigens by dendritic cells: implications for vaccines. *TRENDS in Molecular Medicine* 7, 388-394.
- 18. Bilsborough, J., George, T. C., Norment, A., and Viney, J. L. (2003). Mucosal $CD8\alpha^+$ DC, with a plasmacytoid phenotype, induce differentiation and support function of T cells with regulatory properties. *Immunology* 108, 481.
- Boerner, P. (1882). A preliminary report on work by the Imperial Health Care Office leading the discovery of the glanders bacillus. *Deutsche Medizinische Wodenschrift* 52, 707-708.
- 20. Brett, P. J., DeShazer, D., and Woods, D. E. (1998). Burkholderia thailandensis sp. nov., a Burkholderia pseudomallei-like species. International Journal of Systemic Bacteriology 48, 317-320.
- Brett, P. J., Mah, D. C., and Woods, D. E. (1994). Isolation and characterisation of *Pseudomonas pseudomallei* flagellin proteins. *Infection and Immunity* 62, 1914-1919.
- 22. Brett, P. J. and Woods, D. E. (2000). Pathogenesis of and immunity to melioidosis. Acta Tropica 74, 201-210.

- Brook, M. D., Currie, B., and Desmarchelier, P. M. (1997). Isolation and identification of *Burkholderia pseudomallei* from soil using selective culture techniques and the polymerase chain reaction. *Journal of Applied Microbiology* 82, 596.
- 24. Bryan, L. E., Wong, S., Woods, D. E., Dance, D. A. B., and Chaowagul, W. (1994). Passive protection of diabetic rats with anti-sera specific for the polysaccharide portion of the lipopolysaccharide isolated from *Pseudomonas pseudomallei*. Canadian Journal of Infectious Disease 5, 170-178.
- Burdin, N., Van Kooten, C., Galibert, L., Abrams, J. S., Wijdenes, J., Banchereau, J., and Rousset, F. (1995). Endogenous IL-6 and IL-10 contribute to the differentiation of CD40-activated human B lymphocytes. *Journal of Immunology* 154, 2533-2544.
- Carding, S. R., Woods, A., West, J., and Bottomly, K. (1989). Differential activation of cytokine genes in normal CD4 bearing T cells is stimulus dependent. *Journal of Immunology* 19, 231-238.
- Caux, C., Dezutter-Dambuyant, C., Schmitt, D., and Banchereau, J. (1992). GM-CSF and TNF-α cooperate in the generation of dendritic Langerhans cells. *Nature* 360, 258-261.
- Cella, M., Engering, A., Pinet, V., Pieters, J., and Lanzavecchia, A. (1997). Inflammatory stimuli induce accumulation of MHC class II complexes on dendritic cells. *Nature* 388, 782-787.

- 29. Centres for Disease Control and Prevention (2000). Laboratory-acquired human glanders Maryland. Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 49, 532-535.
- Chambon, L. (1955). Isolemont du bacille de Whitmore à partir du milieu extérieur. Annales de l'Institut Pasteur/Actualités 89, 229-235.
- 31. Chan, S., Perussia, B., Gupta, J. W., Kobayashi, M., Pospisil, M., Young, H. A., Wolf, S. F., Young, D., Clark, S. C., and Trinchieri, G. (1991). Induction of interferon γ production by natural killer cell stimulatory factor: characterisation of the responder cells and synergy with other inducers. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 173, 869.
- 32. Chang, C. H., Furue, M., and Tamaki, K. (1995). B7-1 expression of Langerhans cells is up regulated by pro-inflammatory cytokines, and down-regulated by interferon-gamma or by interleukin-10. *European Journal of Immunology* 25, 394-398.
- Chaowagul, W. (2000). Recent advances in the treatment of severe melioidosis. Acta Tropica 74, 133-137.
- Chaowagul, W., Suputtamongkol, Y., and Dance, D. A. B. (1993). Relapse in Melioidosis: Incidence and Risk Factors. *The Journal of Infectious Diseases* 168, 1181-1185.

- 35. Chaowagul, W., White, N. J., Dance, D. A. B., Wattanagoon, Y., Naigowit, P., Davis, T. M., Looareesuwan, S., and Pitakwatchara, N. (1989). Melioidosis: a major cause of community acquired septicaemia in north-eastern Thailand. *Journal of Infectious Disease* 159, 890-899.
- 36. Chouaib, S., Chehimi, J., Bani, L., Genetet, N., Tursz, T., Gay, F., Trinchieri, G., and Mami-Chouaib, F. (1994). Interleukin 12 induces the differentiation of major histocompatibility class I-primed cytotoxic T-lymphocyte precursors into allospecific cytotoxic effectors. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences* of the United States of America 91, 12659.
- Colonna, M., Krug, A., and Cella, M. (2002). Interferon-producing cells: on the front line in immune responses against pathogens. *Current Opinion in Immunology* 14, 373-379.
- Conlan, J. W. and North, R. J. (1991). Neutrophil-mediated dissolution of infected host cells as a defence strategy against a facultative intracellular bacterium. Journal of Experimental Medicine 174, 741-744.
- Constant, S. L. and Bottomly, K. (1997). Induction of Th1 and Th2 CD4⁺ T cell responses: The alternative approaches. *Annual Review in Immunology* 15, 297-322.
- 40. Cossart, P. and Sansonetti, P. J. (2004). Bacterial invasion: The paradigms of enteroinvasive pathogens. *Science* 304, 242-248.
- 41. Cresswell, P. (1996). Invariant chain structure and MHC class II function. *Cell* 84, 505-507.
- 42. Cresswell, P., Bangia, N., Dick, T., and Diedrich, G. (1999). The nature of the MHC class I peptide loading complex. *Immunological Reviews* 172, 21-28.
- 43. Crowley, M., Inaba, K, and Steinman, R. M. (1990). Dendritic cells are the principle cells in mouse spleen bearing immunogenic fragments of foreign proteins. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 172, 383-386.
- 44. Currie, B. J., Fisher, D. A., Anstey, N. M., and Jacups, S. P. (2000). Melioidosis: acute and chronic disease, relapse and reactivation. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 94, 301-304.
- 45. Cutler, C. W., Jotwani, R., and Pulendran, B. (2001). Dendritic cells: Immune saviours or achilles' heel? *Infection and Immunity* 69, 4703-4708.
- Dallman, M. J., Smith, E., Benson, R. A., and Lamb, J. R. (2005). Control of lymphocyte differentiation in the periphery. *Current Opinion in Immunology* 17, 259-266.
- 47. Dance, D. A. B. (1991). Melioidosis: the tip of the iceberg? *Clinical Microbiology Reviews* 4, 52-60.
- Dance, D. A. B. (1998) Melioidosis and Glanders in Topley and Wilson's Microbiology and Microbial Infections. Arnold. pp919-929.

- 49. Dance, D. A. B. (2000). Ecology of *Burkholderia pseudomallei* and the interactions between environmental *Burkholderia* spp. and human-animal hosts. *Acta Tropica* 74, 159-168.
- 50. Dance, D. A. B. (2002). Melioidosis. Current Opinion in Infectious Diseases 15, 127-132.
- 51. Davis, C. E. (1986) Glanders (farcy) in Infectious diseases and medical microbiology. W.B.Saunders Co. pp1518-1521.
- 52. de Waal Malefyt, R., Abrams, J., Bennett, B., Figdor, C. G., and de Vries, J. E. (1991). IL-10 inhibits cytokine synthesis by human monocytes: an autoregulatory role of IL-10 produced by monocytes. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 174, 1209-1220.
- 53. de Waal Malefyt, R., Yssel, H., and de Vries, J. E. (1993). Direct effects of IL-10 on subsets of human CD4⁺ T cell clones and resting T cells. Specific inhibition of IL-2 production and proliferation. *Journal of Immunology* 150, 4754-4765.
- 54. DeKoter, R. P., Lee, H. J., and Singh, H. (2002). PU.1 regulates expression of the interleukin-7 receptor in lymphoid progenitors. *Immunity* 16, 297-309.
- Dharakul, T. and Songsivilai, S. (1996). Recent developments in the laboratory diagnosis of melioidosis. *Journal of Infectious Diseases and Antimicrobial Agents* 13, 77-80.

- Dharakul, T. and Songsivilai, S. (1999). The many facets of melioidosis. TRENDS in Microbiology 7, 138-140.
- 57. Dhodapkar, M. V., Krasovsky, J., Steinman, R. M., and Bhardwaj, N. (2000). Mature dendritic cells boost functionally superior CD8⁺ T-cell in humans without foreign helper epitopes. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 105, R9-R14.
- Dhodapkar, M. V., Steinman, R. M., Sapp, M., Desai, H., Fossella, C., Krasovsky, J., Donahoe, S. M., Dunbar, P. R., Cerundolo, V., Nixon, D. F., and Bhardwaj, N. (1999). Rapid generation of broad T-cell immunity in humans after a single injection of mature dendritic cells. *The Journal of Clinical Investigation* 104, 173-180.
- 59. Diehl, S. and Rincón, M. (2002). The two faces of IL-6 on Th1/Th2 differentiation. *Molecular Immunology* 39, 531-536.
- Ding, L., Linsley, P. S., Huang, L. Y., Germain, R. N., and Shevach, E. M. (1993).
 IL-10 inhibits macrophage co-stimulatory activity by selectively inhibiting the upregulation of B7 expression. *Journal of Immunology* 151, 224-234.
- 61. Edberg, J. C. and Kimberly, R. P. (1994). Modulation of Fc gamma and complement receptor function by the glycosyl-phosphatidylinositol-anchored for of Fc gamma RIII. *Journal of Immunology* 152, 5826-5835.
- 62. Egan, A. M. and Gordon, D. L. (1996). *Burkholderia pseudomallei* activates complement and is ingested but not killed by polymorphonuclear leukocytes. *Infection and Immunity* 64, 4952-4959.

- Eisenthal, A. and Rosenberg, S. A. (1989). The effects of various cytokines in the in vitro induction of antibody dependent cellular cytotoxicity in murine cells. Journal of Immunology 142, 2307-2313.
- Esser, M. T., Marchese, R. D., Kierstead, L. S., Tussey, L. G., Wang, F., Chirmule, N., and Washabaugh, M. W. (2003). Memory T cells and vaccines. *Vaccine* 21, 419-430.
- 65. Fenner, F., Henderdon, D. A., Arita, I., Jezek, Z. and Ladnyi, L.D. (1988). Smallpox an its eradication. Conference proceedings. Geneva: World Health Organisation.
- 66. Fiebiger, E., Meraner, P., Weber, E., Fang, I. F., Stingl, G., Ploegh, H., and Maurer, D. (2001). Cytokines regulate proteolysis in major histocompatibility complex class II-dependent antigen presentation by dendritic cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 191, 881-892.
- 67. Figdor, C. G., de Vries, I. J. M., Lesterhuis, W. J., and Melief, C. J. M (2004). Dendritic cell immunotherapy: mapping the way. *Nature Medicine* 10, 475-480.
- Fiorentino, D. F., Bond, M. W., and Mosmann, T. R. (1989). Two types of mouse T helper cell. IV. Th2 clones secrete a factor that inhibits cytokine production by Th1 clones. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 170, 2081-2095.
- Fiorentino, D. F., Zlotnik, A., Mosmann, T. R., Howard, M. H., and O'Garra, A. (1991). IL-10 inhibits cytokine production by activated macrophages. *Journal of Immunology* 147, 3815-3822.

- 70. Firestein, G. S., Roeder, W. D., Laxer, J. A., Townsend, K. S., Weaver, C. T., Hom, J. T., Linton, J., Torbett, B. E., and Glasebrook, A. L. (1989). A new murine CD4⁺ T cell subset with an unrestricted cytokine profile. *Journal of Immunology* 143, 518-525.
- 71. Fong, L. and Engleman, E. G. (2000). Dendritic cells in cancer immunotherapy. Annual Review in Immunology 18, 245-273.
- 72. Frelinger, J. G., Hood, L., Hill, S., and Frelinger, J. A. (1979). Mouse epidermal Ia molecules have a bone marrow origin. *Nature* 282, 323.
- Fritz, D. L., Vogel, P., Brown, D. R., and Wagg, D. M. (1999). The hamster model of intraperitoneal *Burkholderia mallei* (Glanders). *Veterinary Pathology* 36, 276-291.
- 74. Galy, A., Travis, M., Cen, D. Z., and Chen, B. (1995). Human T, B, natural killer, and dendritic cells arise from a common bone marrow progenitor cell subset. *Immunity* 3, 459-473.
- 75. Garrett, W. S., Chen, L. M., Kroschewski, R., Ebersold, M., Turley, S., Trombetta, S., Galan, J. E., and Mellman, I. (2000). Developmental control of endocytosis in dendritic cells by Cdc42. *Cell* 102, 325-334.

- 76. Gately, M. K., Desai, B. B., Wolitzky, A. G., Quinn, P. M., Dwyer, C. M., Podlaski, F. J., Familletti, P. C., Sinigaglia, F., Chizzonite, R., and Gubler, U. (1991). Regulation of human lymphocyte proliferation by a heterodimeric cytokine, IL-12 (cytotoxic lymphocyte maturation factor). *Journal of Immunology* 147, 874.
- 77. Gately, M. K., Renzetti, L. M., Magram, J., Stern, A. S., Adorini, L., Gubler, U., and Presky, D. H. (1998). The interleukin-12/interleukin-12-receptor system: role in normal and pathologic immune responses. *Annual Review in Immunology* 16, 495-521.
- 78. Geijtenbeek, T. B., Kwon, D. S., Torensma, R., van Vliet, S. J., van Duijnhoven,
 G. C., Middel, J., Cornelissen, I. L., Nottet, H. S., KewalRamani, V. N., Littman,
 D. R., Figdor, C. G., and van Kooyk, Y. (2000). DC-SIGN, a dendritic cell-specific HIV-1-binding protein that enhances trans-infection of T cells. *Cell* 100, 587-597.
- 79. Geissmann, F., Prost, C., Monnet, J. P., Dy, M., Brousse, N., and Hermine, O. (1998). Transforming growth factor beta 1, in the presence of granulocyte/macrophage colony stimulating factor and interlukin 4, induces differentiation of peripheral blood monocytes into dendritic Langerhans cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 187, 961-966.
- 80. Germain, R. N. (1994). MHC-dependent antigen processing and peptide presentation: providing ligands for T lymphocyte activation. *Cell* 76, 287-299.

- Goldsby, R. A., Kindt, T. J., and Osborne, B. A. (2000) Kuby Immunology. W.H.
 Freeman and Company. New York.
- Groux, H., Bigler, M., de Vries, J. E., and Roncarolo, M. G. (1998). Inhibitory and stimulatory effects of IL-10 on human CD8+ T cells. *Journal of Immunology* 160, 3188-3193.
- Guard, R. W., Khafagi, F. A., Brigden, M. C., and Ashdown, L. R. (1984). Melioidosis in far North Queensland. A clinical and epidemiological review of twenty cases. *American Journal of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 33, 467-473.
- Guermonprez, P., Valladeau, J., Zitvogel, L., Théry, C., and Amigorena, S. (2002). Antigen presentation and T cell stimulation by dendritic cells. *Annual Review in Immunology* 20, 621-667.
- 85. Guery, J. C., Ria, F., and Adorini, L. (1996). Dendritic cells but not B cells present antigenic complexes to class II-restricted T cells after administration of protein in adjuvant. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 183, 751-757.
- Guo, R. F. and Ward, P. A. (2005). Role of C5a in inflammatory responses. Annual Review in Immunology 23, 821-852.
- Hackstein, H., Morelli, A. E., and Thomson, A. W. (2001). Designer dendritic cells for tolerance induction: guided not misguided missiles. *TRENDS in Immunology* 22, 437-442.

- Haque, A., Easton, A., Smith, D., Atkins, T., Titball, R. W., and Bancroft, G. J. (2005). Biphasic non-T cell and T cell-derived, IFN-gamma-dependent, protection against *Burkholderia pseudomallei* infection. *Journal of Immunology*. Article in press.
- Harley, V. S., Dance, D. A. B., Tovey, G., McCrossan, M. V., and Drasar, B. S. (1998). An ultrastructural study of the phagocytosis of *Burkholderia pseudomallei*. *Microbios* 94, 35-45.
- 90. Haslett, C., Savill, J. S., and Meagher, L. (1989). The neutrophil. Current Opinion in Immunology 2, 10-18.
- Hatada, M. H., Lu, X., Laird, E. R., Green, J., Morgenstern, J. P., Lou, M., Marr, C. S., Phillips, T. B., Ram, M. K., and Theriault, K (1995). Molecular basis for interaction of the protein tyrosine kinase ZAP-70 with the T cell receptor. *Nature* 377, 32-38.
- Hayashi, S., Johnston, S. A., and Takashima, A. (2000). Induction of Th2-directed immune responses by IL-4-transduced dendritic cells in mice. *Vaccine* 18, 3097-3105.
- 93. Hirano, T. (1998). Interleukin 6 and its receptor: 10 years later. International Reviews of Immunology 16, 249-284.
- 94. Hodgkin, P. D. and Basten, A. (1995). B cell activation, tolerance and antigenpresenting function. *Current Opinion in Immunology* 7, 121-129.

- 95. Howe, C. and Miller, W. R. (1947). Human glanders: report of six cases. Annals of Internal Medicine 26, 93-115.
- 96. Howe, C., Sampath, A., and Spotnitz, M. (1971). The pseudomallei group: a review. Journal of Infectious Disease 124, 598-606.
- 97. Huang, A. Y., Bruce, A. T., Pardoll, D. M., and Levitsky, H. I. (1996). In vivo cross-priming of MHC class I-restricted antigens requires the TAP transporter. Immunity 4, 349-355.
- Imler, J. and Hoffmann, J. A. (2001). Toll receptors in innate immunity. *Trends in Cell Biology* 11, 304-311.
- 99. Inaba, K, Inaba, M., Naito, M., and Steinman, R. M. (1993). Dendritic cell progenitors phagocytose particulates, including Calmette-Guerin organisms, and sensitise mice to mucobacterial antigens *in vivo*. Journal of Experimental Medicine 178, 479-488.
- 100. Inaba, K, Inaba, M., Romani, N., Aya, H., Deguchi, M., Ikehara, S., Muramatsu, S., and Steinman, R. M. (1992). Generation of large numbers of dendritic cells from mouse bone marrow cultures supplemented with granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 176, 1693-1702.

- 101. Inaba, K, Turley, S., Iyoda, T., Yamaide, F., Shimoyama, S., Reis e Sousa, C., Germain, R. N., Mellman, I., and Steinman, R. M. (2000). The formation of immunogenic major histocompatibility complex class II-peptide ligands in lysosomal compartments of dendritic cells is regulated by inflammatory stimuli. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 191, 927-936.
- 102. Itano, A. A. and Jenkins, M. K. (2003). Antigen presentation to naive CD4 T cells in the lymph node. *Nature Immunology* 4, 733-739.
- 103. Iwasaki, A. and Kelsall, B. L. (1999). Freshly isolated Peyer's patch, but not spleen, dendritic cells produce interlukin 10 and induce differentiation of T helper type 2 cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 190, 229-239.
- 104. Iyoda, T., Shimoyama, S., Liu, K., Omatsu, Y., Akiyama, Y., Maeda, Y., Takahara, K., Steinman, R. M., and Inaba, K (2002). The CD8⁺ dendritic cell subset selectively endocytoses dying cells in culture and *in vivo*. Journal of Experimental Medicine 195, 1289-1302.
- 105. Janeway, C. A. (1992). The immune system evolved to discriminate infectious non-self from non-infectious self. *Immunology Today* 13, 11-16.
- 106. Janeway, C. A. and Travers, P. (1996) Immunobiology: The immune system in health and disease. Blackwell Scientific Publications. Oxford, UK.
- 107. Jenner, E. (1798). An inquiry into the causes and effects of the variolae vaccinae,a disease discovered in some of the western counties of England, particularlyGloucestershire, and known by the name of cow pox. London.

108. Jenner, E. (1801). The origin of vaccine inoculation. London: Shury.

- 109. Jenny, A. W. J., Lum, G., Fisher, D. A., and Currie, B. J. (2001). Antibiotic susceptibility of *Burkholderia pseudomallei* from tropical northern Australia and implications for therapy of melioidosis. *International Journal of Antimicrobial Agents* 17, 109-113.
- 110. Jiang, W., Swiggard, W. J., Heufler, C., Peng, M., Mirza, A., and Steinman, R. M. (1995). The receptor DEC-205 expressed by dendritic cells and thymic epithelial cells is invloved in antigen processing. *Nature* 375, 151-155.
- 111. Jones, A. L., Beveridge, T. J., and Woods, D. E. (1996). Intracellular survival of Burkholderia pseudomallei. Infection and Immunity 64, 782-790.
- 112. Jones, S. M., Ellis, J. F., Russell, P., Griffin, K. F., and Oyston, P. C. F. (2002). Passive protection against *Burkholderia pseudomallei* infection in mice by monoclonal antibodies against capsular polysaccharide, lipopolysaccharide or proteins. *Journal of Medical Microbiology* 51, 1055-1062.
- Kaisho, T. and Akira, S. (2001). Dendritic cell function in Toll-like receptor- and MyD88-knockout mice. *TRENDS in Immunology* 22, 78-83.
- 114. Kanaphun, P., Thirawattanasuk, N., Suputtamongkol, Y., Naigowit, P., Dance, D. A. B., Smith, M. D., and White, N. J. (1993). Serology and carriage of *Pseudomonas pseudomallei*: a prospective study in 1000 hospitalised children in Northeast Thailand. *Journal of Infectious Disease* 167, 230-233.

- 115. Kaufmann, H. (2003) Immunity to intracellular bacteria *in* Pail, W.E. (Editor) Fundamental Immunology. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. pp1229-1261.
- 116. Kespichayawattana, W., Rattanachetkul, S., Wanun, T., Utaisincharoen, P., and Sirisinha, S. (2000). Burkholderia pseudomallei induces cell fusion and actinassociated membrane protrusion: a possible mechanism of cell-to-cell spreading. Infection and Immunity 68, 5377-5384.
- 117. Kobayashi, M., Fitz, L, Ryan, M., Hewick, R. M., Clark, S. C., Chan, S., Loudon, R., Sherman, F., Perussia, B., and Trinchieri, G. (1989). Identification and purification of natural killer cell stimulatory factor (NKSF), a cytokine with multiple biologic effects on human lymphocytes. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 170, 827.
- 118. Kropshofer, H., Hammerling, G. J., and Vogt, A. B. (1999). The impact of the non-classical MHC proteins HLA-DM and HLA-DO on the loading of MHC class II molecules. *Immunology Reviews* 172, 267-278.
- 119. Kumamoto, T., Huang, E. K., Paek, H. J., Morita, A., matsue, H., Valentini, R. F., and Takashima, A. (2002). Induction of tumour-specific protective immunity by *in situ* Langerhans cell vaccine. *Nature Biotechnology* 20, 64-69.
- 120. Lanzavecchia, A., Lezzi, G., and Viola, A. (1999). From TCR engagement to Tcell activation: a kinetic view of T-cell behaviour. *Cell* 96, 1-4.
- 121. Lanzavecchia, A. and Sallusto, F. (2005). Understanding the generation and function of memory T cell subsets. *Current Opinion in Immunology* 17, 326-332.

- 122. Leelarasamee, A. (2004). Recent development in melioidosis. Current Opinion in Infectious Diseases 17, 131-136.
- 123. Leelarasamee, A. and Bovornkitti, S. (1989). Melioidosis: review and update. Reviews in Infectious Disease 11, 413-425.
- 124. Lertmemongkolchai, G., Cai, G., Hunter, C. A., and Bancroft, G. J. (2001). Bystander activation of CD8⁺ T cells contributes to the rapid production of IFN-γ in response to bacterial pathogens. *Journal of Immunology* 166, 1097-1105.
- 125. Levine, M. G. (1990) Vaccines and vaccination in the historical perspective in New Generation Vaccines. Marcel Dekker, Inc. pp3-18.
- 126. Liu, Y. (2001). Dendritic cell subsets and lineages, and their functions in innate and adaptive immunity. *Cell* 106, 259-262.
- 127. Loder, F., Mutschler, B., Ray, R. J., Paige, C. J., Sideras, P., Torres, R., Lamers, M. C., and Carsetti, R. (1999). B cell development in the spleen takes place in discrete steps and is determined by the quality of the B cell receptor-derived signals. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 190, 75-89.
- 128. Lotze, M. T. and Thomson, A. W. (2000) Dendritic Cells. Academic Press. London.
- 129. Lowell, G. H., Smith, L. F., Artenstein, M. S., Nash, G. S., and MacDermott, R. P. (1979). Antibody-dependent cell-mediated antibacterial activity of human mononuclear cells. *The Journal of Experimental Medicine* 150, 127-137.

136

- 130. Lutz, M. B., Kutsch, N., Ogilvie, A. L. J., Rössner, S., Koch, F., Romani, N., and Schuler, G. (1999). An advanced culture method for generating large quantities of highly pure dendritic cells from mouse bone marrow. *Journal of Immunological Methods* 223, 77-92.
- 131. Mackensen, A., Drager, R., Schlesier, M., Mertelsmann, R., and Lindemann, A. (2000). Presence of IgE antibodies to bovine serum albumin in a patient developing anaphylaxis after vaccination with human peptide pulsed dendritic cells. *Cancer Immunology and Immunotherapy* 49, 152-156.
- 132. Madigan, M. T., Martinko, J. M., and Parker, J. (1997) Prokaryotic Diversity: Bacteria in Brock Biology of Microorganisms. Prentice Hall International, Inc. pp635-740.
- Maroof, A., English, N. R., Bedford, P. A., Gabrilovich, D. I., and Knight, S. C. (2005). Developing dendritic cells become 'lacy' cells packed with fat and glycogen. *Immunology* 115 (4), 473-483.
- 134. Mastellos, D., Germenis, A. E., and Lambris, J. D. (2005). Complement: an inflammatory pathway fulfilling multiple roles at the interface of innate immunity and development. *Current Drug Targets in Inflammation and Allergy* 4, 125-127.
- 135. Matthias, P. and Rolink, A. (2005). Transcriptional networks in developing and mature B cells. *Nature Review Immunology* 5, 497-508.

- 136. Mays, E. E. and Ricketts, E. A. (1975). Melioidosis: recurdesence associated with bronchogenic carcinoma twenty-six years following initial geographic exposure. *Chest* 68, 261-263.
- 137. McCormick, J. B., Sexton, D. J., McMurry, J. G., Carey, E., Hayes, P., and Feldman, R. A. (1975). Human-to-human transmission of *Pseudomonas pseudomallei*. *Annals of Internal Medicine* 83, 512-513.
- 138. McHeyzer-Williams, L. J. and McHeyzer-Williams, M. G. (2005). Antigenspecific memory B cell development. *Annual Review in Immunology* 23, 487-513.
- 139. Means, T. K., Golenbock, D. T., and Fenton, M. J. (2000). The biology of Tolllike receptors. *Cytokine and Growth Factor Reviews* 11, 219-232.
- 140. Meister, M., Lemaitre, B., and Hoffmann, J. A. (1997). Antimicrobial peptide defence in *Drosophila*. *BioEssays* 19, 1019-1026.
- 141. Melchers, F. and Rolink, A. (1999) B-lymphocyte development and biology in Fundamental Immunology. Lippincott-Raven.
- 142. Melchers, F., Rolink, A., Grawunder, U., Winkler, T. H., Karasuyama, H., Ghia,
 P., and Andersson, J. (1995). Positive and negative selection events during B
 lymphopoiesis. *Current Opinion in Immunology* 7, 214-227.
- 143. Mellman, I. and Steinman, R. M. (2001). Dendritic cells: specialised and regulated antigen processing machines. *Cell* 106, 255-258.

- 144. Moore, K. W., de Waal Malefyt, R., Coffman, R. L., and O'Garra, A. (2001). Interleukin-10 and the interleukin-10 receptor. Annual Review in Immunology 19, 683-765.
- 145. Moser, M. (2003) Dendritic cells in Fundamental Immunology. Lippincott Williams & Wilkins. pp455-480.
- 146. Mosmann, T. R., Cherwinski, H., Bond, M. W., Giedlin, M. A., and Coffman, R. L. (1986). Two types of murine helper T cell clone. I. Definition according to profiles of lymphokine activities and secreted proteins. *Journal of Immunology* 136, 2348-2357.
- 147. Ngauy, V., Lemeshev, Y., Sadkowski, L., and Crawford, G. (2005). Cutaneous meliodosis in a man who was taken as a prisoner of war by the japanese during World War II. Journal of Clinical Microbiology 43, 970-972.
- 148. Norbury, C. C., Chambers, B. J., Prescott, A. R., Ljunggren, H. G., and Watts, C. (1997). Constitutive macropinocytosis allows TAP-dependent major histocompatibility complex class I presentation of exogenous soluble antigen by bone marrow-derived dendritic cells. *European Journal of Immunology* 27, 280-288.
- 149. O'Garra, A. (1998). Cytokines induce the development of functionally heterogeneous T helper cell subsets. *Immunity* 8, 275-283.

- 150. Openshaw, P., Murphy, E. E., Hosken, N. A., Maino, V., Davis, K., Murphy, K., and O'Garra, A. (1995). Heterogenity of intracellular cytokine synthesis at the single cell level in polarised T helper 1 and T helper 2 populations. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 182, 1357-1367.
- 151. Paliard, X., de Waal Malefyt, R., Yssel, H., Blanchard, D., Chretien, I., Abrams, J., de Vries, J. E., and Spits, H. (1988). Simultaneous production of IL-2, IL-4 and IFN-γ by activated human CD4⁺ and CD8⁺ T cell clones. *Journal of Immunology* 141, 849-855.
- 152. Palucka, A. K., Laupeze, B., Aspord, C., Saito, H., Jego, G., Fay, J., Paczesny, S., Pascual, V., and Banchereau, J. (2005). Immunotherapy via dendritic cells. Advanced Experimental Medicine and Biology 560, 105-114.
- Pasteur, L. (1885). Méthode pour prevenir la rage aprés morsure. Comptes Rendus de l'Académie des Sciences. Paris 101, 765.
- 154. Pasteur, L., Chamberland, C., and Roux, E. (1881). Sur la vaccination charbonneuse. Comptes Rendus de l'Académie des Sciences. Paris 92, 1378.
- 155. Pasteur, L., Chamberland, C., and Roux, E. (1884). Nouvelle communication sur la rage, avec la collaboration de MM. Cumberland et Roux. Comptes Rendus de l'Académie des Sciences. Paris 98, 457.

- 156. Patterson, S., Rae, A., Hockey, N., Gilmour, J., and Gotch, F. (2001). Plasmacytoid dendritic cells are highly susceptible to human immunodeficiency virus type 1 infection and release infectious virus. *Journal of Virology* 75, 6710-6713.
- 157. Pieri, L., Domenici, L., and Romagnoli, P. (2001). Langerhans cells differentiation: a three-act play. Int. J. Anat. Embryol. 106, 47-69.
- 158. Pieri, L. and Mellman, I. (1998). Developmental regulation of invariant chain proteolysis controls MHC class II trafficking in mouse dendritic cells. *Cell* 93, 1135-1145.
- 159. Pinet, V., Vergelli, M., Martin, R., Bakke, O., and Long, E. O. (1995). Antigen presentation mediated by recycling of surface HLA-DR molecules. *Nature* 375, 603-606.
- 160. Pitt, T. L. (1998) Pseudomonas, Burkholderia and related genera in Topley and Wilson's microbiology and microbial infections (Vol. 3). Oxford University Press. pp1109-1138.
- 161. Presky, D. H., Minetti, L. J., Gillessen, S., Wilkinson, V. L., Wu, C, Gubler, U., Chizzonite, R., and Gately, M. K. (1998). Analysis of the Multiple Interactions Between IL-12 and the high affinity IL-12 receptor complex. *The Journal of Immunology* 160, 2174-2179.

- 162. Pruksachartvuthi, S., Aswapokee, N., and Thakerngpol, K. (1990). Survival of *Pseudomonas pseudomallei* in human phagocytes. *Journal of Medical Microbiology* 31, 109-114.
- 163. Pulendran, B., Palucka, K., and Banchereau, J. (2001). Sensing pathogens and tuning immune responses. *Science* 293, 253-256.
- 164. Rainbow, L., Hart, C. A., and Winstanley, C. (2002). Distribution of type III secretion genes in Bukholderia pseudomallei, B. thailandensis and B. mallei. Journal of Medical Microbiology 51, 384.
- 165. Randolph, G. J., Inaba, K, Robbiani, D. F., Steinman, R. M., and Muller, W. A. (1999). Differentiation of phagocytic monocytes into lymph node dendritic cells in vivo. Immunity 11, 753-761.
- 166. Ravetich, J. V. and Clynes, R. A. (1998). Divergent roles for Fc receptors and complement in vivo. Annual Review in Immunology 16, 421-432.
- 167. Ravetich, J. V. and Kinet, J. P. (1991). Fc Receptors. Annual Review in Immunology 9, 457-492.
- 168. Raychaudhuri, S. and Rock, K. L. (1998). Fully mobilising host defences: building better vaccines. *Nature Biotechnology* 16, 1025-1031.
- 169. Reed, L. J. and Muench, H. A. (1938). Simple method for estimating fifty percent endpoints. *American Journal of Hygiene* 27, 493-497.

- Rescigno, M. (2002). Dendritic cells and the complexity of microbial infection. TRENDS in Microbiology 10, 425-431.
- 171. Rescigno, M., Citterio, S., Théry, C., Rittig, M., Medaglini, D., Pozzi, G., Amigorena, S., and Ricciardi-Castagnoli, P. (1998). Bacteria-induced neobiosynthesis, stabilisation and surface expression of functional class I molecules in mouse dendritic cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the* United States of America 95, 5229-5234.
- Rogers, H. W. and Unanue, E. R. (1993). Neoutrophils are involved in acute, nonspecific resistance to *Listeria monocytogenes* in mice. *Infection and Immunity* 61, 5090-5096.
- 173. Rolink, A. and Melchers, F. (1996). B-cell development in the mouse. Immunology Letters 54, 157-161.
- 174. Romagnoli, P., Pimpinelli, N., and Lotti, T. (1991). Dendritic cells in the skin and oral mucosa. *International General Review in Dermatology* 24, 49-79.
- 175. Sallusto, F., Cella, M., Danieli, C., and Lanzavecchia, A. (1995). Dendritic cells use macropinocytosis and the mannose receptor to concentrate macromolecules in the major histocompatibility complex class II compartment: down-regulation by cytokines and bacterial products. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 182, 389-400.

- 176. Sallusto, F. and Lanzavecchia, A. (1994). Efficient presentation of soluble antigen by cultured human dendritic cells is maintained by granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor plus interlukin 4 and down-regulated by tumour necrosis factor-α. Journal of Experimental Medicine 179, 1109-1118.
- 177. Santanirand, P., Harley, V. S., Dance, D. A. B., Drasar, B. S., and Bancroft, G. J. (1999). Obligatory role of gamma interferon for host survival in a murine model of infection with *Burkholderia pseudomallei*. *Infection and Immunity* 67, 3593.
- 178. Santiago-Schwarz, F., Rappa, D. A., Laky, K., and Carsons, S. E. (1995). Stem cell factor augments tumour necrosis factor - granulocyte-macrophage colony stimulating factor - mediated dendritic cell haematopoiesis. *Stem Cells* 13, 186-197.
- 179. Santin, A. D., Hermonat, P. L., Ravaggi, A., Bellone, S., Pecorelli, S., Roman, J. J., Parham, G. P., and Cannon, M. J. (2000). Interleukin 10 increases Th1 cytokine production and cytotoxic potential in human papillomavirus-specific CD8(+) cytotoxic T lymphocytes. *Journal of Virology* 74, 4729-4737.
- 180. Saraya, K. and Reid, C. D. L. (1996). Stem cell factor and the regulation of dendritic cell production from CD 34⁺ progenitors in bone marrow and cord blood. *British Journal of Haematology* 93, 258-264.
- 181. Satthaporn, S. and Eremin, O. (2001). Dendritic cells (I): biological functions. Journal of the Royal College of Surgeons of Edingburgh 20.

- 182. Schandene, L., Alonso-Vega, C., Willems, F., Gerard, C., Delvaux, A., Velu, T., Devos, R., de Boer, M., and Goldman, M. (1994). B7/CD28-dependent IL-5 production by human resting T cells is inhibited by IL-10. *Journal of Immunology* 152, 4368-4374.
- 183. Scheicher, C., Mehlig, M., Zecher, R., and Reske, K (1992). Dendritic cells from mouse bone marrow: *in vitro* differentiation using low doses of recombinant granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor. *Journal of Immunological Methods* 154, 253-264.
- 184. Selsted, M. E. and Quelette, A. J. (2001). Defensins in granules of phagocytic and non-phagocytic cells. *Trends in Cell Biology* 5, 114-119.
- 185. Shaw, J., Grund, V., Durling, L., Crane, D., and Caldwell, H. D. (2002). Dendritic cells pulsed with a recombinant chlamydial major outer membrane protein antigen elicit a CD4⁺ type 2 rather than type 1 immune response that is not protective. *Infection and Immunity* 70, 1097-1105.
- 186. Shen, Z., Reznikoff, G., Dranoff, G., and Rock, K. L. (1997). Cloned dendritic cells can present exogenous antigens on both MHC class I and class II molecules. *Immunology* 158, 2723-2730.
- 187. Shortman, K. and Caux, C. (1997). Dendritic cell development: multiple pathways to nature's adjuvants. *Stem Cells* 15, 409-419.
- 188. Shortman, K. and Liu, Y. J. (2002). Mouse and human dendritic cell subtypes. Nature Review Immunology 2, 151-161.

- 189. Sigal, L. J., Crotty, S., Andino, R., and Rock, K. L. (1999). Cytotoxic T cell immunity to virus-infected non-haematopoietic cells requires presentation of exogenous antigen. *Nature* 398, 77-80.
- 190. Simpson, A. J. H (2001). Production of oxalate in the culture supernate of Burkholderia pseudomallei. Journal of Medical Microbiology 50, 655-656.
- 191. Slepnev, V. I. and De Camilli, P. (2000). Accessory factors in clatherin-dependent synaptic vesicle endocytosis. *Nature Neuroscience Review* 1, 161-172.
- 192. Smith, M. D., Angus, B. J., Wuthiekanun, V., and White, N. J. (1997). Arabinose assimilation defines a nonvirulent biotype of *Burkholderia pseudomallei*. Infection and Immunity 65, 4319-4321.
- 193. Srinivasan, A., Kraus, C. N., DeShazer, D., Becker, P. M., Dick, J. D., Spacek, L., Bartlett, J. G., Bryne, W. R., and Thomas, D. L. (2001). Glanders in a military research microbiologist. *New England Journal of Medicine* 345, 256-258.
- 194. Stagg, A. J. (2005). Culture of *Burkholderia pseudomallei* NCTC 4845. Personal communication.
- 195. Steinman, R. M. and Swanson, J. A. (2001). The endocytic activity of dendritic cells. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 182, 283-288.
- 196. Steinmetz, I., Rohde, M., and Brenneke, B. (1995). Purification and characterisation of an exopolysaccharide of *Burkholderia* (*Pseudomonas*) *pseudomallei*. *Infection and Immunity* 63, 3959-3965.

- 197. Stern, A. S., Podlaski, F. J., Hulmes, J. D., Pan, Y. C., Quinn, P. M., Wolitzky, A. G., Familletti, P. C., Stremlo, D. L., Truitt, T., and Chizzonite, R. (1990). Purification to homogeneity and partial characterisation of cytotoxic lymphocyte maturation factor from human B-lymphoblastoid cells. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences of the United States of America* 87, 6808.
- 198. Stevens, M. P. and Galyov, E. E. (2004). Exploitation of host cells by Burkholderia pseudomallei. International Journal of Medical Microbiology 293, 549-555.
- 199. Stevens, M. P., Wood, M. W., Taylor, L. A., Monaghan, P., Hawes, P., Jones, P. W., Wallis, T. S., and Galyov, E. E. (2002). An Inv/Mxi-Spa-like type III protein secretion system in *Bukholderia pseudomallei* modulates intracellular behaviour of the pathogen. *Molecular Microbiology* 46, 649-659.
- 200. Su, H., Messer, R., Whitmire, W., Fischer, E., Portis, J. C., and Caldwell, H. D. (1998). Vaccination against chlamydial genital tract infection after immunisation with dendritic cells pulsed *ex vivo* with nonviable Chlamydiae. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 188, 809-818.
- 201. Suputtamongkol, Y., Hall, A. J., Dance, D. A. B., Chaowagul, W., Rajchanuvong, A., Smith, M. D., and White, N. J. (1994). The epidemiology of melioidosis in Ubon Ratchatani, northeast Thailand. *International Journal of Epidemiology* 23, 1082-1090.

- 202. Swanson, J. A. and Baer, S. C. (1995). Phagocytosis by zippers and triggers. Trends in Cell Biology 5, 89-92.
- 203. Syme, R. and Glück, S. (2001). Effects of cytokines on the culture and differentiation of dendritic cells in vitro. Journal of Hematotherapy & Stem Cell Research 10, 43-51.
- 204. Szabolcs, P., Moore, M. A. S., and Young, J. W. (1995). Expansion of immnuostimulatory dendritic cells among the myeloid progeny of human CD34⁺ bone marrow precursors cultured with c-kit ligand, granulocyte-macrophage colony-stimulating factor and tumour necrosis factor. *Journal of Immunology* 154, 5851-5861.
- 205. Taga, K., Mostowski, H., and Tosato, G. (1993). Human interleukin-10 can inhibitT-cell growth. *Blood* 81, 2964-2971.
- 206. Tanaka, H., Demeure, C. E., Rubio, M., Delespesse, G., and Sarfati, M. (2000). Human monocyte-derived dendritic cells induce naive T cell differentiation into T helper cell type 2 (Th2) or Th1/Th2 effectors. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 192, 405-412.
- 207. Tanphaichitra, D. (1979). Acute septicaemic melioidosis. Thorax 34, 565-566.
- 208. Tanphaichitra, D. and Srimuang, S. (1984). Cellular immunity (T-cell subset using monoclonal antibody) in tuberculosis, melioidosis, pasteurellosis, penicilliosis: and role of levamisole and isoprinone. *Developments in Biological Standardization* 57, 117-123.

- 209. te Velde, A. A., de Waal Malefyt, R., Huijbens, R. J., de Vries, J. E., and Figdor, C. G. (1992). IL-10 stimulates monocyte Fc gamma R surface expression and cytotoxic activity. Distinct regulation of antibody-dependent cellular cytotoxicity by IFN-gamma, IL-4 and IL-10. *Journal of Immunology* 149, 4048-4052.
- 210. Theiler, M. and Smith, H. H. (1937). The effect of prolonged cultivation in vitro upon the pathogenicity of yellow fever virus. Journal of Experimental Medicine 65, 767.
- 211. Theiler, M. and Smith, H. H. (1937). The use of yellow fever virus modified by in vitro cultivation for human immunisation. Journal of Experimental Medicine 65, 787.
- 212. Théry, C. and Amigorena, S. (2001). The cell biology of antigen presentation in dendritic cells. *Current Opinion in Immunology* 13, 45-51.
- 213. Thomas, R., Davis, L. S., and Lipsky, P. E. (1993). Isolation and characterisation of human peripheral dendritic cells. *Journal of Immunology* 150, 821-834.
- 214. Traver, D., Akashi, K., Manz, M., Merad, M., Miyamoto, T., Engleman, E. G., and Weissman, I. L. (2000). Development of CD 8α - positive dendritic cells from a common myeloid progenitor. *Science* 290, 2152-2154.
- 215. Trinchieri, G. and Scott, P. (1994). The role of interleukin 12 in the immune response, disease and therapy. *Immunology Today* 15, 460-463.

- 216. Turley, S. J., Inaba, K, Garrett, W. S., Ebersold, M., Unternaehrer, J., Steinman, R. M., and Mellman, I. (2000). Transport of peptide-MHC class II complexes in developing dendritic cells. *Science* 288, 522-527.
- 217. Ulett, G. C., Currie, B. J., Clair, T. W., Mayo, M., Ketheesan, N., Labrooy, J., Gal, D., Norton, R., Smith, C. A., Barnes, J., Warner, J., and Hirst, R. G. (2001). Burkholderia pseudomallei virulence: definition, stability and association with clonality. Microbes and Infection 3, 621-631.
- 218. Underhill, D. M. and Ozinsky, A. (2002). Phagocytosis of microbes: complexity in action. *Annual Review in Immunology* 20, 825-852.
- 219. Van Den Herik-Oudijk, I. E., Westerdaal, N. A., Henriquez, N. V., Capel, P. J., and Van De Winkel, J. G. (1994). Functional analysis of human Fc gamma RII (CD 32) isoforms expressed in B lymphocytes. *Journal of Immunology* 152, 574-585.
- 220. Van der Schaaf, A. (1964) Malleus in Zoonoses. Elsevier Publishing Co. pp184-193.
- 221. van Kooyk, Y. and Geijtenbeek, T. B. (2003). DC-SIGN: Escape mechanism for pathogens. *Nature Review Immunology* 3, 697-709.
- 222. Vorachit, M., Chongtrakool, P., Arkomsean, S., and Boonsong, S. (2000). Antimicrobial resistance in *Burkholderia pseudomallei*. Acta Tropica 74, 139-1.

- 223. Wasserman, S. A. (2000). Toll signalling: the enigma variations. Current Opinion in Genetics and Development 10, 497-502.
- 224. Watts, C. (2001). Antigen processing in the endocytic compartment. Current Opinion in Immunology 13, 26-31.
- 225. Whitmore, A. and Krishnaswami, C. S. (1912). An account of the discovery of a hitherto undescribed infective disease occuring among the population of Rangoon. *Indian Medical Gazette* 47, 262-267.
- 226. Williams, L. M., Ricchetti, G., Sarma, U., Smallie, T., and Foxwell, B. M. J. (2004). Interleukin-10 suppression of myeloid cell activation - a continuing puzzle. *Immunology* 113, 281-292.
- 227. Wolf, S. F., Temple, P. A., Kobayashi, M., Young, D., Dicig, M., Lowe, L., Dzialo, R., Fitz, L, Ferenz, C., and Hewick, R. M. (1991). Cloning of cDNA for natural killer cell stimulatory factor, a heterodimaeric cytokine with multiple biologic effects on T and natural killer cells. *Journal of Immunology* 146, 3074.
- 228. Wong, K. T., Puthucheary, S. D., and Valladeau, J. (1995). The histopathology of human melioidosis. *Histopathology* 26, 51-55.
- 229. Woods, D. E., DeShazer, D., Moore, R. A., Brett, P. J., Burtnick, M. N., Reckseidler, S. L., and Senkiw, M. D. (1999). Current studies on the pathogenesis of melioidosis. *Microbes and Infection* 2, 157-162.

- 230. Worgall, S., Kikuchi, T., Singh, R., Martushova, K., Lande, L., and Crystal, R. G. (2001). Protection against pulmonary infection with *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* followin immunisation with *P. aeruginosa*-pulsed dendritic cells. *Infection and Immunity* 69, 4521-4527.
- 231. Wright, S. D. and Silverstein, S. C. (1983). Receptors for C3b and Csbi promote phagocytosis but not the release of toxic oxygen from human phagocytes. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 158, 2016-2023.
- 232. Wuthiekanun, V., Smith, M. D., Dance, D. A. B., and White, N. J. (1995). Isolation of *Pseudomonas pseudomallei* from soil in northeastern Thailand. *Transactions of the Royal Society of Tropical Medicine and Hygiene* 89, 41-43.
- 233. Xia, W., Pinto, C. E., and Kradin, R. L. (1995). The antigen-presenting activities of Ia⁺ dendritic cells shift dynamically from lung to lymph node after an airway challenge with soluble antigen. *Journal of Experimental Medicine* 181, 1275-1283.
- 234. Yabuuchi, E., Kosako, Y., Oyaizu, H., Yano, I., Hotta, H., Hashimoto, Y., Ezaki, T., and Arakawa, M. (1992). Proposal of *Burkholderia* gen. nov. and transfer of seven species of the genus *Pseudomonas* homology group II to the new genus, with the type species *Burkholderia cepacia* (Palleroni and Homes 1981) comb. nov. *Microbial Immunology* 36, 1251-1275.

- 235. Yamamoto, K. and Johnston, R. B. Jr (1984). Dissociation of phagocytosis from stimulation of the oxidative metabolic burst in macrophages. Journal of *Experimental Medicine* 159, 405-416.
- 236. Yang S. (2000). Melioidosis research in China. Acta Tropica 77, 157-165.
- 237. Yewdell, J. W., Norbury, C. C., and Bennink, J. R. (1999). Mechanisms of exogenous antigen presentation by MHC class I molecules *in vitro* and *in vivo*: implications for generating CD8⁺ T cell responses to infectious agents, tumours, transplants and vaccines. Advanced Immunology 73, 1-77.

Appendix

.